
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
53rd LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

SELECT COMMITTEE ON WORKERS' COMPENSATION 

Call to Order: By CHAIRMAN CHASE HIBBARD, on January 18, 1993, 
at 3:20 p.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Rep. Chase Hibbard, Chairman (R) 
Rep. Jerry Driscoll, Vice Chairman (D) 
Rep. steve Benedict (R) 
Rep. Ernest Bergsagel (R) 
Rep. vicki Cocchiarella (D) 
Rep. David Ewer (D) 

Members Excused: None 

Members Absent: None 

Staff Present: Paul Verdon, Legislative Council 
Evy Hendrickson, Committee secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Committee Business Summary: 
Hearing: HB 13 

Executive Action: None 

HEARING ON HB 13 

Opening statement by Sponsor: 

REP. STEVE BENEDICT, House District 64, Hamilton, sponsor of HB 
13, appeared on behalf of the Joint Select Committee on Workers' 
Comp Interim Committee which had been meeting over the last two 
years. HB 13 was introduced at the unanimous request of the 
Legislative Interim Committee .on Workers' Compensation of which 
he was vice chairman. 

REP. BENEDICT said the general purpose of the legislation was to 
return the state Fund to a status similar to that provided by the 
1989 Legislature so that it could operate more like a private 
insurance company. The 1989 Legislature created the state Fund 
and as a private insurance carrier transferred the Workers' Comp 
regulatory functions to the Department of Labor. During a 
special session of the legislature in May 1990, only five months 
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after the new fund was created, the legislature effectively 
nullified the 1989 legislation and directed the State Fund to 
operate like a state agency. 

He explained the three major components of HB 13. The bill would 
remove the state Fund from the requirements of the Montana 
Administrative Procedures Act (MAPA). No other insurance company 
or state fund has been subject to these requirements. There 
would be no need for the State Fund to follow MAPA requirements 
which can hinder an insurance operation. The State Fund rates 
would be subject to review by the insurance commissioner's office 
if the bill should be adopted. 

He said the bill would also subject the state Fund to essentially 
the same supervision and review exercised by the insurance 
commissioner on private carriers. This independent scrutiny 
would include review by the insurance commissioner in two major 
areas: rates and the financial condition of the fund. The bill, 
with amendments, would allow the legislature, Governor Racicot, 
and the state Fund Board to retain an oversight responsibility 
because the insurance commissioner's office would be required to 
report its findings to all three of these entities regarding 
rates and financial condition of the fund. 

The bill would give the state Fund more flexibility i~ setting 
its own budget in order to react to the changing needs"bf complex 
problems faced in the insurance business. The bill would allow 
the legislature to retain an oversight responsibility because of 
the 15% cap on expenditures and the requirement placed on the 
board to report on its financial status not only to the 
legislature, but the Governor and the insurance commissioner. 

In summary, he said the state Fund must be allowed to operate as 
nearly as possible like a private carrier and still provide 
outside review and oversight. He believed the bill accomplished 
that and urged the committee's support. He said there were 
proposed amendments to the bill and copies of those amendments 
were provided to the committee. 

Nancy Butler, General Counsel for the state Fund, explained where 
the amendments would be in the bill and how they would affect the 
bill. She explained the amendments in the order they were given 
and the reason for each one. EXHIBIT 1 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

REP. EWER indicated he had no questions but it would take some 
time to digest the proposed amendments. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD said he was confused as to the 
pages 7 and 8 where it referred to the National 
Compensation Insurance (NCCI) and rate setting. 
Butler to clarify that again. 

amendment on 
Council on 

He asked Ms. 
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Ms. Butler referred to Title 33, the insurance code, and said it 
generally didn't apply to the State Fund but there was a 
provision in Title 33 that required the State Fund to belong to a 
rating organization. They felt that it need not be in this 
statute because it was already in another statute. Therefore, it 
would not hurt to delete it initially, but they thought in order 
to clarify the fact that the State Fund did intend to be a member 
of a rating organization they would put it back in. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD asked how many rating organizations there are. 
MS. Butler replied there was just one to her knowledge. 

REP. EWER asked what the role of the legislative auditor would be 
if this bill should become law. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD said, if questions referred to the amendments, 
it would be appropriate to ask them at this time. If they were 
not pertinent specifically to amendments, the committee should 
hear the rest of the testimony, hear the proponents and opponents 
and then ask questions. CHAIRMAN HIBBARD asked if there were any 
other questions related to the amendments. There were not. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Pat Sweeney, representing the State Fund, said the State Fund 
supported HB 13 and the amendments as submitted by REP. BENEDICT. 
This bill would generally revise the areas regarding the 
operation, administration and control of the state Fundi he 
discussed each area. EXHIBIT 2 

Tom Harrison, Chairman of the state Fund Board of Directors, said 
he didn't want to repeat the testimony of Ms. Butler and Mr. 
Sweeney but mentioned a couple of practical considerations as far 
as the day-to-day operations and attempts to direct the fund. 
For example, in the past year the board of directors had been 
interested in moving toward some type of advance premium. They 
didn't have within their budgetary constraints any more money in 
contracted services so this could not be done at this time. 

He said there was some inconsistency in flexibility when they 
tried to make advancements and changes on multiple fronts and 
then run into obstructions. They want more safety people at this 
particular time, but the FTE aren't available. They'd like more 
claim examiners until they get caught up, but they can't do that. 
They don't have FTE set by the budgetary process, and they can't 
get past that. That creates a lot of barriers; if they want this 
addressed as an operational business, they have to have the 
ability to do that without jumping through the myriad of hoops 
contained in the state budgetary process. 

He thought the amendments were good amendments, good changes that 
would allow the board to address these problems in a timely 
fashion with the amount of money necessary to meet the problem at 
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the time and not to have to address unnecessary technical matters 
when in a competitive business like the insurance business. 

Paul Svrcek, Immediate Past Chairman of the Interim Committee on 
Workers' compensation, said the reasons to support the bill had 
been adequately illustrated. The puzzle of workers' compensation 
contains many pieces, some of which have been discussed. One 
important one restores the authority and flexibility needed to 
allow more effective and responsive management of the State Fund. 

He said, as Mr. sweeney indicated, the bill gives the State Fund 
the time to build up required reserves. If they were required to 
come under the reserve requirements immediately, they would be 
out of compliance with the law the day they opened their doors. 
He said he would have preferred to have given the insurance 
commissioner more teeth than is presently contemplated in this 
bill -- such as the ability to shut the State Fund down if it is 
out of compliance with the law, just as the commissioner is 
allowed to do with any other insurance operation. 

He was confident that if the insurance commissioner shut the 
State Fund down, the legislature would be back in session quite 
quickly to deal with it in whatever way needed. Unfortunately, 
that option was not palatable to a majority of the interim 
committee members so it was not included in the bill. 

George Wood, Executive secretary of the Montana Self Insurers 
Association, testified that the Association strongly endorsed the 
concept of a business-operated, actuarially sound State Fund. 
The bill itself presented some problems to them but some of them 
had been answered by the amendments. He said he was still 
confused as to whether this entity is a state agency or not. 

He had a suggestion concerning the surplus requirements. The 
insurance commissioner would report to the legislature and the 
Governor that they were progressing towards the surplus that the 
bill required. He would like to see the situation split so that 
a surplus of 10% be required by 1996 and the 25% by 2003 so there 
would be some steps along the way to indicate whether or not they 
were meeting their goals. 

Jacqueline Lenmark, the American Insurance Association (AlA), 
said the State Fund was exempted from most other requirements 
that private carriers must meet when regulated by the insurance 
commissioner, including the premium caps, recording requirements 
including investment requirements, surplus and reserve require­
ments and the ability to liquidate if the company is insolvent. 

She said she had stated her concern regarding the politicization 
of the ratemaking process and the consequent possible result in 
suppression or continued rating inadequacy. She was concerned 
that, without some sort of enforcement within the insurance 
commissioner's power, this would be a further disincentive for 
the re-entry of private carriers into Montana's market or for 
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continued withdrawal from Montana's workers' compensation market. 

She said the other area of danger that was a major concern for 
AlA with this proposed bill was the suggestion that the State 
Fund could withdraw from NCCI and that was probably their most 
serious concern with the bill as proposed. 

She stated the State Fund had approximately 80% of the total 
market share in Montana, including the State Fund Plan 2, private 
carriers and self insurers. While the State Fund should be 
relying upon the information provided by NCCI as the basis for 
adequate rating, NCCI also relies on the market experience of the 
State Fund and, in turn, the private carriers rely upon that 
information in setting and filing their rates with the insurance 
commissioner. 

If the State Fund was permitted to withdraw from NCCI, or make 
that unilateral decision, NCCI would be deprived of that data and 
consequently would have to look to other states to develop 
Montana rates. If there was not sufficient credible data within 
other neighboring or similar states, they'd have to go to 
national experience to develop the primary rates. 

She said the possibility of a regional ratemaking organization 
had been raised but it was just a possibility. She wODdered 
whether there would be full participation by all insurers in that 
organization or would be it be an organization just for state 
funds. The AlA suggested that the State Fund be required to 
remain within the NCCI for the time being. If a regional 
organization should appear on the horizon, the legislature could 
revisit the appropriateness of that decision. 

James Tutwiler, representing the Montana Chamber of Commerce, 
said the Montana Chamber of Commerce supported the bill and the 
concept of what the bill attempted to do. 

He said there was a general perception among businesses in 
Montana that workers' compensation in the state was not working 
very well. In fact, when they look back on the history, 
beginning in the 1980's, the debt had raised the old fund 
liabilities reserve over $400 million and the new fund was 
struggling with an early deficit approaching $50 million. 

He believed the bill offered the prospect of moving management of 
workers' compensation into a new direction. In other words, the 
bill had the potential to lay the ground work to dramatically 
impact how the State Fund was managed. He thought it important 
that employers don't have confidence that business as usual will 
serve business and the economy in Montana well. 

The perception they had on this bill was that perhaps in this 
session the administration, this committee, and the State Fund 
itself may well consider legislation that would increase the 
State Fund's ability to look at privatization or contracted 
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services. He thought this had possibilities and the bill would 
seem to give the State Fund managers the capability to do that. 

He summarized his testimony by stating their support of the 
provision regarding MAPA, the provisions that pertain to the 
Association's office and particularly the measure that had to do 
with flexibility and budgeting. His only concern at this point 
was they hoped the committee would take a close look at the 15% 
premium for administrative costs - that is the right direction 
in which to go. 

Don Allen, on behalf of the Coalition of Workers' compensation 
System Improvement, said that following one of their committee 
meetings pertaining to changes in the administrative actions 
which could make a difference in the future of the State Fund and 
workers' comp itself in the state, they endorsed this bill as 
part of their recommendations. However, he said they could not 
view this bill as anywhere close to an overall answer. 

As far as the bill goes, it still 
responsibility and accountability 
management and fiscal standpoint. 
chance to review the amendments. 

comes back to the 
of management both from a 

He said they had not had a 

The bottom line of the coalition, which was made up of a broad 
spectrum of employers, workers, organizations and associations, 
was to see improvements in the system that would make a 
difference in the future. The coalition wanted changes this year 
and not next year. They were hopeful that the bill could become 
part of the mix of things that could be done to move the state 
forward in the workers' comp situation. 

Riley Johnson, representing the National Federation of 
Independent Business (NFIB), said they supported the intent of 
the bill and also agreed on a number of the amendments being 
offered dealing with increment increases. 

He reported on NFIB's survey and said they very much favored 
privatization. They also supported privatization of certain 
functions such as claims and supported the fund being placed 
under the insurance commissioner; however, to what extent this 
should happen was another question. He said he had heard some 
words called "new direction" in the fund but had heard that 
before. If anyone looked at the front page of a number of papers 
that morning, they saw one more example of what was happening to 
the small businesses of this state. They are leaving. He said 
he couldn't begin to tell how many people and how many members of 
NFIB had left. 

He expressed the hope that the committee would take its charge 
seriously. If there is going to be a new direction with the 
fund, it should be done right and done finally. Their members 
could not survive continuous 65% increases in a year and half. 
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Keith Olson, Executive Director of Montana Logging Association 
(MLA), said his association represented over 600 independent 
logging contractors in Montana, the vast majority of which were 
State Fund insurers. The current appropriations process 
restricts the State Fund's ability to provide three essential 
services: safety, claims management audit and points. HB 13 
addresses these limitations and they support the bill. 

Informational Testimony: 

Mark O'Keefe, state Auditor and commissioner of Insurance for the 
state of Montana, presented written testimony. EXHIBIT 3 

Robert Olsen, Montana Hospital Association, presented written 
testimony. EXHIBIT 4 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD asked Mr. Olsen if he was an opponent. Mr. 
Olsen said he was not taking an official position and just wanted 
his comments registered. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Mona Jamison, representing the Montana Chapter of Phys~cal 
Therapy Association, said the bill contained no teeth and no 
accountability. Addressing the section which would transfer the 
authority to the insurance commissioner, she said she was 
surprised the auditor did not come straight out and object to the 
bill. She believed what the bill would do is give him all the 
political heat and no power. It would also present to the public 
the delusion that something was going to be accomplished and, in 
essence, nothing would be. 

She also was shocked to hear proponents of taking the State Fund 
totally out of MAPA. The purpose of the Montana Administrative 
Procedure Act, as it relates to rules, is public input. It gives 
a voice to the citizens -- be they employers, employees or 
providers -- as to a proposal's impact. The implication, she 
said, is the public doesn't have the wherewithal to understand 
it, so why even bother. She said the benefit of MAPA is that it 
is state government's opportunity to let the public know they are 
part of the system. 

She said Mr. Sweeney testified that, since the insurance 
commissioner could supervise and review aspects of the fund, 
MAPA's rates were not needed and asked that the committee be 
aware of that argument. Review is different than public input. 
Ms. Jamison said the way this bill was structured, the authority, 
or lack of authority, given to the insurance commissioner was 
entirely different than the public having the right to comment on 
what was being proposed. 

She asked the committee not to give the State Fund the best of 
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both worlds: treat them as a private entity but be there to bail 
them out. 

Ms. Jamison said that, before the bill is adopted -- and 
obviously the momentum is there because all the affected parties 
are here -- the committee must understand the purpose of MAPA. 
To take the State Fund out of MAPA and disenfranchise the public 
would probably be the worst thing that could happen in this bill. 
She said if every other agency in state government can comply 
with MAPA, so can the State Fund. The six-month ruling is not 
all that tedious. 

Rose Hughes, Executive Director of Montana Health Care 
Association, appeared as an opponent and submitted informational 
testimony. EXHIBIT 5 

Ms. Hughes said she was not appearing before the committee to ask 
for lower rates or to even deal with how high the rates were or 
what that problem was. She said she was there to ask for 
continued input into a process that's costing them a great amount 
of money and said they were especially concerned with the 
provision to remove the State Fund from the provisions of MAPA 
because that provides the interested parties with the only 
possible way to have some input about how rates are set. The 
general methodology of MAPA would allow employers a reasonable 
expectation of fair treatment. '. 

Ms. Jamison said people who were concerned were told the State 
Fund was removed from MAPA because it would receive 
accountability under the insurance commissioner. The insurance 
commissioner said that would not happen. She was concerned this 
bill would give little accountability. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD recessed the hearing at 4:45 p.m. for 10 
minutes. 

Meeting reconvened at 4:55 p.m. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD asked if there were questions for Mr. O'Keefe. 

REP. DRISCOLL stated that USF&G and CIGNA were still writing 
workers' compensation in the state and asked Mr. O'Keefe what his 
office did with those companies. 

Mr. O'Keefe responded that, if REP. DRISCOLL wanted to know 
exactly what they do, he would have the people who do the 
examinations explain that and introduced Jim Borchardt, chief 
examiner for the state. 

REP. DRISCOLL restated the question for Mr. Borchardt. 

Jim Borchardt stated they regulate them like any other insurer. 
They have to file an annual statement each year, pay premium 
taxes, and meet minimum financial standards which are so low that 

930118SW.HM1 



HOUSE SELECT WORKERS COMPENSATION COMMITTEE 
January 18, 1993 

Page 9 of 14 

virtually anyone can at the present time. They have to file 
rates and forms. If those requirements were done improperly, 
they would be subject to certain sanctions and penalties. 

REP. DRISCOLL said that Glacier General was selling workers' comp 
for the State of Montana and the auditor at that time shut them 
down. He asked why they were shut down. 

Mr. Borchardt replied it was primarily because the company had 
sold approximately 800 mortgage guarantee insurance policies, an 
area in which they had no expertise. It turned out that 
virtually the entire number were fraudulent or at least highly 
questionable because there was a claim on everyone. That 
involved a huge amount of money, tens of millions of dollars. It 
was the primary reason that Glacier General went down. 

REP. DRISCOLL asked Mr. Borchardt to provide the committee with 
what they do with private workers' comp insurance companies and 
what the difference is between that and what this bill says they 
should do with the State Fund. 

Mr. Borchardt said first of all would be examination. All 
insurers, whether domestic or foreign (if from any other state) 
are subject to examination. with virtually all foreign insurers 
they defer to the examinations done by the insurance department 
in the other state rather than doing it themselves. They simply 
don't have the resources to do over 1400 companies. 

With domestic insurers they would examine in the area of rates -
whatever rates a company wished to use they could go ahead and 
use them, but they would have to file the rates with his office. 
At that point, their actuary would take a look at the rates to 
see if they were either inadequate, excessive or unfairly 
discriminatory. If the actuary found some problems in those 
areas, he would likely go back to the company and tell them he 
objected to a part of their 114. At that point the insurer would 
have to decide whether to comply or object. If they wished to 
object, they could call a hearing and go through the rest of the 
legal process, i.e., going to court if they so chose. If they 
decided to comply, they would make amendments in their refiling 
and at that point they would presumably be approved. 

REP. DRISCOLL said he didn't understand the difference between 
what was proposed in the bill and what the insurance commissioner 
did for the other insurance companies with the exception of the 
reserve. 

Mr. Borchardt said, as he understood the amendment that the State 
Fund brought in with regard to rates, his office could evaluate 
those rates. If they found them inadequate, they would simply 
report that to the Governor and the legislature. with a regular 
private insurer, if they object to the inadequate rates, his 
office tells them they can't use them. That was the primary 
difference and there were, at least at the present time according 
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to their actuary's analysis, some significant differences between 
those rates filed by the NCCI which his office had approved and 
those rates used by the state Fund which are considerably lower. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD asked Mr. O'Keefe if he wanted to comment. 

Mr. O'Keefe stated that Mr. Borchardt had responded as far as the 
technical end. What had been taken away from the state auditor 
in this proposal had to do with part 13-332, Sub-Section 13. 
(see section 13) It would give the right for the insurance 
commissioner to go in, if need be, and essentially become the CEO 
of workers' comp but he stated he personally would not like to do 
that. 

He said the rates are what they must increase in order to achieve 
the proper reserves. " Right now the bill says there would be a 
percentage surplus in eight or ten years, but it didn't tell 
anyone how to do it. As a rehabilitator, the insurance 
commissioner's office is in the business of telling people how to 
do it and there was nothing like that in this bill. 

Ms Jamison responded to a question from REP. DRISCOLL concerning 
rulemaking and said she was not in a position to address the 
specificity or the validity of those rules but had a comment 
about rules in general. She said if they were necessarY, it's 
the legislature that gives every agency their rulemakirig 
authority, and without that authority no agency in state 
government can adopt rules. MAPA says that the legislature has 
given an agency the authority to adopt rules and then asks for 
public input. 

She said rulemaking is really a mini-legislative process; she was 
sure no legislator on the committee would ever suggest that the 
public did not have the right to testify on bills. In fact, many 
votes have been changed as a result of public input and that 
would be a validity of the administrative level also. 

REP. DRISCOLL asked Ms. Jamison if she had ever seen an agency 
change any rules after public input. Ms. Jamison answered that 
the Department of Health had done that in the health care area 
and in the environmental area. The Board of Investments had done 
it with rules where people have submitted written comments. 
She said some agencies are far less fearful than others of 
receiving input. They look at it as a tool. Other agencies look 
at it as a weapon - that the public is out to get them. She 
suggested when an agency makes the transition, that input would 
be helpful. The process becomes easier. The public is not their 
foe, the public is their friend. When the public comes to 
testify, whether legislators like the testimony or not, it does 
improve the process. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD told Ms. Jamison that one of the problems, as he 
understood it, was the unnecessary public hearings and the 
unnecessary cumbersomeness in trying to set rates in response to 
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a marked situation. He said there was some fear that the 
administrative process might get in the way of that. It was not 
totally clear to him from the testimony whether it would or not. 
He said he heard that the setting of the rule would require 
public input, but the actual rate setting probably would not and 
asked Ms. Jamison to clarify that for him. 

Ms. Jamison stated there was probably someone who was better at 
addressing that but the way she understood the rules of the State 
Compensation Mutual Insurance Fund was, one of the chapters was 
called "premium rates" and that seemed to list how things were 
calculated and the methodologies that were used or would be used 
as opposed to the actual establishment of the rates. She said it 
appeared that the most recent rules were June 30, 1992, and that 
was the only date she saw in terms of the rules, at least for the 
last biennium. Maybe there had been other numerous rulemaking 
hearings, but what she was suggesting was a lot of other agencies 
go through numerous rulemaking processes also. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD asked someone from the State Fund to state the 
advantages of being exempted from MAPA or the disadvantages in 
remaining under that umbrella. 

Ms. Butler said there were several reasons why the State Fund 
shouldn't be subject to MAPA. The first reason, as indicated 
earlier, was they are an insurance company essentially 'and no 
other insurance company or state fund in the country that she was 
aware of, was subject to a MAPA requirement. 

They put their process in rule form but this prevents the board 
from adapting quickly to changes if a change in the process is 
indicated. They are in the process of amending their rules which 
will be effective July 1, 1993. She had to start with the board 
late last year on any amendments that might be necessary to that 
process so they would be in place and effective when the 
ratemaking decision was made in approximately April or May. This 
was so they could give sufficient notice to policyholders for the 
rates prior to July 1, 1993. But if something in the data needed 
to be changed in the process, based on what the actuary found 
when he started his process in late February, it would be too 
late. 

She said those were primary reasons why it would be difficult for 
state funds and insurance companies to be subject to the 
administrative procedure process. She also corrected a statement 
made that they were not subject to public participation - that is 
in current statute. She said Mr. Sweeny testified they would be 
subject to public participation. So, when the board was involved 
in the rate setting process, the public could come and comment on 
this as the board was dealing with it. 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD said Ms. Butler told them that perhaps it was 
public scrutiny in the actual rate setting process and it would 
be cumbersome and something that normally insurance companies 
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were not subjected to in setting rates. However, they had heard 
from Ms. Jamison that perhaps that wasn't the case and said he 
was confused. 

Ms. Jamison said to a certain extent it's like beauty. Whether 
or not it's cumbersome would be in the eyes of the beholder and 
related to who was trying to get where and how fast. The MAPA 
provision doesn't have to do with the establishment of rates. 

She said there was an underlying assumption that MAPA should not 
apply as they were a private insurance company. She said they 
were not a private insurance company. They were still talking 
about a public debt but she said she would be willing to go along 
with that if, in fact, that's what they were and they didn't have 
the benefit of state protection and probably state bailout. 

Ms. Jamison said it's easy to say that because if they were 
private, they're right, MAPA should not apply but that would be a 
matter of judgement. She asked what the connections of the Fund 
were with the government and believed that was the fundamental 
question. If they were private, then MAPA need not and should 
not apply. 

Ms. Jamison said Mr. Sweeney had already testified and felt sure 
the minutes would indicate he had said they were a state agency. 
She said they are a state agency and that was a decision the 
committee would have to make. She suggested that they couldn't 
have it both ways. 

REP. EWER said the State Fund had asserted that it could not 
react quickly enough for what needed to be done and he 
acknowledged that they were a state agency but he also suggested 
that their mission was very different from any other state 
agency. He believed if they were the only ones to set the rate, 
shouldn't the public have the right to have some say in that 
process given the taxpayer probably would ultimately be on the 
hook. 

REP. DRISCOLL asked Ms. Jamison if the State Fund could go 
through this procedure and simply adopt the rules saying that 
anytime the actuary tells them the rates are inadequate they 
could raise them. They would tell them no one would receive an 
increase more than 50% and there would be interim rate increases 
anytime the actuary told them they should do so. Could they have 
a hearing on that rule and adopt it even if the public said no? 

Ms. Jamison said they could still adopt the rule even if the 
public didn't like what they were doing; however, they would have 
to explain why they did not accept their comments. 

REP. EWER asked if their rules require them to notify those 
27,000 policyholders that there was going to be a rate increase 
or they were considering a rate increase. 
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Mr. Sweeney said they notify their policyholders 30 days prior to 
each rate increase. So, for a July 1 increase they would notify 
their policyholders by the end of May of the perspective rates in 
their individual class codes. 

REP. EWER said he realized that was very expensive and from his 
experience that may not be necessary. He said as he interpreted 
the rule notice, if it was in the paper, it would be up to the 
public. If they were interested in the subject, it would be up 
to them to follow this. 

Mr. sweeney said maybe he could clarify that for REP. EWER. They 
notify their policyholders of their forthcoming rate increase by 
individual class code so the policyholder would have an idea what 
he would be paying in the forthcoming quarters for his coverage 
with the State Fund. 

Ms. Jamison said under the Montana Administrative Procedure Act 
they would be required to publish their notice of intent to adopt 
rules in the Montana Administrative Register which would be 
considered effective notice to the parties affected. She then 
referred to page 7 of the bill pertaining to MAPA. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

REP. BENEDICT said the bill had received an excellent hearing, 
and appreciated all the input from those testifying. If somebody 
could come up with a better scenario about how the state 
insurance commissioner could be involved, he said he would be 
very interested. The reason the insurance commissioner was 
included in the bill was to give the public, employers and 
employees some assurance there was somebody watching over the 
State Fund and not just the board of directors. 

REP. BENEDICT said somebody had mentioned that NCCI should be put 
back into the bill and he had no problem with that. If it proved 
to hinder private carriers in their ability to write business in 
the state, then it would be no problem to reinsert NCCI. They 
were trying to get away from tying the fund to NCCI forever in 
statute. If people would be more comfortable putting NCCI back 
in, he would be more than happy to do that. 

In the matter of incremental reserves, one of the proponents from 
the self insurers wanted to see the reserves raise again with 
fairly fast increments. In fact, REP. BENEDICT thought it was 
35% to 40% within about three years or two and one half years by 
1996. He felt there was a problem with that and a more gradual 
phase would be beneficial to the employers in the state. 

He said if they put together a good package of reforms, which he 
was confident they would do during the session, it would still be 
four or five years before the actuaries would give credit for 
what had been done. In the meantime, those premium rate 
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increases would still take effect. 

He said there were some valid concerns about MAPA but the State 
Fund is not like any other state agency. It's not like a private 
insurance carrier, it's not like anything else in existence, it's 
a state fund and we've got to keep it in mind. He said there was 
plenty of opportunity for public input in the process. Rules are 
not adopted in the state Fund without some form of public 
comment. This bill would not remove any of that process; it 
would not make the fund a secret organization, contrary to the 
testimony of one of the opponents. That particular opponent said 
it was surprising to see the business community behind this 
particular bill. As a business man, REP. BENEDICT said it was 
not surprising to him, and he didn't think it would be surprising 
to anyone running a business that they have to make critical 
decisions and move on those decisions without the encumbrance of 
waiting for up to six months for some rules. They have to be 
able to make corrections and make them fast, especially in such a 
volatile business as insurance. He said private insurers write 
business in the state and nobody asked them to come in and become 
a part of MAPA. They do the same exact thing as the State Fund 
and that's write insurance. The State Fund doesn't administer a 
body of law as other state agencies do. They administer an 
insurance company and are completely different from other state 
agencies and he didn't think they should be subjected ,to the MAPA 
requirements. " 

CHAIRMAN HIBBARD said no executive action would be taken on the 
bill. He informed the committee they would be hearing from 
people from Oregon and from a physician talking about medical 
fraud and abuses from the standpoint of a practicing physician. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Adjournment: 6:10 p.m. 

, 

(J~ 7J£{L~ 
REP. CHASE HIBBARD, Chairman 

~ L' 
y HENDJf~ !,¥cretary 

4f+/~ 
CH/ev 
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Amendments to House Bill No. 13 
First Reading Copy 

Requested by Representative Benedict 

EXt-IfD:T /- . 
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HB ,?.:;, 

For the Select committee on Workers' Compensation 

Prepared by Paul Verdon 
January 13, 1993 

1. Title, line 12. 
Following: "17-7-502," 
Insert: "18-8-103," 
strike: "39-71-2314," 

2. Title, line 14. 
Strike: "AN" 
strike: "DATE" 
Insert: "DATES" 

3. Page 2, line 12. 
Page 5,.line 6 and line 9 
Page 6, line 4 

Strike: "mutual" 

4. Page 5, line 21. 
Following: "insurer" 
Insert: ", except the state compensation insurance fund as 

provided for in Title 39, chapter 71, part 23," 

5. Page 6, line 9. 
Following: "governor" 
Strike: "and" 
Insert: "," 
Following: "legislature" 
Insert: ", and the board of directors of the state compensation 

insurance fund" 

6. Page 6, lines 10 through 23 
Strike: section 3 in its entirety 
Renumber: subsequent sections 

7. Page 8, line 6. 
Following: "rates." 
Insert: "The state fund must be a member of a workers' 

compensation rating organization and may use the 
classifications of employment adopted by a workers' 
compensation rating organization and corresponding rates as 
a basis for setting its own rates." 

8. Page 11, line 2. 
Following: "carry" 
Insert: "the estimated cost of" 



9. Page 11, lines 5 and 6. 
Following: "July 1," on line 5 

EXHI8IT __ L.~., __ 
DATE. \- \<6 -" q "3 

-.t\ PJ-.l2.. __ , __ 

strike: the remainder of line 5 through "standards" on line 6 
Insert: "2003, a surplus of 25% of annual premium" 

10. Page 11, line 7. 
Following: line 6 
Insert: " 

.Section 7. 
"18-8-103. 

employment of: 

section 18-8-103, MeA, is amended to read: 
Exemptions. This part does not apply to 

(1) registered professional engineers, surveyors, real 
estate appraisers, or registered architects; 

(2) physicians, dentists, or other medical, dental, or 
health care providers; 

(3) expert witnesses hired for use in litigation, hearings 
officers hired in rulemaking and contested case proceedings under 
the Montana Administrative Procedure Act, or attorneys as 
specified by executive order of the governor; 

(4) consulting actuaries to the public retirement boards or 
the state compensation insurance fund; or 

(5) private conSUltants employed by the student 
associations of the university system with money raised from 
student activity fees designated for use by those student 
as.sociations." 
Renumber: subsequent sections 

11. Page 11, line 8. 
strike: "The" 
Insert: "In addition to the examination of the state fund in 

compliance with 33-1-401" the" 

12. Page 11, line 10. 
strike: nor any rate changes" 

13. Page 11, lines 11 through 14. 
Following: "discriminatory." on line 11 
strike: the remainder of line 11 through "insurer" on line 14 
Insert: "If, as provided in 33-16-205, the insurance commissioner 

determines that state fund rates are excessive, inadequate, 
or unfairly discriminatory and would be subject to an order 
prohibiting use of the rates if it were a private insurer, 
the commissioner shall report those findings to the 
governor, the legislature, and the board of directors of the 
state fund" 

14. Page 11, line 20. 
strike: "that" 
Insert: "as otherwise provided by law, and" 

15. Page 12, line 2. 
strike: "budget" 
Insert: "administrative expenditures" 

16. Page 12, line 3. 

2 hb001301.apv 



Following: "of the" 
Insert: "earned" 

17. Page 12, lines 3 and 4. 
Following: "annual" on line 3 
strike: "employer premiums" 
Insert: "premium of the prior fiscal year" 

18. Page 12, line 6. 
strike: "reserve" 
Insert: "financial" 

19. Page 12, line 7. 
strike: "prepared by the state fund's actuary" 
Following: "governor" 
Insert: ", to the insurance commissioner," 

20. Page 12, line 10. 
strike: "resources and" 
Insert: "estimated" 

21. Page 12, line 11. 
Follmv'ing: "fund" 
Insert: "as determined by an independent actuary" 

22. Page 12, line 23, through page 13, line 1. 
Following: "..!.J2l." on page 12, line 23 

:~. 'r'c ___ -'-=-~~ - q~ 
~t:)_ L:> ~. __ ~_ 

strike: the remainder of line 23 through page 13, line 1 'in their 
entirety 

Insert: "All funds deposited in the state fund" 

23. Page 15, line 2. 
Following: line 1 
Insert: NEW SECTION. section 12. Name change -- directions to 

code commissioner. Wherever the name "state compensation 
mutual insurance fund", meaning the fund established in 39-
71-2313, appears in the Montana Code Annotated or in 
legislation enacted by the 1993 legislature, the code 
commissioner is directed to change the name to "state 
compensation insurance fund". 

NEW SECTION. section 13. {standard} ,severability. If a 
part of [this act] is invalid, all valid parts that are 
severable from the invalid part remain 'in effect. If a part 
of [this act] is invalid in one or more of its applications, 
the part remains in effect in all valid applications that 
are severable from the invalid applications. 

Renumber: subsequent sections 

24. Page 15, lines 4 and 7. 
strike: "7 through" 
Insert: "6, 8, and" 

25. Page 15, line 8. 
strike: "date. [This act] is" 

3 hb001301.apv 



Insert: "dates. (1) [Section 9 and this section] are effective 
on passage and approval, and [section 9] applies to the 
budget for fiscal year 1994 . 
. (2) [Sections 1 through 8 and 10 through 14] are" 

4 hb001301.apv 
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TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF 
HOUSE BILL 13 

The State Fund supports H.B. 13 and the amendments to H.B. 13. 

EXHIBIT---=~~ ___ _ 

O/\TE 1-li ... q.3 
H8 13 

The bill generally revises the areas regarding the operation, administration and control of the State 
Fund and I will discuss each of the areas in detail. 

Montana Administrative Procedure Act (MAPA) 

The first area for your consideration is the removal of the State Fund from the requirements in MAPA. 
In the 1989 session, the Legislature set up the State Fund to operate as a private insurance carrier and 
in the 1990 Special Session the Legislature effectively nullified the original 1989 Act and in addition 
placed the State Fund under MAPA, particularly for the procedures used in its ratemaking process. 

As I will discuss later, this bill places the State Fund under the supervision and review of the Insurance 
Commissioner for ratemaking purposes similar to private insurance companies. Therefore, there is no 
need to include the ratemaking process under rulemaking procedures. 

No other insurance company, nor to the best of our knowledge no other state fund operates under 
statutes which requires the ratemaking process to be set forth in rules adopted under MAPA. 

The MAPA requirements do not make sense when we are operating an insurance-business. The MAPA 
requirements can in fact hinder an insurance operation because of the complexity of the ratemaking 
process and the ability to file lawsuits alleging a failure to meet every possible contingency, which 
could place the fund in financial jeopardy. 

This bill does not remove the statutory requirements for public partlclpation in governmental 
operations, statutory standards of conduct, public records and the Legislative Audit Act. 

The State Fund Board of Directors needs to be responsive to the policyholders and their concerns but 
the rates must be established through the use of an independent actuary so as to cover the estimated 
losses of the fund. Once the oversight by the Insurance Commissioner's Office is in place, little of 
anything constructive is accomplished by trying to include in rules the entire complex and complicated 
processes, procedures, formulas, and factors which go into the rate determinations. Factors and 
conditions change and the Board must be able to react without the concern of amending or adopting 
rules in order to fulfill their statutory rate requirements. 

Insurance Commissioner Supervision and Review 

This bill subjects the State Fund to similar requirements as other insurance companies. The insurance 
commissioner's supervision is basically the same as contemplated by the 1989 legislation. 

The specific exemptions from the regulation of insurers are as follows: 

1. 33-2-515. Section 515 references limits on discounts on reserves for the annual report. The 
State Fund because of its nature as a state fund, discounts reserves, currently at 6%. Discounting 
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reserves provides for the future value of money and is one of the methods used by·-state- fundsto·-n6i 
retain excessive premium paid by their policyholders. 

2. 33-2- Part 7. Exempt from part 7 - Reports Fees and Taxes. This part deals with taxes and 
license fees and as the State Fund is the insurer of last resort and a state agency, they should not be 
subject to a premium tax. 

3. 33-2 Part 8. This part deals with investments and since the State Fund investments are 
controlled by the Board of Investments just like other state entities, there is no need to impose the 
requirements in the insurance statutes. 

4. 33-2- Part 13. This part deals with the rehabilitation and liquidation powers of the insurance 
commissioner as I will discuss later in this testimony. This bill will direct the insurance commissioner 
to review the financial condition of the fund and report annually to the Governor, Legislature, and the 
Board of Directors if the State Fund would be subject to their provisions if it were a private insurer. 

As this legislation places the State Fund under the insurance commissioner's supervision, I would like 
to discuss the two main areas where the commissioner will provide an independent third party review. 

First is the annual examination of the affairs, transactions, accounts, records and assets of the State 
Fund. Once the annual examination is completed, the insurance commissioner is to report to the 
Governor, Legislature, and the Board of Directors, if it is determined that if the State Fund were a 
private insurer, it would be subject to the liquidation, supervision, and rehabilitation provisions of the 
insurance code. As the State Fund is legislatively created as an insurer, is the insurer of last resort, and 
covers approximately 27,000 policyholders in this state; the Legislature should have the option of 
determining how the State Fund should be dealt with in a supervision, liquidation, or rehabilitation 
situation. Secondly, the insurance commissioner will be responsible for annually reviewing the rates of 
the State Fund. If it should be found by the insurance commissioner that the State Fund premium rates 
are excessive, inadequate or unfairly discriminatory and the State Fund would be subject to an order 
prohibiting use of the rates if it were a private insurer, the insurance commissioner is to report those 
findings to the Governor, the Legislature and the Board of Directors of the State Fund. This is the 
same review that a private insurer would be subject to. However, since the State Fund is the insurer of 
last resort for the majority of the State of Montana's employers, the expertise of the Board of Directors 
in consultation with its independent actuary, and by the authority directly conferred on the Board by the 
Legislature to manage the State Fund, should be deferred to in the setting of rates. From a practical 
stand point it is our understanding the insurance commissioner and the State Fund would review any 
rate questions first to determine if a report is necessary. 

This bill also requires the State Fund to work toward attaining sufficient surplus so as to stabilize its 
rates. Our actuary has advised us that due to our initial undercapitalization, we were unable to 
withstand the normal fluctuations in the insurance business on a year-to-year basis without periodically 
having a deticit. The bill as amended would require the State Fund to have ~5 % of their annual 
premium in surplus funds by the year 2003. This would entail a first year rate increase of 
approximately 4.3 % based on a 10% increase in premiums until fiscal year 1996 and then no further 
increase as it is too difficult to predict. The 4.3 % increase with all things being equal would remain 
until a sufficient level of surplus is a~tained. 

See Exhibit A attached. 
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The State Fund operates at this time solely on those monies collected from its policyholders through 
premium payments to the State Fund. However, the State Fund is a state agency and through the 
appropriation process is limited to spending for its operation the amounts that the Legislature approves. 
This bill would allow the Board to set their budget at a maximum of 15 % of the previous year's earned 
annual premium. The budget approved by the Board is required to be sent to the Governor and 
Legislature for their review. The purpose of the 15 % limit is to continue to allow the Legislature to 
retain oversight of the State Fund's administrative expenditures. This provision of the bill allows the 
State Fund to adequately staff to handle its claims, underwriting, safety, audit, and other functions and 
also provide the flexibility to meet operational needs as they arise. Our claims examiners have case 
loads historically much higher than industry standards, now at 315 per examiner but we would prefer to 
see caseloads of 225 to 250 per examiner. Through safety efforts, we cannot reach as many employers 
as we would like to reach and to thereby reduce the number of injuries and minimize those that do 
occur. The State Fund cQuld bring in additional funding through their audits if they had more staff. In 
essence, the State Fund needs to spend more money on its operating costs in order to operate more 
efticiently and provide better service to injured workers and our policyholders. As you can see on the 
handout (Exhibit B), the State Fund as compared to other state funds spends much less of its premium 
dollar on administrative costs. In addition, as you can see from work load indicators, the State Fund is 
staffed below many other state funds. 

The maximum of 15 % of the premium dollars spent on operation costs would be statutorily 
appropriated as would the benetits we are statutorily required to pay for injured wo.rkers. 

See Exhibit B attached. 

Other Provisions I ~ 
. ~/~~ ~~ f?10 

In addition, this bill allows the State Fund to belong to t~olial e()t1~ CompeHsatioo. 
I . I~, as it does now but would provide the Fund the flexibility to become a member of other 

recognized rating organizations. At some point in the future there may be a regional rating 
organization which might better serve our needs and the State Fund may want to be able to take 
advantage of such opportunity. This is due to the fact that the state fund and state funds around the 
country believe we are not getting sufficient benefit as a member of NCC! to warrant the high cost of 
membership. 

The Board, as part of its responsibilities would be required to set rates in consultation with an 
independent actuary. In the proposed amendments to the bill, is an exemption from the statutes 
governing procurement of consultants. There is no firm in the State of Montana which currently has 
casualty actuaries and as you would also note the consulting actuary to the public Retirement Board is 
also t!xempt from this provision. 

Thank you for your consideration. 



SURPLUS GOAL -

33 % in 8 years Rate Load: 6.2% 25 % in 8 years Rate Load: 5.3% 

Fiscal Year Premium Surplus Fiscal Year Premium Surplus 
($42,000,000) ($42,000,000) 

1993 $165,000,000 ($31,770,000) 1993 $165,000,000 1 ($33,255,000) 
1994 $181,500,000 I ($20,517,000) 1994 $181,500,000 ($23,635,500) 
1995 $199,650,000 1 ($8,138,700) 1995 $199,650,000 ( $13,054,050) 
1996 $200,000,000 $4,261,300 1996 $200,000,000 ($2,454,050) 
1997 $200,000,000 $16,661,300 1997 $200,000,000 $8,145,950 
1998 $200,000,000 $29,061,300 1998 $200,000,000 $18,745,950 
1999 $200,000,000 $41,461,300 1999 $200,000,000' $29,345,950 
2000 $200,000,000 $53,861,300 2000 $200,000,000 $39,945,950 
20011 $200,000,000 ! $66,261,300 2001 $200,000,000 I $50,545,950 

i I 
I I 

i i 
i I 

! I 
33% in 10 year I Rate Load: I 5.1% 25% in 10 year Rate Load: I 4.3% 

1 I I 
Fiscal Year 'Premium iSurplus Fiscal Year Premium Surplus 

( $42,000,000) ( $42,000,000) 
1993 $165,000,000 ( $33,585,000) 1993 $165,000,000 ( $34,905,000) 
19941 $181,500,000 ( $24,328,500) 1994 $181,500;000 ($27,100,500) 
1995 $199,650,000 ($14,146,350) 1995 $199,650,000 ($18,515,550) 
1996 $200,000,000 ($3,946,350) 1996 $200,000,000 I ($9,915,550) 
19971 $200,000,000 i $6,253,650 1997 $200,000,000 ($1,315,550) 
19981 $200,000,000 i $16,453,650 1 1998 $200,000,000 I $7,284,450 
19991 I $200,000,000 I $26,653,650 1999\ $200,000,000 1 $15,884,450 
20001 i $200,000,000 i $36,853,650 I 2000 I $200,000,000 ! $24,484,450 , 

2001, i $200,000,000 i $47,053,650 1 I 20011 1 $200,000,000 i $33,084,450 I 

20021 i $200,000,000 i $57,253,650 I I 2002 1

1 

$200,000,000 : $41,684,450 
20031 ! $200,000,000 ' $67,453,650 , 

20031 $200,000,000 I $50,284,450 I 
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WORKLOAD INDICATORS 1991 

NUMBER OF NUMBER OF POLICIES PER 
STATE POLICIES EMPLOYEES EMPLOYEE 

ARIZONA 42733 701 60.96 
CALIFORNIA 259465 5419 47.88 
COLORADO 40560 517 78.45 

IDAHO 14491 170 85.24 
MARYLAND 26508 267 99.28 
MICHIGAN 41183 488 84.39 

MINNESOTA 6000 153 39.22 
MONTANA'" ·,26407. .' 216 '" '122.25 " 
NEW YORK 190168 3073 61.88 
OKLAHOMA 9215 446 20.66 

OREGON 35695 1104 32.33 
PENNSYLVANIA 28397 270 105.17 

UTAH 24200 165 146.67 

UT AH 1111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111I1111II11II11111I11II11I1lI11lI1II1I111I11II11II1I11!!!!!!!!II!!II!llllllllUU!!l!!!HlI 

PEN NSYL V ANI A 111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111II I 111111111111 II!! 
, ~ I I 

OREGON TmllllnmlllllllTlTllllnmlllllllTlTlIIlIRmllllTIITIlIIlIlITITllIITllTllIIlIl!TTTll1I ' 
- ' 

OKLAHOMA 11111111111111111111111111111 , 

NEW YORK 1111111111"11111"11111111111111""11111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111 i 
MONTANA 1111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111 

MINNESOTA 1111111111111111111111111111,1111111111111111111111111111 I I I 
MICHl GAN 1111111111111111111111011111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111 I , , 

MARYLAND 111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111 

I D AH 0 1111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111'""111 I 

COLORADO 1111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111 ! 
CAUFORNIA III 1111111 1111111 111111 1111111111111111111111111111111 1I11111111111l I ! . 

, , I 

ARIZONA 11111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111111 i 

o 20 40 60 80 100 120 140 

"EXHIBIT'; :;~.' ~~~ 
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ANALYSIS EARNED PREMIUM VS EXPENSES 

COMPETITIVE FUNDS 1987-1991 

STATE EARNED PREMIUM EXPENSES PERCENTAGE 

ARIZONA $1,050,124 $206,030 19.62% 

CALIFORNIA $8,731,613 $1,489,516 17.06% 

COLORADO $1,194,586 $156,862 13.13% 

IDAHO $264,586 $34,688 13.11 % 

MARYLAND $622,252 $73,541 11.82% 

MICHIGAN $806,295 $252,230 31.28% 
, 

MINNESOTA $231,336 $87,042 37.63% 
·.:=:'ii·;'::···M·q·N!~~~:·:':?·!·::(::::·!:!:!:i .. j·'·':i::·:!:!~;4.~~!71:!::::··:·i'i·!:r:[:!j:::!·!::-=;: ·.·:::·::::·$4.·6~;:1:~;· ..... ::: ... : .. : :···:···:·., •• :····:·1-:0.48%··::· 

NEW YORK $4,815,027 $966,699 20.08% 

OKLAHOMA $506,981 $71,571 14.12% 

OREGON $1,084,748 $324,164 29.88% 

PENNSL YVANIA $881,483 $150,570 17.08% 

UTAH $386,437 $62,551 16.19% 

ISourrce AASCIF 1992 FACT BOOK 
I (In Thousands of Dollars) I 

"EXHIBIT:; ,)~. J. 11. 



-
l ;)1

 L
 

~' 
\ -'? -

'1 ~ 

\
A
~
 

i?
 

~
 

-
-

0
, 

O
A

R
D

111.X
l.S

 

-(( 
-

, 
" 

,\, 

-c -
---

SF R
A

TE
S

 E
FFE

C
TIV

E
: 

F
oot 

odo 
Q

escrlp!!on 
H

'
 

_
_

 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
FY

 9
3

 
FY 9

2
 

FY
 91 

01/91 
01/92 

01192 
%

C
H

G
; %

 N
C

C
I 

N
ote 

--------------
)0

0
6

 N
U

R
S

E
R

Y
 W

O
R

K
E

R
S

 8& D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
$

3
0

.4
4

 
.3

0
.1

8
 

$
2

3
.2

2
 

$
1

1
.4

6
 

"9
.1

7
 

.'6
.8

2
 

-2
0

"-
6

2
"-

-

, "4
.1

1
 

.'8
.1

8
 

1
3

"-
8

1
"-

lA
 

~
O
O
~
 F

A
R

M
/R

A
N

C
lt -

A
LL E

M
P

LO
Y

E
E

S
 8& D

R
IV

R
S

 
$

1
9

.3
3

 
.'6

.2
6

 
.,6

.,6
 

$
1

2
.8

1
 

~
0
0
1
 S

TA
TE

 C
O

llE
G

E
, A

G
R

IC
U

LTU
R

A
L W

O
R

K
E

R
S

 
$

2
1

.4
3

 
.'7

.2
1

 
to.O

O
 

611.21 
"7

.2
1

 
.2

1
.4

3
 

2
6

" 
1

0
0

"-
3B

 
)0

0
8

 G
A

R
D

E
N

IN
G

, H
A

N
D

 H
O

E
ITH

IN
 S

U
G

A
R

 BEET 
-
f
-
' $9.61 

6
7

.9
8

 
$

8
.1

5
 

$
3

.1
3

 
.4

.1
4

 
$8.21 

60%
 

6
5

"-

~O34 P
O

U
LTR

Y
 IEG

G
 P

R
O

D
U

C
E

R
IH

A
TC

H
E

R
Y

 t DRV 
$

2
3

.1
0

 
.'7

.4
3

 
$13.41 

.'6
.5

2
 

.,6
.5

2
 

.2
4

.7
8

 
60%

 
1

0
5

%
 

~
~
 fLO

R
IS

T
S

-C
U

l !IV
A

 TE
/G

A
R

D
E

N
 8& D

R
IV

E
R

S
 

$
1

.3
4

 
.6

.2
1

 
$

6
.6

4
 

$
2

.0
2

 
'2

.2
4

 
$

3
.3

8
 

60%
 

4
6

%
 

)0
4

2
 lA

N
D

S
C

A
P

E
 G

A
R

D
E

N
IN

G
 8& D

R
IV

E
R

S
 

6
1

1
.1

2
 

.'8
.7

4
 

$
1

9
.6

0
 

$
9

.2
4

 
' 6

9
.2

4
 

$
1

2
.3

8
 

34%
 

7
2

"-
)0

5
0

 fA
R

M
 M

A
C

H
IN

E
R

Y
 O

P
-C

O
N

TR
A

C
T-a. D

R
IV

E
R

 
$

2
6

.4
6

 
$

2
8

.7
6

 
$

3
0

.5
9

 
$20.71 

.2
0

.7
1

 
.2

2
.0

6
 

6
"-

8
3

%
 

)1
0

6
 TR

E
E

 P
R

U
N

IN
G

,_ S
P

R
A

Y
IN

G
 &

 D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
$

5
2

.3
6

 
.4

1
.3

6
 

$
3

1
.8

2
 

$
2

5
.3

4
 

'2
7

.7
2

 
$

3
8

.9
1

 
41%

 
7

4
"-

-
H
~
1
 R

E
FO

R
E

S
T A

 TIO
N

 A
N

D
 D

R
IV

E
R

S
 

$
4

6
.5

9
 

$48.27 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
3

0
.0

6
 

$
3

3
.8

7
 

$
4

6
.6

9
 

3
8

"-
1

0
0

%
 

1
0

0
 -

~~t!1 IR
R

IG
A

T
IO

N
 W

O
R

K
S

 O
P

E
R

A
TIO

N
 &

 D
R

IV
R

 
$

1
9

.2
9

 
6

1
7

.3
3

 
.'6

.0
9

 
$

1
0

.8
6

 
.'2

.0
3

 
$

1
2

.2
4

 
2%

 
6

3
"-

~~1! D
O

M
E

S
TIC

 S
E

R
V

IC
E

 C
O

N
TR

A
C

TO
R

 IN
S

ID
E

 
.'2

.4
7

 
. 

6
1

4
.4

9
 

$
1

4
.4

0
 

$
6

.9
8

 
'7

.B
O

 
.'1

.7
0

 
6

0
"-

9
4

"-
lQQt! C

O
A

L M
IN

IN
G

:S
U

R
FA

C
E

 8& D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
$

7
.5

8
 

6a.24 
$

5
.3

5
 

$
1

.2
7

 
61.43 

$
2

.1
4

 
60%

 
2

8
" 

H
H
~
 C

O
A

L M
IN

IN
G

-U
N

D
E

R
G

R
O

U
N

D
 8& D

R
IV

E
R

S
 

$
1

1
.8

6
 

$11.17 
$

1
0

.7
0

 
$

1
6

.9
6

 
"9

.2
9

 
$

1
8

.2
0

 
-6

"-
1

6
3

"-
8 

1164 M
IN

IN
G

 N
O

C
-N

O
T C

O
A

L-U
N

D
E

R
G

R
N

D
 8. D

R
V

 
$60.01 

$44.13 
$

3
3

.9
5

 
$

2
8

.5
2

 
'3

2
.1

3
 

$
4

1
.9

3
 

2
8

"-
7

0
%

 

i !~~ M
IN

IN
G

 N
O

C
-N

O
T C

O
A

L-S
U

R
FA

C
E

 8& D
R

V
R

S
 

$
8

.1
1

 
$

7
.0

0
 

$
8

.6
3

 
$6.22 

6
6

.2
2

 
$

8
.2

9
 

3
3

" 
1

0
1

%
 

, 

p
2
~
 O

IL O
R

 G
A

S
 lE

A
S

E
 O

P
E

R
A

 TO
R

 
$

8
.1

1
 

60.45 
$6.81 

$
5

.4
3

 
'8

.1
1

 
$8.91 

1
3

"-
7

9
%

 

t~~! O
l
l
l
G
A
S
~
E
l
L
-
C
L
E
A
N
 O

LD
 W

E
llS

-&
 D

R
V

R
 

$
6

2
.2

8
 

$
4

6
.8

5
 

$
3

2
.6

4
 

6
2

9
.6

2
 

'3
3

.5
1

 
$

3
8

.6
8

 
16%

 
6

2
%

 

'1~! S
M

E
LT S

IN
T R

E
FIN

IN
G

 M
E

T
A

L 
$

5
.9

8
 

.7
.9

7
 

6
8

.6
0

 
$

6
.0

4
 

.6
.4

3
 

$
8

.8
3

 
3%

 
1

1
1

%
 

---'--
_

.' 

t1~~ O
R

E M
ilL

IN
G

 G
R

A
P

H
ITE

 M
FG

 
$

8
.1

2
 

69.92 
6

1
1

.8
0

 
$

3
3

.6
8

 
' '3

4
.5

4
 

$
2

7
.8

4
 

-2
0

" 
3

1
7

%
 

11~~ A
S

P
H

A
LT

 W
O

R
K

S
, C

O
A

L B
ILLE

T/B
R

IO
 M

FG
 

$
3

2
.5

0
 

.2
6

.0
0

 
619.41 

$
1

5
.0

6
 

"6
.9

1
 

621.11 
25%

 
6

6
%

 
1624 Q

U
A

R
R

Y
 N

O
C

, S
LA

TE
 S

P
LITTIN

G
 &

 D
R

V
R

S
 

$
2

1
.9

9
 

.2
1

,2
1

 
$

2
1

.3
2

 
$

1
9

.0
7

 
"9

.6
4

 
.2

4
.6

5
 

26%
 

8
8

%
 

I 

1!1~ LIM
E

 M
FG

 
6

1
5

.0
0

 
.'8

.6
9

 
$

1
6

.8
6

 
$

1
2

.4
0

 
.'3

.8
6

 
.'6

.3
1

 
11%

 
1

0
2

"-
1~~~ LIM

E
 M

F
Q

-aU
A

R
R

Y
, LIM

E
S

TO
N

E
-S

U
R

FA
C

E
 

$
2

3
.3

3
 

$
1

7
.7

5
 

$18.91 
$

1
6

.5
6

 
'1

8
.2

0
 

$
2

6
.2

1
 

3
9

" 
1

0
8

%
 

-----
-

!@~~ R
O

C
K

 W
O

O
L M

A
N

U
F

A
C

T
U

R
IN

G
 

$
8

.3
6

 
6

6
.6

8
 

$
6

.1
3

 
$

6
.5

6
 

$
1

.2
8

 
$

1
.6

7
 

5%
 

9
2

%
 

-
H

Q
! 

C
E

M
E

N
T M

FG
 &

 P
LA

S
TE

R
 M

ill 
$8.11 

.8
.9

8
 

$
7

.7
1

 
$

3
.8

6
 

' .4
.2

9
 

$
6

.4
3

 
60%

 
1

4
%

 

!?~Q S
TO

N
E

 C
R

U
S

H
IN

G
-N

O
 Q

U
A

R
R

Y
IN

G
-&

 D
R

V
R

S
 

$26.01 
$

2
3

.2
9

 . 
.2

2
.8

4
 

$
9

.9
4

 
"1

.2
1

 
.'4

.2
8

 
21%

 
5

7
%

 

H
11 TA

LC
 M

ILl/E
M

E
R

Y
 W

O
R

K
S

 8& D
R

IV
E

R
S

 ' 
$

7
.9

9
 

.0
.4

1
 

$
6

.4
1

 
$

8
.9

0
 

'9
.8

2
 

.'4
.1

3
 

60%
 

1
8

4
%

 
!80~ S

TO
N

E
 C

U
T

/P
O

LIS
H

, S
LA

TE
 M

ILL 8& P
R

V
R

 
$

2
1

.1
9

 
.2

5
.0

8
 

$
2

6
.8

6
 

$
1

7
.7

8
 

"9
.7

4
 

$23.11 
17%

 
1

0
9

%
 

l
O
O
~
 M

A
C

A
R

O
N

I M
FG

 
$

1
9

.4
2

 
$20.05 

$
1

4
.9

7
 

$
9

.2
8

 
"0

.3
1

 
.'4

.2
9

 
39%

 
7

4
%

 
!0

0
3

 P
A

I<E
R

Y
 8& R,T S

P
V

S
R

,S
A

lE
S

, D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
.'2

.6
8

 
.'2

.2
8

 
.,1

.,1
 

$
4

.7
4

 
~c 

• 

", 
6

.3
2

 
.1

.9
8

 
60%

 
6

3
%

 

2 011 ~k::~~: ~~6N.!I~~~:CTURING 
$

1
6

.8
0

 
.'3

.0
7

 
$

1
0

.2
2

 
$

6
.4

6
 

' ;.7
.2

0
 

.'0
.8

0
 

6
0

" 
8

8
"-

I 

Z
016 

$
3

.8
6

 
.4

.0
8

 
$

4
.3

5
 

$
2

.8
2

 
.3

.1
3

 
$

3
.6

9
 

18%
 

9
6

"-
I 

l0
3

0
 S

U
G

A
R

 M
FG

 -
B

E
E

T 
$

1
1

.5
1

 
$

1
8

.9
0

 
6

1
1

.9
3

 
$

2
1

.6
4

 
.2

3
.9

1
 

$
2

4
.2

0
 

1%
 

1
3

8
"-

2
03

9 IC
E

 C
R

E
A

M
 M

FG
 8& S

A
LE

S
, D

R
IV

E
R

S
 

.'1
.8

1
 

.'2
.3

1
 

.'1
.3

3
 

$8.16 
'8

.6
7

 
$

1
0

.6
6

 
23%

 
8

9
%

 
iii:;! C

O
N

FE
C

TIO
N

E
R

Y
 M

FG
 

$
9

.4
4

 
08.61 

~~ .,.86 
-

$
1

.9
7

 
$1.67 

$
2

.1
9

 
60%

 
3

0
"-

-
2

0
1

0
 C

R
E

A
M

E
R

Y
, B

U
n

E
R

 M
FG

, M
ILK

 D
lR

 &
 D

R
 

.'5
.0

0
 

.'5
.0

9
 

.'7
.6

4
 

$
1

0
.1

4
 

"'.1
1

.4
6

 
$

1
4

.2
1

 
25%

 
9

5
%

 

P,go 1 
" 

. , 



C
ode 

2081 
2

0
8

9
 

2
0

9
5

 
2

1
0

6
 

~
H
!
 

~l!~ 
~1~~ 
~
H
~
 

~l~! 
~11~ 
~!~Q 
2

1
6

6
 

i!~? 
~~~~ 
~~!~ 
~~~Q 
i~~~ 
~~Q~ 
~~Q~ 
~~?~ 
~~?~ 
2

6
7

8
 

2
6

8
6

 
2

6
0

6
 

2687 
~~~~ 
~
@
O
O
 

l~~~ 
2

0
7

0
 

~Hi~ 
H
~
~
 

11~~ 
2

1
0

3
 

il1§ 
~1!1 
i1~? 

-.1131 

"", 
1~,t'~ i 

1 
'(:t 

-
i L 

\ .-\(~ '
(
l
~
 

\-\.0 
\
~
 

De5c!~ti0f!._____ ___ 

--------------. __ . 
-
-
-
-
-

S
LA

U
G

tH
E

R
IN

G
 

--------
P

A
C

K
IN

G
 B

O
U

S
E

 
M

E
A

T
 P

R
O

D
U

C
TS

/S
A

U
S

A
G

E
 M

FG
 

FR
U

IT P
A

C
K

IN
G

 
-

-
C

A
N

N
E

R
IE

S
 N

.O
.C

. 
. 

FR
U

IT E
V

A
P

O
R

A
TIN

G
 O

R
 PR

ESER
VIN

C
l 

B
R

E
W

E
R

Y
 IM

A
L

 T
 .m

U
S

E
 &

 D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
-
-
-
-

A
LC

O
H

O
L M

FG
/S

P
IR

ITO
U

S
 llO

U
O

R
 D

IS
T

il 
S

P
IR

ITO
 U

S
 U

Q
U

O
R

 B
O

T
ILIN

G
 

FR
U

IT JU
IC

E
 M

FG
 &

 W
IN

E
R

Y
 

IC
E M

FG
 

B
O

T
IlIN

G
-N

O
T

 C
A

R
B

O
N

A
 TE

D
/S

P
IR

ITO
U

S
 

B
O

T
T

liN
G

 N
oelC

A
R

B
O

N
A

 TEO
 B

E
V

 M
fG

 N
O

C
 

W
O

O
L S

P
IN

IW
E

A
V

E
 &

 Y
A

R
N

 M
FG

 
G

LO
V

E
/M

IT
IE

N
/K

N
IT

 G
O

O
D

S
 M

FG
 N

o
e

 
C

O
R

D
A

G
E

. N
E

T O
R

 TW
IN

E
 M

FG
 

E
M

B
R

O
ID

E
R

Y
 M

FG
 

C
lO

T
H

IN
G

 M
FG

 
D

R
E

S
S

M
A

K
IN

G
 T

 A
ILR

N
G

 C
U

S
T 

M
A

 T
IR

E
S

S
 O

R
 B

O
X

 S
P

R
IN

G
S

 M
 

A
W

N
IN

G
 TE

N
T M

FG
 S

H
O

P
 O

N
LY

 
B

A
G

/S
A

C
K

 M
FG

/R
E

N
O

V
A

 TE 
LA

U
N

D
R

Y
 D

R
Y

 C
LE

A
N

IN
G

 C
A

 
C

LE
A

N
IN

G
 D

Y
E

IN
G

 IN
C

L S
A

LE
 

T
O

W
E

l &
 TO

ILE
T SPt.. Y

 C
O

 
lA

U
N

D
R

Y
. &

 .oR
X

 C
LE

A
N

IN
G

 RE 
FU

R
 M

A
N

U
F

A
C

T
U

R
IN

G
 

T
A

N
N

IN
G

 LE
A

 TU
E

R
 M

FG
 W

O
O

L 
. 

---------
G

LO
V

E
 M

A
N

U
F

A
C

T
U

R
IN

G
 

P
A

G
 M

A
N

U
F

A
C

T
U

R
IN

G
 

l
~
A
T
U
E
R
 G

O
O

D
S

 M
fG

 N
O

C
 

LO
G

G
IN

G
 LU

M
B

E
R

IN
G

 IN
C

LU
D

I 
lO

G
G

IN
G

· E
O

U
IP

M
E

N
T M

A
IN

T
 

S
A

W
 M
I
L
L
~
 ____ .. ___ .. 

VEN
EER

 M
FG

 
-

._
.-

lO
G

 U
A

U
lIN

G
-A

LL O
P

E
R

A
TIO

N
 

P
LA

N
IN

G
 M

O
U

LD
IN

G
 M

illS
 N

P
 

---

(
~
 

B
O

A
R

D
1,I.X

l..S
 

N
C

C
I 

N
C

C
I 

FY
 9

3
 

FY 9
2

 
$

2
3

.2
8

 
624.01 

$
2

0
.4

5
 

.'9
.6

3
 

.2
3

.2
0

 
.'9

.1
3

 
.'7

.1
6

 
617.76 

$
1

2
.3

2
 

.'0
.6

7
 

$
1

6
.6

6
 

.'9
.1

8
 

$
0

.1
6

 
68.60 

$
1

2
.6

2
 

.'5
.6

2
 

$
0

.4
4

 
61.16 

.'6
.9

3
 

.'7
.7

2
 

$
2

5
.0

6
 

628.74 
$

1
3

.6
8

 
612.94 

$
1

1
.0

3
 

69.21 
$

9
.2

9
 

69.17 ' 
$

8
.3

3
 

.7
.6

6
 

$
9

.1
0

 
6

9
.0

8
 

.'.8
1

 
.,.9

2
 

.'0
.3

4
 

69.24 
$

2
.3

0
 

.2
.2

7
 

.'4
.2

7
 

.'4
.8

6
 

$
1

2
.1

9
 

.,1
.,3

 
.,4

.,9
 

.'2
.7

6
 

.,6
.,1

 
$12.89 

c-_~6.81 
.6

.4
6

 
.'.1

2
 

$
6

.6
9

 
$7.17 

.7
.0

9
 

$
7

.6
8

 
.,.6

8
 

$
1

7
.1

2
 

.'6
.6

9
 

$
7

.9
6

 
$6.76 

."
.1

3
 

$9.19 
$

1
0

.1
4

 
'9

.9
6

-
$

0
4

.6
2

 
.7

9
.6

0
 

.1
8

.2
1

 
.'6

.2
2

 
$

3
3

.6
8

 
.3

6
.3

8
 

.1
0

.9
0

 
$13.61 

$
2

6
.4

9
 

$
2

3
.0

6
 

.1
8

.9
3

 
.2

0
.2

6
 

P
ag. a-:'I:;";I'. 

N
C

C
I 

FY 91 
$

2
5

.0
0

 
.'9

.7
1

 
.'8

.8
2

 
6

1
9

.4
9

 
$9.84 

$
2

2
.8

3
 

$
8

.0
6

 
.'7

.6
8

 
$6.73 
.'6

.5
0

 
$

2
7

.4
9

 
$

1
1

.7
0

 
$9.27 
$8.73 
$6.16 
$6.78 
$8.15 
.7

.3
4

 
$1.83 
.'6

.6
2

 
$

9
.7

0
 

.'2
.7

6
 

$9.62 
$4.41 
$

8
.8

9
 

.7
.8

4
 

$7.07 
$

1
4

.4
8

 
$5.24 
$8.09 
.'0

.1
8

 
$

1
4

.4
0

 
.'6

.1
6

 
$

2
8

.0
8

 
.'4

.1
9

 
$

2
7

.8
5

 
$

1
9

.6
8

 

~
 

S
F R

A
TE

S
 E

FFE
C

TIV
E

: 
F

oot -
0

7
/9

1
 

01192 _ 
07192 

%
C

H
G

 
%

 N
C

C
I 

N
ote 

.'1
.7

8
 

.'4
.6

2
 

24%
 

6
3

%
 

$11. 7
6

 
-. 

.'4
.2

2
 

.'6
.8

6
 

$
2

3
.7

7
 

60%
 

1
1

6
%

 
.--

.'0
.5

2
 

."
.8

2
 

.'1
.7

3
 

6
0

%
 

76%
 

.2
3

.1
9

 
.2

6
.7

4
 

.2
6

.2
1

 
-2%

 
147%

 
$

6
.0

6
 

6
6

.0
6

 
$

9
.0

9
 

6
0

%
 

7
4

%
 

$
1

4
.6

6
 

.'8
.1

6
 

.'8
.6

6
 

16%
 

113%
 

-
$

4
.6

1
 

6
6

.1
9

 
.7

.2
3

 
3

9
%

 
8

3
%

 
.'3

.2
0

 
6

1
4

.6
6

 
.'1

.0
2

 
16%

 
1

3
6

%
 

$
2

.8
3

 
.3

.1
6

 
.4

.7
0

 
49%

 
66%

 
$

7
.9

9
 

.0
.8

7
 

.'2
.4

6
 

40%
 

7
8

%
 

$
4

.9
9

 
.5

.6
6

 
$

0
.3

4
 

6
0

%
 

3
2

%
 

.,1
.6

1
 

.'2
.9

6
 

0
1

4
.0

9
 

9
%

 
104%

 
$

4
.3

8
 

.4
.3

8
 

06.11 
3

0
%

 
62%

 
-

$
5

.2
9

 
-6

5
.8

7
 

07.41 
26%

 
80%

 
$3.11 

-6
4

.1
2

 
$

6
.6

0
 

3
6

%
 

67%
 

-
$

4
.4

9
 

'.5
.0

3
 

$
6

.0
1

 
21%

 
6

3
%

 
$

2
.8

9
 

-.3
.2

1
 

$4.81 
6

0
%

 
62%

 
$

6
.5

7
 

.7
.3

6
 

0
9

.1
9

 
-

26%
 

8
9

%
 

$
1

.1
9

 
-.'.3

2
 

.'.1
3

 
3

1
%

 
76%

 
$

5
.6

8
 

-.8
.2

0
 

.9
.3

0
 

60%
 

66%
 

$
3

.9
6

 
-' ••• 4

0
 

$
6

.6
0

 
50%

 
64%

 
$

9
.6

0
 

.'0
.6

6
 

.'5
.9

9
 

6
0

%
 

113%
 

-
.'0

.5
6

 
.'0

.9
3

 
.'4

.9
7

 
3

7
%

 
9

3
%

 
--

$
3

.3
5

 
.
•
 3.1

0
 

$
5

.3
3

 
44%

 
1

8
%

 
.'2

.1
6

 
.'3

.5
0

 
.'2

.6
1

 
-1%

 
190%

 
! 

--
$

4
.3

0
 

.4
.8

2
 

$
7

.0
0

 
45%

 
9

8
%

 
-

, 

$
5

.7
2

 
66.31 

.7
.4

3
 

17%
 

97%
 

! 

$
6

.8
7

 
.'.6

3
 

.'0
.8

9
 

43%
 

64%
 

$
2

.4
3

 
.2

.6
9

 
.4

.0
3

 
60%

 
61 %

 
$

7
.2

6
 

6
8

.1
8

 
.'2

.0
9

 
48%

 
109%

 
$

9
.1

9
 

'i.10.81 
$

1
2

.7
6

 
17%

 
126%

 
$

3
7

.1
3

 
.4

3
.3

0
 

.4
6

.1
1

 
6%

 
64%

 
$5.72 

-
'6

.7
2

 
6

8
.6

8
 

60%
 

47%
 

$
4

4
.6

3
 

$
6

1
.2

2
 

.4
0

.9
8

 
-20%

 
122%

 
.-

$
6

.4
6

 
$

7
.1

7
 

6
9

.8
5

 
37%

 
90%

 
.,1

.8
0

 
.'3

.6
4

 
.2

0
.3

1
 

60%
 

77%
 

.'7
.9

5
 

-.'8
.2

3
 

.'4
.6

9
 

·2
0

%
 

-
77%

 



,.I-
,--' 

\~, 
\-

\--\ \?) 
\ ~
 

fi" 
': 

·':.T
 

B
O

A
R

D
I t 1.X

l-S
 

.-
c 

Foot 
ode 

D
escription _

_
_

 ._ 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

t 
N

C
C

t 
SF R

A
TE

S
 E

FFE
C

TIV
E

: 
FY 93 

F
Y

82 
FY 91 

07/91 
01/92. 

0
7

/9
2

 
"C

H
G

 
%

 N
C

C
I 

N
ote 

-
-
-
"
-
-
-
' ------. 

t736 PEN
C

IL S
TO

C
K

 M
A

N
U

FA
C

TU
R

IN
G

 
.'6

.8
0

 
"6

.8
7

 
"
4

.0
5

 
.'0

.1
7

 
.'1

.2
8

 
.'6

.6
4

 
38%

 
93%

 

H
~
~
 B

O
X

 O
R

 B
O

X
 S

H
O

O
K

S
 M

A
N

U
FA

C
 

$20.63 
'2

1
.3

8
 

$20.72 
$10.68 

'1
0

.9
3

 
$14.24 

30%
 

69%
 

-
H
~
9
 S

H
O

E
· P

A
TTE

R
N

-M
A

K
IN

G
 

.6
.4

1
 

'6
.1

6
 

.4
.6

8
 

$4.42 
$4.91 

'6
.9

6
 

21%
 

93%
 

t8
0

2
 C

A
R

P
E

N
TR

Y
 SI tO

P
 O

N
LY

 EXC
L 

$17.97 
$16.03 

.'9
.0

8
 

.'3
.2

9
 

$16.01 
.,4

.7
3

 
-2%

 
82%

 
~@~~ C

A
B

IN
E

T W
O

R
K

S
 W

ITH
 PO

W
ER

 
.'3

.4
6

 
"
4

.4
9

 
.'6

.0
8

 
$8.60 

. '9
.3

1
 

.'0
.8

6
 

17%
 

81%
 

2836 BR
U

SU
 O

R
 B

R
O

O
M

 M
FG

 A
S

S
E

M
B

 
$10.16 

$8.94 
$7.34 

$6.61 
., '6

.J1
 

.7
.6

2
 

23%
 

74%
 

~84! BR
U

SH
 t-tA

N
D

LE
, S

H
A

D
E

 R
O

LL 
$30.46 

$26.81 
$19.61 

$23.28 
'2

3
.2

8
 

$27.14 
17%

 
89%

 
urn! C

A
B

IN
E

T W
R

K
S

 N
O

 PW
R

 D
R

IV
E

 
$10.64 

$9.77 
$8.88 

$5.23 
66.83 

$8.74 
60%

 
82%

 
~BO~ FU

R
N

ITU
R

E
 M

FG
 W

O
O

D
 N

O
C

 A
S

 
$20.03 

"
6

.0
3

 
.'8

.6
8

 
.'2

.8
9

 
"
2

.8
9

 
"
4

.6
7

 
14%

 
73%

 
2016 VEN

EER
 P

R
O

D
U

C
TS

 M
FG

 -
VEN

EER
 M

FG
 

$7.89 
'1

.2
2

 
$5.90 

$4.44 
"'4

.4
4

 
$6.66 

50%
 

84%
 

~~!~ VEN
EER

 P
R

O
D

U
C

TS
 M

FG
 

$16.42 
"
4

.7
0

 
.'3

.6
9

 
"
1

.0
3

 
.'3

.2
4

 
20%

 
81%

 
t0

2
l M

U
S

IC
A

L IN
S

TR
U

M
E

N
T M

FG
 

$8.28 
'7

.8
8

 
$7.39 

.3
.4

2
 

'3
.7

9
 

$6.42 
43%

 
65%

 
-, 

~~1~ P
t:N

C
IL P

E
N

H
O

LD
E

R
 O

R
 C

R
A YO

 
$6.16 

$6.62 
$7.46 

$2.60 
""$2.89 

'4
.3

3
 

60%
 

70%
 

2960 TIE P
O

S
T PO

LE Y
A

R
D

S
 W

O
O

D
 

$38.17 
'3

2
.1

6
 

$32.81 
$20.48 

'2
3

.2
5

 
.2

6
.4

6
 

10%
 

67%
 

m
~
g
 IR

O
N

 O
R

 STEEL W
O

R
K

S
 S

H
O

P
 

$22.88 
'2

4
.8

1
 

$26.62 
$12.62 

"
3

.0
2

 
"
4

.8
8

 
14%

 
65%

 
1040 IR

O
N

 W
O

R
K

S
 SI tO

P
 O

R
N

A
M

 N
O

T 
$20.89 

$20.42 
$17.89 

$8.34 
'9

.2
6

 
.'3

.6
7

 
48%

 
65%

 
10~1 S

IG
N

 M
FG

 M
E

TA
L 

' 
$21.79 

'2
1

.6
4

 
.,6

.,6
 

$12.78 
~
"
2
.
7
8
 

$19.17 
60%

 
88%

 
106~ SH

EET M
E

TA
L W

O
R

K
-S

H
O

P
,E

TC
 

.'9
.6

6
 

$21.06 
616.94 

$16.24 
$17.11 

.'6
.0

6
 

-6%
 

82%
 

H
H
~
 FIR

EPR
O

O
F E

O
U

IP
M

E
N

T M
FG

 
$11.12 

$14.02 
.'6

.6
9

 
$7.02 

. '7
.0

2
 

$9.72 
38%

 
87%

 
1081 FO

U
N

D
R

IE
S

 IR
O

N
 N

O
C

 
$18.68 

$21.16 
626.19 

"
4

.6
9

 
. "

6
.3

3
 

"
7

.6
4

 
16%

 
96%

 
----
IQ~~ IFO

U
N

D
R

IE
S

 N
O

N
 FER

R
O

U
S M

E
T 

.'8
.1

2
 

"6
.7

7
 

"4
.6

9
 

$2.86 
'3

.1
8

 
$4.77 

6
0

" 
2

6
"
 

1111 B
lA

C
K

S
M

IH
U

N
G

 N
P

D
 

$20.02 
"
6

.0
2

 
611.96 

610.67 
"
0

.6
7

 
616.00 

60%
 

80%
 

'H~ TO
O

L M
FG

 N
O

C
 N

O
T D

R
O

P O
R

 
67.89 

$1.34 
66.03 

$4.68 
$6.23 

.7
.0

6
 

35%
 

89%
 

.. 
H

!1
 TO

O
LS

 M
FG

 N
O

C
 M

A
C

H
IN

E
 O

R
 

.,0
.2

, 
"
0

.0
4

 
$8.86 

$7.76 
'8

.6
1

 
$9.76 

13%
 

96%
 

11~~ t;:U
TLER

Y M
A

N
U

FA
C

TU
R

IN
G

 N
O

C
 

$10.70 
"
2

;3
8

 
$12.74 

$7.87 
68.76 

611.67 
33%

 
109%

 
11~6 TO

O
L M

A
N

U
FA

C
TU

R
IN

G
 

.'3
.2

6
 

611.33 
$10.43 

$8.37 
'9

.2
9

 
$10.10 

16%
 

81%
 

t!1~ H
A

R
D

W
A

R
E

, H
O

R
S

E
 SH

O
E &

 S
K

A
TE

 M
FG

. 
$10.11 

.9
.8

7
 

$9.90 
67.40 

$8.79 
19%

 
87%

 
U

6
9

 ~
:
r
O
V
E
 M

A
N

U
FA

C
TU

R
IN

G
 

'. 
-, 

$11.76 
110.31 

$8.69 
$6.20 

$6.88 
$0.64 

24%
 

73%
 

i170 E
LE

C
TR

IC
A

L A
P

P
A

R
A

TU
S

 M
FG

 
$6.78 

.5
.4

6
 

66.33 
$3.22 

.3
.6

9
 

$4.06 
13%

 
70%

 
.... _--

-
-
-
-
-

H
~
9
 ELEC

TR
IC

 O
R

 G
A

S
 LIG

H
TIN

G
 FIX

TU
 

."
.9

8
 

"0
.7

1
 

.'0
.2

1
 

$4.63 
$6.04 

$7.33 
46%

 
61%

 
-

H
~
l
 W

IR
E G

O
O

D
S

 M
FG

 
.1

2
.4

6
 

.1
1

.1
7

 
$10.28 

$8.61 
" $9.56 

"
0

.8
6

 
13%

 
87%

 
1316 B

R
A

S
S

/C
A

R
TR

ID
G

E
 M

FG
 

$10.27 
$8.74 

$8.45 
$6.35 

.··.7.05 
.8

.4
3

 
20%

 
82%

 
i~~~ TYPE FO

U
N

D
R

IE
S

 
$10.46 

',1
.0

6
 

$8.79 
$6.26 

67.02 
"
0

.6
3

 
60%

 
101%

 
.
-
-

n
~
~
 W

E
LD

IN
G

 O
R

 C
U

TTIN
G

 N
O

C
 IN

 
$28.30 

'2
8

.9
8

 
$22.67 

.'0
.7

9
 

.'0
.7

9
 

.'4
.3

4
 

33%
 

61%
 

n
l
~
 E

LE
C

TR
O

P
LA

TIN
G

 N
P

D
 

.'4
.0

9
 

"
3

.4
8

 
.'2

.0
9

 
$6.48 

$7.22 
$9.86 

36%
 

70%
 

H
8

3
 JE

W
E

LR
Y

 M
FG

 
$6.94 

66.84 
$6.86 

$2.41 
'2

.6
7

 
$4.00 

50%
 

. 68%
 

M
~
I
A
~
 G

O
O

D
S

 M
FG

 
.'3

.9
7

 
,-

~
Q
Q
 

-
~
-
.
-
-
-
.
-
.
~
-
-
-
-
-
-

-
-

.'6.08 
.'7

.2
9

 
$9.97 

.'0
.4

2
 

"
3

."
 

_ ~
6
"
 

--'-94CJfJ 
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-

P
ig, ~

 



~~'4 
..... 

, 

-1
. 

~:l., 

~
-
\
S
r
~
~
 

I-\\? 
\?

 _ 
i I 

C
ode 

36Q? 
~~1~ 
3
6
~
~
 

~1?1 
~@!~ 
~!~Q 
~@~~ 
~!~~ 
:!!~1 
~@1~ 
~@1~ 
~@~! 
3

6
8

6
 

~?!~ 
~?~1 
11

26 
}@

Q? 
~!~~ 
38~! 
3

8
2

4
 

3
0

3
0

 
~
0
6
~
 

~@@! 
~
Q
Q
~
 

19~~ 
1Q~1 
~~H1 
~
0
3
6
 

4038 
-~~~~ 
~9!! 
~
n
~
 

1!~Q 
11~! 
"~!~~ 
.!150 
4

2
0

6
 D

escrl(!tlon ___ 

A
G

R
IC

U
LTU

R
A

L M
A

C
H

IN
E

R
Y

 M
F 

P
R

IN
TIN

G
 M

A
C

ltlN
E

 M
FG

 
C

O
N

FE
C

TIO
N

 M
A

U
IN

G
E

 M
FG

 
A

D
D

IN
G

 M
A

C
I !IN

E
,G

A
S

 M
E

TE
R

 
E

N
G

IN
E

 &
 P

U
M

P
 M

FG
 N

O
C

 
B

O
ILE

R
M

A
I<IN

G
 T

 A
N

I< B
LD

G
 

rR
E

C
IS

IO
N

 M
A

C
H

IN
E

 P
A

R
TS

 M
FG

. 
M

A
C

H
IN

E
 S

I tops N
 0 C

 
A

U
T

O
M

A
 TIC

 S
P

R
IN

K
LE

R
 H

E
A

D
 

E
l-E

C
TR

IC
 P

O
W

E
R

 O
R

 T
R

A
N

S
M

I 
A

U
T

O
M

O
T

IV
E

 L
Im

n
iN

G
 M

A
N

U
F

 
ELEC

 C
O

R
D

 S
E

T_R
A

D
IO

 O
R

 IG
 

IN
S

TR
U

M
E

N
T M

FG
 N

 0 C
 

O
IL S

TILL E
R

E
C

TIO
N

 O
R

 R
EP 

M
ILLW

R
IG

H
T

 W
O

R
K

 N
O

C
IN

C
 D

 
B

O
Il-E

R
 S

C
A

LIN
G

 N
P

D
 

A
U

T
O

M
O

B
ILE

 R
A

D
IA

T
O

R
 M

FG
 N

 
A

U
T

O
M

O
B

ILE
, C

A
R

R
IA

G
E

 O
R

 W
A

G
O

N
 

A
U

TO
M

O
B

ILE
 D

IS
M

A
N

T
LIN

G
 IN

 
A

U
T

O
M

O
B

ilE
 B

O
D

Y
 M

FG
 N

 0 C
 

A
IR

P
LA

N
E

 M
FG

 
B

A
B

Y
 C

A
R

R
IA

G
E

 B
IC

Y
C

LE
 M

 
C

A
R

 M
A

N
U

F
A

C
T

U
R

IN
G

 -
R

A
ILR

O
A

D
 -

S
A

N
D

 &
 G

R
A

V
E

L D
IG

G
IN

G
 IN

C
 

B
R

IC
K

 O
R

 C
LA

Y
 P

R
O

D
U

C
TS

 M
F 

R
E

FR
A

C
TO

R
Y

 P
R

O
D

U
C

TS
 &

 BR
IC

I< M
F 

C
O

N
C

R
E

TE
 P

R
O

D
U

C
TS

 M
FG

 S
H

O
 

P
LA

S
TE

R
 M

IX
IN

G
 A

N
D

 D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
D

R
E

S
S

 FO
R

M
 M

FG
 P

A
lE

R
 M

A
C

H
 

P
O

T
IE

R
Y

 /TE
R

R
A

 C
O

T
T

A
 M

FG
 

P
O

TTE
R

IE
S

 G
lZ

D
 P

R
C

LN
W

A
R

E
 

R
A

D
IO

 A
N

D
 T

E
lE

V
IS

IO
N

 TU
B

E
 

G
LA

S
S

 M
E
R
q
!
~
_
~
T
S
 

M
IR

R
O

R
 M

FG
 

C
A

 T
ttE

D
R

A
L O

R
 A

R
T G

LA
S

S
 W

I 
O

P
T

IC
A

L G
O

O
D

.M
FG

 N
 0 C

 
P

U
LP

 M
FG

 G
R

O
U

N
D

 W
O

O
D

 P
R

o
e

 

,.,.....", 
, 

-
" 

B
O

A
R

0117.X
l.S

 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

t 
FY

 9
3

 
FY

 9
2

 
FY 91 

$
1

2
.4

4
 

t1
1

.0
0

 
$

8
.4

6
 

$
6

.2
6

 
.6

.4
3

 
$

4
.8

6
 

$
1

3
.1

2
 

.,1
.6

3
 

.'0
.9

7
 

$
2

.7
4

 
.2

.7
9

 
$2.72 

$
6

.6
6

 
.6

.7
8

 
$

6
.6

9
 

$
2

6
.6

6
 

.2
1

.2
6

 
$

1
6

.8
6

 
$

6
.3

5
 

$6.29 
$

6
.6

8
 

$
1

1
.0

8
 

.'1
.0

7
 

$
1

0
.0

6
 

$
7

.7
3

 
.'.2

6
 

$
6

.0
9

 
$

6
.6

9
 

$
6

.1
8

 
$

6
.3

8
 

$
8

.2
4

 
.7

.8
1

 
$

7
.0

6
 

. 
$

4
.2

9
 

.3
.7

3
 

$3.37 
$

3
.9

8
 

.4
.0

8
 

$
4

.3
8

 
-

$
4

1
.0

3
 

.4
4

.5
9

 
$

4
7

.4
3

 
$

3
3

.9
9

 
$

2
7

.6
9

 
$

2
9

.4
6

 
$

4
6

.6
9

 
.3

2
.8

1
 

$
2

2
.7

9
 

$
9

.0
4

 
.9

.8
4

 
.'0

.1
3

 
$

1
1

.8
2

 
.,0

 •• 2 
.7

.7
8

 
-----

.2
0

.6
6

 
.'7

.6
0

 
to.O

O
 

$
1

4
.8

7
 

.'5
.4

2
 

.'6
.1

3
 

$
3

.9
4

 
.3

.9
6

 
$

3
.8

0
 

.'2
.6

1
 

tl0
.6

0
 

.'0
.4

4
 

$
1

6
.9

7
 

"2
.9

4
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

2
1

.0
4

 
$

1
6

.5
3

 
$

1
4

.1
0

 
$

1
7

.0
6

 
t1

7
.4

9
 

$
1

6
.6

0
 

.-. 

$
2

6
.4

9
 

$
3

2
.4

6
 

$
3

0
.7

4
 

--
$

2
6

.8
2

 
.2

8
.8

0
 

$
2

6
.7

2
 

$13.31 
$11.13"' 

$8.34 
. 

$
9

.7
4

 
.7

.8
2

 
$8.32 

$
9

.8
2

 
'7

.8
6

 
$

7
.0

8
 

$
2

3
.2

0
 

$
2

1
.2

9
 

$
1

6
.9

5
 

$
4

.6
8

 
$

4
.2

2
 

$
3

.1
5

 
.'3

.8
3

 
$12.01 

.'0
.3

4
 

.'6
.2

6
 

$
1

2
.2

0
 

.'1
.4

0
 

. 

$
1

3
.2

2
 

.'0
.6

8
 

$
7

.9
0

 
$

3
.4

7
 

$
3

.4
6

 
.3

.1
2

 
$

1
6

.6
8

 
.1

6
.8

9
 

$
'5

.9
4

 
_ 

I 
':Jr.". 

, 

rig, 4!;~~'} 
I~\;, ~~ 

'. 

~
 

SF R
A

TE
S

 E
FFE

C
TIV

E
: 

F
oot 

0
7

/9
1

 
01192-

07192 
%

C
H

G
 

%
 N

C
C

I 
N

ote 
$

6
.0

7
 

--.6
.8

1
 

$10.21 
6

0
%

 
8

2
%

 
$

3
.6

2
 

.3
.9

3
 

$
6

.3
7

 
3

7
%

 
86%

 
$

9
.2

9
 

.,0
.3

, 
t1

1
.6

6
 

1
2

%
 

88%
 

$
1

.8
3

 
$

2
.0

4
 

$
2

.6
7

 
26%

 
9

4
%

 
$

3
.2

6
 

-.3
.6

2
 

$6.11 
4

1
%

 
7

7
%

 
$

1
4

.4
2

 
" 

•.• 2 
$

2
1

.6
3

 
6

0
%

 
8

1
%

 
' 

••• 63 
$

6
.4

6
 

21%
 

8
6

%
 

I 

$6.26 
t1

.1
6

 
.,0

.0
, 

4
0

%
 

8
0

" 
I 

$
2

.2
6

 
.2

.6
1

 
$

3
.1

6
 

60%
 

49%
 

$
4

.1
0

 
' ••• 6

6
 

$
6

.4
9

 
21%

 
82%

 
I 

$
2

.2
9

 
-.2

.6
4

 
$3.81 

6
0

%
 

-
4

6
%

 

".1
0

 
-
I
 

$
0

.9
8

 
$

1
.6

6
 

5
0

%
 

3
8

" 
$

4
.1

6
 

.4
.6

8
 

$
6

.0
0

 
7%

 
126%

 
$

6
5

.8
6

 
.7

3
.1

0
 

$69.71 
-6%

 
170%

 
-

$
1

3
.2

0
 

'.,6
.1

6
 

.'3
.6

2
 

-1
1

%
 

4
0

%
 

.-

.2
6

.8
2

 
.2

6
.8

2
 

.4
3

.4
6

 
6

2
%

 
8

3
%

 -
-
-
-

$
7

.0
9

 
.7

.8
1

 
$

9
.1

8
 

1
7

%
 

1
0

2
%

 t
-

$
4

.2
6

 
••• 72 

$
6

.9
5

 
4

1
%

 
59%

 
t1

6
.6

4
 

"7
.6

0
 

.2
0

.6
6

 
18%

 
100" 

2 
$

6
.6

6
 

.7
.2

4
 

.'0
.1

6
 

40%
 

68%
 

$
3

.4
1

 
-.3

.8
6

 
$4.61 

17%
 

114%
 

-
$

5
.1

1
 

$
6

.1
4

 
$

7
.9

8
 

39%
 

64%
 

---
$

1
1

.6
6

 
.'2

.9
4

 
.'6

.9
7

 
31%

 
100%

 
2 

$
7

.8
6

 
$

8
.8

7
 

."
.6

7
 

3
2

%
 

6
5

" 
$

1
2

.9
9

 
.'4

.4
2

 
.'6

.6
1

 
1

6
" 

9
7

" 
$9.61 

-$
1

0
.6

1
 

.'6
.0

0
 

60%
 

6
3

" 
$

1
4

.4
8

 
.'6

.3
1

 
.2

0
.9

8
 

29%
 

' 1
8

%
 

$
3

.9
2

 
••• 3

6
 

.6
.6

2
 

60%
 

4
9

%
 

$
6

.9
0

 
1

7
.6

1
 

$
8

.3
8

 
9%

 
86%

 
$

5
.3

3
 

.6
.9

2
 

.7
.0

2
 

1
9

%
 

7
1

%
 

$
6

.8
5

 
":,". '7

.6
4

 
.'1

.4
6

 
50%

 
49%

 
$

2
.7

9
 

".3
.1

0
 

$3.71 
20%

 
81%

 
$

5
.1

8
 

$
6

.7
8

 
$

0
.0

0
 

38%
 

58%
 

. 1
8

.8
0

 
.'0

.6
1

 
21%

 
70%

 
i 

'3
8

%
 

I 
$

2
.9

8
 

-:'1.3.31 
.4

.9
6

 
60%

 
$1.81 

W
.t2.01· 

.2
.6

4
 

31%
 

',-76%
 

.'8
.6

1
 Ifl.20~83 

.2
1

.4
1

 
' . 

4
%

 
129%

 
,
-

, 

..~~\:'. 
"'1J",,~~ 

I,. 
"
,
 

~1 
,'.~/~;,:; 

'..... 
..~ 

-
-

. 



• 
I
'
 

• 

ode 

!~~~ 
~~44 
~
~
~
 

~!?! 
~
m
 

~
 

~~Q? 
~~~~ 
1~~~ 
1~~~ 
~11~ 
~i~~ 
~
!
1
 

~~!! 
~~~? 
.~~~~ 
.1~~~ 
1@!~ 
~@~~ 
@@~ 

~!H!~ 
1

!9
3

 
1?~~ 
~11Q

 
111~ 
1

1
1

1
 

~1?~ 
~11? 
1@~~ 
1@!~ 
~@~~ 
~@~~ 
1~~~ 
6

0
2

0
 

!Q~~ 
lR~? 

0
4

0
 

\--=-. ,:3; -
'1--:l, 

r\{) 
L
~
 

D
ascr!etlon 

.__ _ __ 

-
-
-
-
.-

-
........ -

.
.
.
 -

P
A

P
E

R
 M

FG
 

C
O

R
R

U
G

A
TE

D
 O

R
 FIBER

 B
O

A
R

D
 C

O
N

T 
FIB

E
R

 G
O

O
D

S
 

P
A

P
t:R

G
O

O
D

S
 &

 M
A

T
C

H
 M

F
a

 
U

T
H

O
G

R
A

P
tilN

G
 P

R
IN

TIN
G

 
N

E
W

S
P

A
P

E
R

 P
U

B
LIS

H
IN

G
 

B
O

O
K

B
IN

D
IN

G
 

P
U

O
TO

 E
N

G
R

A
V

IN
G

 
t:N

G
R

A
V

IN
G

 
P

H
O

TO
G

R
A

P
H

E
R

S
 A

ll E
M

P
 IN

C
 

R
U

B
B

E
R

 G
O

O
D

S
 M

FG
 N

O
C

 
R

U
B

 P
LA

S
TIC

 B
O

N
E

 P
R

O
D

S
 eo 

R
 P

 A
N

D
 B

 P
R

O
D

 P
LA

S
TIC

S
 M

 
A

N
A

L Y
T

IC
A

l C
IIE

M
 A

S
S

A
Y

IN
G

 
IN

K
,C

A
N

D
lE

.M
U

C
llA

G
E

,P
A

S
T

E
 

P
A

IN
T

 M
FG

 
---_

._
---

fE
R

TILIZE
R

 M
A

N
U

F
A

C
T

U
R

IN
G

 
A

C
E

TY
LE

N
E

 G
A

S
 M

FG
 

-
-
-
-

R
E

N
D

E
R

IN
G

 W
O

R
K

S
 N

 0 C
 N

O
 

LA
R

D
 R

E
FIN

IN
G

 
P

E
N

T
A

llA
B

O
R

I\T
O

R
IE

S
 

P
H

A
R

M
A

C
E

U
T

IC
A

L O
R

 S
U

R
G

IC
A

 
S

O
A

P
 O

R
 S

Y
N

T
IIE

T
IC

 D
E

TE
R

G
E

 
-
-
-
-

-------
-

O
il R

E
FIN

IN
G

,_G
A

S
 R

E
C

O
V

E
R

 
t:X

P
LO

S
IV

E
S

 O
R

 A
M

M
U

N
IT

IO
N

 M
FG

 
S

M
O

K
E

LE
S

S
 P

O
W

D
E

R
 M

FG
 . S

IN
G

LE
 

E
X

P
LO

/A
M

M
O

 M
FG

 C
A

S
E

IC
A

R
TR

ID
G

E
 

E
X
P
l
Q
S
I
~
~
~
/
B
l
A
S
T
I
N
G
 A

G
TS

 
C

tiE
M

IC
A

l A
N

D
 D

Y
E

S
TU

FF 
C

tiE
M

IC
A

l A
N

D
 D

Y
E

S
TU

FF R
A

T 
C

H
E

M
IC

A
L M

FG
 

D
R

U
G

, M
E

D
IC

IN
E

, D
IS

T
ilLA

T
IO

N
 

F
IS

ltlN
G

 R
O

D
. H

A
R

N
E

S
S

. S
P

TG
 G

D
S

 
C

E
ILIN

G
 IN

S
I-S

U
S

P
 A

c
e

 G
R

ID
 TY

P
 

M
A

S
O

N
R

Y
 N

 0 C
 

P
A

IN
T

IN
G

 M
E

T
!-l B

R
ID

G
E

S
 

IR
O

N
 O

R
 S

TE
E

L E
R

E
C

TIO
N

 FR
 

-_. 
-

--

---

--

r:-..... 
. 

, 
B

O
A

R
D

 ·'1
7

 • X
l.S

 

N
C

C
I 

N
C

C
I 

FY
 9

3
 

FY 8
2

 
'0

.6
3

 
'8

.0
8

 
.'0

.6
7

 
"2

.3
4

 
"6

.2
7

 
"6

.2
9

 
.9

.7
9

 
.9

.4
1

 
$

6
.0

4
 

$5.73 
$

9
.6

0
 

.8
.8

4
 

$
7

.9
9

 
.7

.3
9

 
'2

.6
0

 
$

2
.0

7
 

$
6

.6
4

 
.6

.6
7

 
$3.21 

$
2

.8
8

 
$

1
1

.3
2

 
.,1

.2
5

 
$

1
9

.9
9

 
$

1
8

.0
2

 
$

1
4

.6
6

 
.'3

.9
4

 
$4.21 

$
4

.3
7

 
$

8
.9

7
 

$
8

.4
2

 
$

0
.6

6
 

$7.92 
$16.31 

"4
.0

6
 

$
1

0
.8

6
 

$
8

.8
8

 
$

3
0

.4
6

 
'3

0
.8

2
 

$
9

.0
3

 
'9

.3
2

 
$

1
.9

9
 

.1
.6

9
 

$6.11 
'4

.3
2

 
$

7
.7

0
 

$6.76 
$

9
.0

9
 

.7
.6

8
 

$
3

1
.6

8
 

'3
1

.5
8

 
$

2
3

.0
6

 
$

2
3

.0
8

 
$

1
8

.7
4

 
.'8

.7
4

 
$

1
9

.3
3

 
.'6

.4
7

 
$

1
0

.7
4

 
$

9
.6

8
 

$
8

.6
0

 
.,'.8

4
 

$
7

.6
4

 
.6

.8
2

 
$3.01 

$
3

.2
3

 
$

7
.6

7
 

$
6

.0
8

 
$

2
6

.6
4

 
.2

2
.7

8
 

$
8

0
.8

0
 

$66.87 
$

1
6

2
.6

8
 

.'1
4

.8
4

 
$132.01 

.'4
3

.4
8

 

P
agl ti 

-
~
-

N
C

C
I 

SF R
A

TE
S

 E
FFE

C
TIV

l:: 
-

Foot I 
FY 91 

0
7

/9
1

 
0

1
/8

2
 

0
7

/9
2

 
%

C
H

G
 

%
 N

C
C

I 
N

ote 
$

8
.3

8
 

'9
.3

2
 

.'0
.6

5
 

14%
 

1
2

3
%

 
$8.91 
.'0

.9
4

 
$

5
.6

6
 

'6
.1

7
 

$
8

.7
9

 
4

2
%

 
8

2
%

 
-

.'4
.2

8
 

$8.11 
'8

.0
0

 
.'1

.7
6

 
3

1
%

 
7

7
%

 
$

7
.9

3
 

.6
.3

0
 

$5.91 
.8

.8
6

 
6

0
%

 
9

1
%

 
$

6
.6

9
 

$
3

.1
5

 
.3

.5
5

 
.3

.9
6

 
1

1
%

 
6

6
%

 
.. 

$
8

.1
2

 
$2.61 

.2
.9

1
 

.4
.3

6
 

6
0

%
 

4
6

%
 

$6.34 
.'.1

7
 

'1
.3

0
 

.1
.9

6
 

6
0

%
 

24%
 

$
1

.9
3

 
$0.81 

$
0

.9
0

 
".3

5
 

5
0

%
 

5
2

%
 

$
4

.1
6

 
$

0
.9

8
 

$
0

.9
8

 
.'.4

7
 

6
0

%
 

22%
 

. 
.2

.8
5

 
.'.2

6
 

.1
.4

0
 

$
2

.1
0

 
6

0
%

 
65%

 
$

9
.7

8
 

.'2
.9

3
 

$
1

2
.9

3
 

.'9
.3

9
 

6
0

%
 

171%
 

.'3
.9

7
 

$
1

4
.7

9
 

$
1

6
.2

9
 

.'7
.7

8
 

9
%

 
89%

 
$ 1 3.01 

.'5
.7

6
 

.1
7

.6
2

 
.'8

.0
0

 
2%

 
1

2
4

%
 

$
6

.1
8

 
$

2
.7

8
 

'3
.0

4
 

$
4

.4
0

 
4

5
%

 
1

0
5

%
 

$
7

.4
2

 
$

3
.4

7
 

.3
.8

6
 

$
6

.7
7

 
6

0
%

 
6

4
%

 
-

.7
.8

8
 

$
2

.0
0

 
-

'2
.2

2
 

.3
.3

3
 

6
0

%
 

3
9

%
 

.,1
.0

4
 

$
5

.6
5

 
.6

.3
1

 
.9

.4
6

 
6

0
%

 
6

8
%

 
$

8
.9

9
 

$
6

.4
5

 
$

6
.4

5
 

$
9

.6
7

 
6

0
%

 
8

9
%

 
$

3
1

.7
6

 
"7

.1
0

 
'1

8
.9

8
 

.2
4

.3
3

 
28%

 
80%

 
-

$
8

.1
8

 
$

6
.0

9
 

$
6

.7
6

 
$

0
.1

7
 

21 %
 

90%
 

$
1

.6
6

 
$0.61 

$
0

.5
7

 
$

0
.8

5
 

4
9

%
 

4
3

%
 

. 

$
3

.8
0

 
$

1
.6

4
 

• 1.71 
$

2
.5

6
 

6
0

%
 

50%
 

$6.34 
$

3
.6

6
 

$
4

.0
6

 
$

6
.6

7
 

3
7

%
 

7
2

%
 

$
9

.0
6

 
$

4
.0

6
 

.4
.4

7
 

$
5

.5
0

 
23%

 
6

1
%

 
.2

9
.8

8
 

$
3

8
.0

0
 

$
4

2
.1

8
 

$
4

2
.1

2
 

0
%

 
1

3
3

%
 

$
2

1
.8

2
 

$
2

7
.0

9
 

'3
0

.0
6

 
.3

0
.2

0
 

0
%

 
131%

 
6

1
7

.7
3

 
$

2
7

.3
9

 
.3

0
.4

0
 

$
2

9
.2

9
 

-4%
 

166%
 

$
1

1
.6

5
 

$
1

2
.9

0
 

.,4
.3

2
 

$
1

6
.8

4
 

11%
 

8
2

%
 

$
2

9
.7

4
 

$
1

1
.0

3
 

.'2
.3

3
 

$
1

4
.6

6
 

19%
 

1
3

6
%

 
9 

$
7

.2
0

 
$

3
.6

8
 

'4
.1

2
 

$
6

.9
8

 
4

6
%

 
7

0
%

 
9 

I 

$
5

.1
8

 
$

0
.9

3
 

'f .1
.0

3
 

.1
.6

4
 

5
0

%
 

20%
 

9 
$

3
.4

8
 

$
3

.6
9

 
·.4

.1
2

 
.4

.1
6

 
1%

 
1

3
8

%
 

$4.73 
$6.11 

-
6

6
.8

5
 

$
8

.8
8

 
3

0
%

 
117%

 
I i 

$
2

0
.9

6
 

$
6

.8
6

 
.7

.6
2

 
.'1

.4
6

 
50%

 
4

5
%

 
-

$
4

8
.4

4
 

$
3

6
.8

6
 

.3
8

.1
3

 
.4

3
.0

4
 

13%
 

'5
3

%
 

$
8

8
.6

2
 

.'9
.8

6
 

·.2
2

.0
4

 
$

3
4

.0
9

 
6

5
%

 
·2

2
%

 
.'5

2
.6

3
 

$
9

2
.6

2
 ""'" 

.1
6

7
.6

6
 

5
2

%
 

119%
 



C
ode 

~Q~? 
IQ~~ 
IQ@~ 
IQY~ 
!1~~ 
111~ 
It!~ 
11~~ 
'H~~ 
~1~Q 

i 11~! 
i 11~~ 
~~~~ 
t~l~ 
1~~1 
I~~~ 
,
~
~
~
 

!~1~ 
~1Q~ 
11~? 
111~ 
11~~ 
11~~ 
If!1 
'1?~ 
11~Q 
1~~1 
I~Q~ 
I~Q? 
I~Q~ 
II!! 
II~@ 
1'~1 
~!Q~ 
i!1~ 
1!~1 
6

7
0

3
 

.--

><.... 

t-
\~ ~

C
r
~
 

'\-\.6 \?> 
D

escription __ ._ _ ... __ . 

-_._._----_ .. 
IR

O
N

 O
R

 S
TE

E
L E

R
E

C
TIO

N
 N

O
 

IR
O

N
 S

TE
E

L ER
EC

T FR
A

M
E

 S
T 

IR
O

N
 S

TE
E

L ER
EC

T D
W

E
LLIN

G
 

IR
 S

T
l.E

R
E

C
T

_fR
E

F
A

B
 5

T
 B

l 
D

O
O

R
 O

R
 FR

A
M

 S
A

S
H

 E
R

E
C

T M
 

fU
R

N
.F

IX
T

U
R

E
 IN

S
T

A
lliN

 O
F 

E
LE

V
A

TO
R

 E
R

E
C

TIO
N

 O
R

 R
E

P
A

 
P

LU
M

B
IN

G
 N

O
C

.S
T

E
A

M
 PIPE 

A
U

T
O

M
A

T
IC

 S
P

R
IN

K
LE

R
 IN

S
T

A
 

E
LE

C
TR

IC
A

L W
IR

IN
G

 W
IT

H
IN

 
O

FC
 M

C
It O

R
 A

P
P

lN
C

E
 IN

S
T

A
L 

~
E
N
O
 C

O
IN

 O
PER

 M
C

H
 IN

S
T

A
L 

C
O

N
C

R
E

TE
 C

O
N

S
T .·G

U
N

IT
IN

G
 

C
O

N
C

R
E

TE
 W

K
 N

O
T M

O
N

O
 C

O
N

 
C

O
N

 C
E

M
E

N
T W

K
 F

lR
S

 D
R

W
Y

S
 

C
O

N
C

R
E

TE
 C

O
N

S
T .·B

R
ID

G
E

S
 

S
W

IM
M

IN
G

 P
O

O
L C

O
N

S
T . N

O
T

 IR
O

N
/S

T
l 

M
A

R
B

LE
 O

R
 S

TO
N

E
 S

E
TTIN

G
 I 

C
A

R
P

E
N

TR
Y

 N
O

C
. O

il R
IG

 ER
 

C
A

R
P

E
N

TR
Y

 IN
S

T
A

ll C
A

B
IN

E
T 

LA
 TU

iN
G

 IN
C

L D
R

IV
E

R
S

 N
O

 M
 

W
A

llB
O

A
R

D
 IN

S
T

A
ll W

IT
H

IN
 

G
LA

ZIE
R

S
 A

W
A

Y
 FR

O
M

 S
H

O
P

 I 
~
A
I
N
T
I
N
G
 P

A
P

E
R

 H
A

N
G

IN
G

 N
O

 
I
N
S
~
L
A
 I
!
0
~
 W

O
R

K
 IN

C
LU

D
IN

G
 

~
L
A
S
I
E
R
~
~
G
 N

O
.C

 IN
C

l O
R

I 
P

A
P

E
R

 ttA
N

G
IN

G
 A

N
D

 D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
S

T R
O

A
D

 C
O

N
S

TR
 P

A
V

 R
E

P
A

V
 

I 
~ ~ 

S
T R

O
A

D
 C

O
N

S
TR

 C
l R

T W
A

Y
 

~
I
 R

O
A

D
 C

O
N

S
TR

 R
O

C
K

 E
X

C
A

 
R

O
A

D
 C

O
N

S
T ·FO

R
E

S
T A

C
C

E
S

S
 

-
-
-
-
-
-

M
E

T
A

L C
E

ILIN
G

 W
A

LL C
O

V
 IN

 
R

O
O

FIN
G

 A
ll K

IN
O

S
 IN

C
LU

O
I 

C
O

N
TR

A
C

TO
R

S
 E

X
E

C
U

TIV
E

 S
U

P
 

C
A

R
P

E
N

TR
Y

 C
O

N
S

T O
F P

E
T A

C
H

 
C

A
R

P
E

N
TR

Y
 C

O
N

S
T O

F P
W

lG
S

 
B

lD
G

S
 R

A
iS

G
 M

O
V

E
G

 A
ll O

PE 

... ~
:
 

B
O

A
R

D
', , 7

.X
lS

 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
-
-
-
-
-
.
 

FY 9
3

 
fV

 9
2

 
FY 91 

$
8

4
.6

2
 

.8
2

.4
6

' 
.6

6
.2

4
 

6
1

1
8

.0
3

 
.,0

'.8
4

 
.7

6
.8

0
 

· -6
1

6
6

.2
0

 
.'3

8
.9

6
 

6
1

0
7

.6
7

 
.'2

0
.1

9
 

.8
8

.0
4

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
2

8
.0

3
 

.2
4

.4
9

 
.'9

.4
9

 
$

1
9

.3
2

 
.'6

.4
9

 
.'2

.9
6

 
.'7

.8
9

 
$

1
4

.9
7

 
$

1
2

.6
9

 
$

2
3

.6
5

 
$

1
6

.6
6

 
$

1
7

.7
2

 
· 

. 

$
2

0
.6

4
 

.'6
.4

0
 

$
1

1
.3

9
 

.'4
.9

1
 

.'2
.6

0
 

$8.84 
$

3
.2

2
 

.3
.6

1
· 

.3
.6

1
 

.'3
.6

1
 

.'0
.8

0
 

$8.34 
$

3
8

.2
6

 
$

2
6

.9
4

 
$

2
8

.6
5

 
$

2
9

.8
4

 
.2

9
.6

0
 

$
2

3
.5

8
 

$
2

9
.3

6
 

$
2

1
.8

0
 

.'8
.9

6
 

$
6

7
.4

9
 

.6
2

.4
8

 
$

4
3

.3
9

 
$

2
7

.1
7

 
$

2
1

.5
3

 
$

1
7

.7
6

 
· ._-------

$
1

7
.8

9
 

6
1

4
.9

2
 

.'2
.4

3
 

6
4

8
.2

3
 

.4
1

.0
4

 
$

3
5

.8
9

 
$

2
4

.2
8

 
.• '8

.8
9

 
$13.12 

$
2

9
.8

4
 

$
3

1
.7

6
 

$
2

4
.2

0
 

· --$
3

2
.9

7
 

6
3

3
.6

6
 

.3
0

.9
1

 
. -

. $
2

9
.7

7
 

$
2

2
.6

0
 

$
1

6
.7

0
 

$
4

3
.7

0
 

$
4

6
.1

0
 

$38.31 
$

3
0

.1
9

 
$

3
2

.0
8

 
$

2
7

.5
2

 
$

3
5

.6
7

 
$

3
0

.9
0

 
$25.41 

$
1

6
.7

6
 

.'2
.9

7
 

.'0
.1

7
 

-
-
-

$
4

1
.1

8
 

$
3

3
.1

1
 

$
2

5
.2

2
 

$
3

1
.9

5
 

$
2

9
.8

3
 

$24.04 
-

$
4

1
.7

4
 

.2
9

.4
0

 
$

2
7

.5
7

 
$

5
2

.2
3

 
$

6
6

.1
1

 
$

3
9

.4
3

 
.'9

.6
3

 
$

2
0

.3
2

 
$

1
9

.2
2

 
· 

$
8

2
.5

7
 

6
6

1
.1

6
 

.4
2

.4
7

 
$

8
.9

0
 

$
5

.8
6

 
$

4
.6

8
 

$
2

8
.5

6
 

$
2

3
.6

1
 

$
1

9
.7

2
 

$
4

0
.7

3
 

$
2

8
.6

9
 

$
1

9
.9

3
 

$
8

3
.1

4
 

.,3
.,1

 
.6

5
.1

2
 

Pago 6 

""""'\ I 

SF R
A

TE
S

 E
FFE

C
TIV

E
: 

F
oot 

07/91 
01/92 

. 
07/92 

%
 C

H
G

 
%

 N
C

C
I 

N
ote -

.4
2

.8
6

 
•
•
 7.9

6
 

$
6

0
.6

2
 

2
6

%
 

7
2

%
 

661.31 
.8

4
.8

8
 

$
9

0
.4

4
 

4
0

%
 

7
7

%
 

-

.6
9

.9
2

 
677.61 

.'0
3

.7
0

 
3

4
%

 
6

3
%

 
$

8
8

.0
4

 
.8

8
.0

4
 

.,2
0

.,9
 

3
7

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
4E 

.7
.9

8
 

6
8

.8
6

 
6

1
3

.3
7

 
61 %

 
4

8
%

 
$

3
.4

8
 

.3
.8

9
 

6
6

.0
2

 
6

6
%

 
3

1
%

 
$6.33 

6
7

.0
3

 
6

1
0

.4
0

 
4

8
%

 
6

8
%

 
$

9
.6

3
 

$10.21 
6

1
2

.0
5

 
1

8
%

 
5

1
%

 
$6.67 

.7
.4

6
 

.'0
.4

1
 

4
0

%
 

6
1

%
 

$
6

.1
0

 
6

6
.9

8
 

$
7

.3
0

 
5

%
 

4
9

%
 

$2.59 
.2

.9
0

 
$

3
.2

3
 

11 %
 

1
0

0
%

 
-

$4.77 
.4

.8
6

 
6

6
.4

6
 

3
3

%
 

4
7

%
 

$17.54 
.'7

.6
3

 
$

2
2

.0
8

 
2

5
%

 
68%

 
$

1
7

.6
4

 
.'7

.6
3

 
$

2
2

.0
8

 
2

5
%

 
7

4
%

 
$

1
7

.5
4

 
.'7

.6
3

 
$

2
2

.0
8

 
2

5
%

 
7

6
%

 
$

2
9

.2
5

 
.3

2
.3

8
 

$
4

0
.8

5
 

2
6

%
 

7
1

%
 

$
1

1
.6

4
 

.,2
.8

, 
.'6

.6
6

 
3

0
%

 
6

1
%

 
--

$
3

.8
8

 
.4

.3
1

 
$6.49 

6
1

%
 

3
6

%
 

$
2

0
.8

9
 

.2
3

.9
8

 
6

3
3

.2
2

 
3

9
%

 
6

9
%

 
$7.62 

.7
.6

2
 

6
1

1
.4

7
 

6
3

%
 

4
7

%
 

$
1

4
.1

7
 

.'6
.7

6
 

$
2

2
.9

2
 

4
6

%
 

7
7

%
 

.'8
.3

0
 

.2
0

.2
6

 
6

2
8

.1
9

 
3

9
%

 
8

6
%

 
.'0

.9
1

 
.'1

.9
8

 
6

1
6

.7
9

 
4

0
%

 
66%

 
. -

$
2

1
.6

7
 

.2
3

.6
2

 
6

2
8

.8
9

 
2

2
%

 
6

6
%

 
$

1
5

.9
7

 
.'6

.9
7

 
$

2
1

.9
8

 
3

8
%

 
7

1
%

 
.'3

.2
6

 
.,4

.7
, 

$
2

1
.8

5
 

4
9

%
 

6
1

%
 

$9.21 
.'0

.2
2

 
."

.9
7

 
1

7
%

 
7

1
%

 
$

1
7

.5
3

 
.2

0
.1

2
 

.'9
.4

8
 

-3%
 

47%
 

$
1

4
.8

9
 

.'1
.0

9
 

.2
5

.7
8

 
6

1
%

 
8

1
%

 
$

1
4

.9
7

 
.'4

.9
7

 
$

2
2

.4
5

 
6

0
%

 
6

4
%

 
-

$
2

7
.6

8
 

.3
1

.7
7

 
$

2
5

.4
2

 
-2

0
%

 
4

9
%

 
$

8
.9

7
 

6
1

0
.1

2
 

$
8

.1
0

 
-2

0
%

 
4

1
%

 
$

3
9

.7
2

 
.4

2
.1

8
 

$
5

8
.2

9
 

3
6

%
 

7
1

%
 

$
1

.5
0

 
.,.6

0
 

$
2

.2
5

 
5

0
%

 
3

3
%

 
$

1
4

.2
8

 
.'6

.0
8

 
.'9

.3
5

 
2

0
%

 
68%

 
$

1
4

.2
8

 
.1

6
.0

8
 

$
1

9
.3

5
 

2
0

%
 

48%
 

$41.61 
.•

 46.31 
$

6
5

.5
3

 
4

2
%

 
7

8
%

 



· ;.\ I t, 
~ --\'6 -

C
 I ~

 
_.--

-
~
-
-
'
-
-

ode 

~?Q~ 
I!~! 
I
g
Q
~
 

I
O
O
~
 

~
!
?
 

I~H@ 
,
q
~
~
 

'~1 
I~Q~ 
'~1~ 
g~~~ 
,
~
~
~
 

@
~
H
 

@~~~ 
@~~~ 
@!~~ 
I~~~ 
I!~? 
I~~~ 
I~~~ 
f
~
@
Q
 

@~Q~ 
g~H~ 
IJ~~ 
!~@~ 
liQQ 
f~Q1 
1@~1 
t@~~ 

, 11~~ 
?~H~ 
1~~~ 
l~~Q 
1231 
iiiQ

 
1~@~ 
1

3
8

0
 

\-\0 r?J 
--...... 

_
.--

.... 

D
escription 

' _______ 

S
A

LV
 R

E
M

 S
TO

R
E

 R
EC

 D
IS

TR
 

S
E

R
U

M
, A

N
T

I-T
O

X
IN

 M
FG

 A
N

D
 D

R
IV

 
P

ILE
 D

R
IV

IN
G

 IN
C

LU
D

IN
G

 D
R

 
D

IK
E

 JE
TTY

 C
O

N
S

T 
D

A
M

 O
R

 LO
C

K
 C

O
N

S
TR

 C
O

N
C

R
E

 
D

A
M

 O
R

 LO
C

K
 C

O
N

S
TR

U
C

TIO
N

 
LE

V
E

E
 C

O
N

S
TR

U
C

TIO
N

 IN
C

LU
D

 
D

R
ILLIN

G
 N

O
C

 IN
C

L D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
O

IL G
A

S
 W

E
LLS

 A
C

ID
IZ

IN
G

 A
 

O
IL O

R
 G

A
S

 W
E

LLS
 SPEC

 TO
O

 
O

IL O
R

 G
A

S
 W

E
LLS

 PER
FO

R
 0 

O
il O

R
 G

A
S

 lE
A

S
E

 W
O

R
K

 N
O

e
 

E
X

C
A

V
A

T
IN

G
 G

R
A

D
IN

G
 O

F l 
IR

R
IG

A
 TIO

N
 O

f! D
R

A
IN

A
G

E
 S

Y
 

O
IL O

R
 G

A
S

 PIPE LIN
E

 C
O

N
S

 
O

lllG
A

S
 W

E
ll-D

R
IL

L
 O

R
 S

H
O

 
O

IL O
R

 G
A

S
 W

E
llS

 IN
S

T
A

ll 
oi!: GA§_~EllS IN

S
T

R
M

T
 LO

G
 

!U
N

N
E

lIN
G

·N
O

! P
N

E
U

M
A

 TIC
 

C
A

IS
S

O
N

, C
O

FFE
R

D
A

M
, S

H
A

F
T

 
TU

N
N

E
LIN

G
 -

P
N

E
U

M
A

 TIC
 -

A
LL O

P 
S

E
W

E
R

 C
O

N
S

T A
ll O

PER
 IN

C
l 

-
-
-
-
-

G
A

S
 M

A
IN

S
 O

R
 C

O
N

N
E

C
TIN

G
 C

 
-

--
C

O
N

D
U

IT
 C

O
N

S
TR

U
C

TIO
N

 FO
R

 
tltR

IG
A

 TIO
N

 PI~E IN
S

T
 A

LA
T

IO
N

 &
 

fE
N

C
E

 E
R

E
fT

IO
N

 N
O

T
 FA

R
M

 I 
fO

O
D

 S
U
N
D
~
I
E
S
 M

FG
 N

 0 C
 N

 
B

O
A

T
 B

U
ILD

IN
G

 O
R

 R
E

P
A

IR
 

" 

M
A

R
IN

A
 &

 D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
R

A
ILR

O
A

D
 O

P
E

R
A

TIO
N

 N
O

C
-A

ll E
M

P
 

T
R
~
l
l
E
R
 T
O
W
I
~
G
 JR

U
C

K
M

A
N

 
TR

U
C

K
M

E
N

 O
IL fiE

LD
 E

O
U

IP
M

 
P

A
R

C
E

L P
O

S
T TR

U
C

K
M

E
N

 
M

A
il D

E
LIV

E
R

Y
 T

R
U

C
K

M
E

N
 

fR
E

IG
U

T
! IA

N
D

LE
R

S
 N

 0 C
 

FR
E

IG
H

T. H
A

N
D

LE
R

S
 P

A
C

K
 H

A
N

 
DfllY~ft~ ~H~l.JfF~l.Jft§J'U~~ _

_
 _

_
_

_
_

 
._._ 

--

-
-

BOARD~.XLS 
N

e
e

l 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
FY 9

3
 

FY
 9

2
 

FY 91 
$

3
8

.9
4

 
.3

2
.4

6
, 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

4
.2

6
 

66.61 
$6.37 

t6
9

.0
9

 
$

6
3

.2
0

 
$

4
9

.6
2

 
$31.61 

'3
1

.4
3

 
'2

9
.4

7
 

'7
1

.3
4

 
'6

0
.2

4
 

$
6

3
.4

4
 

$30.71 
'3

3
.1

2
 

$
2

6
.3

9
 

$
3

8
.7

8
 

6
3

1
.0

0
 

$
2

3
.6

4
 

$
4

2
.3

4
 

t2
9

.8
2

 
$20.71 

"8
.6

6
 

$13.41 
$

1
0

.6
7

 
'2

4
.8

0
 

$
1

9
.6

0
 

$
1

9
.7

3
 

'2
7

.9
7

 
U

2
.7

6
 

$
1

7
.0

7
 

$26.41 
$

2
2

.4
8

 
$

1
9

.1
9

 
$

3
3

.6
2

 
$33.84 

$26.31 
$

2
5

.3
3

 
$23.27 

$
1

7
.2

3
 

$
3

7
.2

7
 

6
3

6
.9

5
 

'2
5

.3
1

 
$

4
9

.9
7

 
$40.24 

$
2

8
.0

6
 

$
9

0
.0

6
 

$89.42 
'7

3
.8

3
 

"3
.7

4
 

"1
.1

7
 

$8.27 
$

6
5

.7
0

 
$39.43 

$
3

3
.1

8
 

$
6

1
.3

5
 

643.21 
$

3
3

.0
6

 
$

2
3

.2
4

 
"9

.3
7

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
2

7
.3

2
 

$26.19 
$

2
4

.6
7

 
$24.61 

t2
3

.6
1

 
$

1
9

.6
6

 
$

2
6

.7
3

 
$

2
0

.3
0

 
'2

0
.8

3
 

-
, 

"1
.7

6
 

$11.61 
$8.94 

'3
4

.9
6

 
$30.83 

$
2

7
.6

6
 

"2
.1

0
 

$
1

1
.4

0
 

$
9

.3
2

 
-

$
1

6
.1

4
 

$14.14 
"3

.0
1

 
$

1
4

.2
0

 
"1

.8
8

 
.,1

.4
6

 
"4

.3
6

 
6

1
0

.5
6

 
$11.11 

$
3

8
.3

4
 

U
9

.4
8

 ' 
$

2
7

.4
8

 
r-' $

3
4

.0
5

 
U

8
.6

0
 

$
3

3
.6

9
 

$
9

.1
6

 
$6.74 

$
6

.1
9

 
$

1
3

.6
2

 
6

1
1

.1
0

 
$

9
.4

3
 

$
2

2
.3

2
 

t2
1

.7
3

 
6

2
2

.0
3

 
$

2
2

.3
2

 
$21.73 

$
2

2
.0

3
 

$
9

.9
8

 
.'0

.2
9

 
$

1
2

.8
6

 

P
age 7 

,-

S
F R

A
TE

S
 E

FFE
C

TIV
E

: 
Foot 

0
7

/9
1

 
01/92 

07/92 
%

C
H

G
 

%
 N

C
e

l 
N

oto -
$

2
9

.2
4

 
.3

2
.4

5
 

6
3

8
.9

4
 

20%
 

1
0

0
%

 
2 

-
$

3
.6

0
 

.3
.8

8
 

$
5

.1
0

 
31%

 
1

2
0

%
 

$26.13 
6

2
7

.9
8

 
6

4
3

.2
7

 
55%

 
6

3
%

 
$6.16 

6
0

.8
3

 
$

1
0

.2
4

 
60%

 
3

2
%

 
$13.67 

6
1

6
.0

6
 

'2
2

.7
6

 
61%

 
3

2
%

 
$

2
0

.4
7

 
.2

2
.7

9
 

$
3

2
.0

9
 

41%
 

1
0

4
%

 
-I 

$
1

1
.4

0
 

.'2
.6

6
 

"8
.9

7
 

60%
 

4
9

%
 

$
2

3
.0

9
 

.2
6

.4
1

 
$

3
1

.0
4

 
18%

 
7

3
%

 
$1.41 

.8
.2

2
 

6
1

0
.5

9
 

29%
 

6
7

%
 

$30.41 
6

3
3

.7
6

 
$

3
1

.8
7

 
-6%

 
1

2
9

%
 

'3
.9

9
 

.4
.4

3
 

$
6

.6
4

 
60%

 
2

4
%

 
-

$9.66 
"0

.8
8

 
$

1
6

.3
2

 
60%

 
6

2
%

 
"6

.6
3

 
.'9

.0
9

 
$

2
3

.7
5

 
24%

 
7

1
%

 
$

1
6

.0
8

 
.'8

.1
1

 
$

2
1

.9
9

 
21%

 
8

7
%

 
$13.67 

6
1

6
.2

4
 

$
2

2
.9

2
 

60%
 

6
1

%
 

$
3

0
.2

0
 

.3
0

.2
0

 
$

4
6

.3
0

 
60%

 
9

1
%

 
$

3
3

.9
3

 
$

3
7

.6
6

 
'6

6
.4

9
 

50%
 

6
3

%
 

$
3

.4
8

 
.3

.8
6

 
$

6
.7

9
 

60%
 

4
2

%
 

-
$

2
4

.8
6

 
.2

7
.6

0
 

$
3

3
.6

4
 

22%
 

6
0

%
 

$
1

7
.4

8
 

$
1

7
.4

8
 

$
2

7
.8

6
 

6
9

%
 

4
5

%
 

"7
.4

6
 

.'9
.3

7
 

$
2

3
.2

4
 

20%
 

1
0

0
%

 
2 

.'4
.4

6
 

"
6

.'0
 

"9
.6

6
 

3
0

%
 

7
2

%
 

.'4
.4

6
 

$
1

6
.1

0
 

$
1

9
.6

6
 

30%
 

8
0

%
 

-
' 

$9.07 
"0

.1
9

 
"5

.4
8

 
62%

 
6

8
%

 
$3.65 

i4
.0

5
 

$6.11 
61%

 
5

2
%

 
6

2
0

.1
6

 
'2

2
.5

6
 

6
2

4
.9

6
 

11%
 

7
1

%
 

$
1

5
.6

6
 

_$17.46 
"9

.8
7

 
14%

 
1

6
4

%
 

$6.81 
$

6
.4

6
 

$
9

.4
7

 
47%

 
6

9
%

 
$7.49 

6
8

.3
2

 
.'0

.2
4

 
23%

 
7

2
%

 
$7.01 

.7
.7

8
 

.9
.3

0
 

20%
 

6
5

%
 

$
1

6
.6

6
 

U
9

.1
1

 
.2

6
.0

1
 

3
1

%
 

6
5

%
 

$
2

5
.9

5
 

6
2

5
.9

6
 

.2
8

.9
7

 
12%

 
8

5
%

 
$

6
.9

6
 

$
0

.4
9

 
$

9
.7

3
 

60%
 

106%
 

$
4

.9
0

 
$

6
.4

6
 

'7
.8

9
 

45%
 

58%
 

$
1

3
.8

0
 

,,4
.6

3
 

"6
.6

9
 

14%
 

7
5

%
 

$8.65 
69.61 

6
1

6
.6

9
 

74%
 

7
5

%
 

1
8

 
$3.74 

'.3
.7

4
 

$
6

.3
5

 
43%

 
6

4
%

 



_
~
I
W
"
'
t
 ..2.~,"=-=__ 

_ 
.
-

i~) j\ IE
. .. ~" __ \ _ c 

_
_

_
 ~
 

_
_

 

~
6
 
\) 

c ode 
D

escription 
.-.--. 

.-----_
._

-----
l~@~ A

U
T

O
 B

U
S

 LIV
E

R
Y

 T
A

X
I C

O
 A

 

l~~~ BEER
 O

R
 A

LE
 D

E
A

LE
R

S
 IN

C
LU

 

l~~~ D
IV

IN
G

·M
A

R
IN

E
-A

Ll O
P

S
 &

 D
R

 

l1~~ 
~
I
R
C
R
A
F
T
 O

P
E

R
 _ SC

H
E

D
 A

IR
U

 

~1~~ A
IR

C
R

A
F

T
 O

P
E

R
 S

C
H

E
D

 A
LL F

 

l1
!8

 A
IR

C
R

A
FT O

P
E

R
 P

A
TR

O
L E

TC
 

liH~ §.T A
 TE A

IR
 S

E
A

R
C

H
 

'4
2

0
 A

IR
C

R
FT O

P
E

R
 D

U
S

T
 S

P
R

A
Y

S
 

l1~! A
IR

C
R

A
FT O

P
E

R
 T

R
A

N
S

 O
F PE 

l1~~ A
IR

C
R

A
F

T
 O

P
E

R
 S

A
LE

S
 S

E
R

V
I 

l1~~ A
IR

C
R

A
F

T
 O

PER
 N

O
C

 A
LL O

TH
 

l1~1 
§.T A

 TE A
IR

C
R

A
FT O

P
E

R
A

T
IO

N
 

li~~ A
IR

C
R

FT O
P

E
R

 H
E

LIC
O

P
TE

R
S

 
[4

31 A
IR

C
FT O

PER
 P

A
S

S
 O

R
 A

IR
C

A
 

l~~~ G
A

S
 C

O
 N

A
 TR

L G
A

S
 A

LL O
P

E
R

 

l~l~ O
IL O

R
 G

A
S

 PIPE LIN
E

 O
P

E
R

 
----.--

l~~Q W
A

TE
R

W
O

R
K

S
 O

P
E

R
A

TIO
N

 IN
C

l 

l~~~ C
A

B
LE

 'N
S

T
 A

LLA
 T

IO
N

 IN
 C

O
N

 

l~~~ E
LE

C
 LIG

H
T IP

O
W

E
R

 LIN
E

 C
O

N
 

l~~~ ELEC
 LG

tlT
 O

R
 P

W
R

 C
O

 N
O

C
 A

 
'6

4
0

 E
LE

C
 L

o
tH

 P
W

R
 C

O
O

P
S

 R
U

R
A

L 

l~~Q §E
W

A
G

E
 D

IS
P

O
S

A
L P

LA
N

T
 O

P
 &

 D
R

IV
E

R
S

 

19QQ TE
L O

R
 TE

L C
O

 A
LL O

H
tE

R
 E

 

l@
Ql 

TE
L TE

L O
R

 FIR
E A

LA
R

M
 LIN

 

l@Q~ B
U

R
G

LA
R

/R
R

E
 A

LA
R

M
, R

EP 

~gl~ ~
A
O
I
O
l
r
~
 S

T ~
 "!"IO

N
 8& M

O
V

IE
S

 
l1Q1 

FIR
E

M
E

N
 IN

C
LU

D
IN

G
 D

R
IV

E
R

S
 

11~~ P
O

LIC
E

M
E

N
 O

R
 P

A
T

R
O

L A
G

E
N

C
 

11~! S
TA

TE
 O

N
LY

 D
IS

C
IP

L O
FF IN

 

m
~
 S

TA
TE

 tilG
IiW

A
Y

 P
A

T
R

O
L 

&! R
Y

W
 C

O
N

S
T LA

Y
 R

E
LA

Y
 T

R
A

C
K

 

11 S
TO

R
E

S
 FLO

R
IS

TS
 IN

C
LU

D
IN

G
 

0
2

 A
U

T
O

 R
E

N
TA

L C
O

 IN
C

L D
R

IV
E

R
S

 

1
6 S

TO
R

E
S

 G
R

O
C

 R
E

T N
O

 H
A

N
D

LI 
O
O
~
 S

TO
R

E
S

 C
LO

T
H

IN
G

 W
E

A
R

IN
G

 A
 

IQ
IQ

 S
TO

R
E

S
 I-tR

D
W

E
 W

H
O

LE
S

A
LE

 O
R

 
8

0
1

3
 S

TO
R

 JE
W

E
LR

Y
 D

IA
M

O
N

D
 cun 

---,..-_
 .. _­

B
O

A
R

D
7. 1.X

l.S
 

.. 
--~-" .. 

N
C

C
I 

N
C

C
' 

N
C

C
I 

SF R
A

TE
S

 E
FFE

C
TIV

E
: 

F
oot 

FY 9
3

 
FY

 9
2

 
FY

 91 
0

7
/9

1
 

0
1

/9
2

 
0

7
/9

2
 

%
C

H
G

 
%

 N
C

C
' 

N
ote 

$
1

4
.6

7
 

.,1
.8

0
 

.'0
.4

6
 

$
6

.2
5

 
6

6
.2

7
 

$
9

.2
6

 
4

8
%

 
6

3
%

 

.'6
.7

9
 

$
1

6
.3

6
 

.'2
.7

2
 

$
8

.6
6

 
6

9
.8

2
 

.'1
.8

6
 

2
1

%
 

7
1

%
 

$
3

3
.2

3
 

$
2

9
.3

3
 

$
2

1
.6

6
 

U
9

.5
6

 
632.81 

$34.31 
5%

 
1

0
3

%
 

$
4

.9
3

 
$

6
.2

4
 

$
6

.4
8

 
$3.33 

6
3

.7
0

 
$

4
.4

9
 

2
1

%
 

9
1

%
 

-
-
"
-
-

. 
$

2
.1

6
 

$
1

.8
7

 
.'.8

4
 

$7.71 
6

8
.6

6
 

$
7

.0
7

 
-1

7
%

 
3

2
7

%
 

$
1

7
.4

3
 

$'17.21 
.,9

.,4
 

$5.89 
6

6
.6

4
 

$9.81 
5

0
%

 
6

6
%

 
$

7
.0

6
 

$
6

.6
3

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
5

.8
8

 
6

6
.6

3
 

$
7

.0
6

 
8

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
3

8
 

-
$

3
0

.1
7

 
$

3
2

.1
9

 
$

3
3

.4
2

 
$

2
0

.6
4

 
622.91 

$
2

7
.7

6
 

2
1

%
 

9
2

%
 

-
-

$
8

.1
6

 
$

7
.6

7
 

$8.01 
$

4
.2

8
 

.4
.7

8
 

$
6

.2
3

 
3

0
%

 
7

6
%

 
$

3
7

.2
4

 
$

3
1

.0
8

 
$23.91 

$
2

7
.1

3
 

6
2

8
.2

2
 

$
2

2
.8

4
 

-1
9

%
 

6
1

%
 

$
7

.3
5

 
$

6
.0

1
, 

$
5

.4
5

 
$

3
.2

3
 

.3
.6

1
 

$
4

.7
6

 
3

2
%

 
6

5
%

 
$

1
8

.9
4

 
$

2
2

.4
2

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
2

2
.4

2
 

.2
2

.4
2

 
$

1
8

.9
4

 
-1

6
%

 
1

0
0

"-
3

6
 

$
3

7
.3

7
 

$
3

4
.4

2
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$31.01 

6
3

4
.4

2
 

$
3

7
.3

7
 

9
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

2 
$

1
3

.8
7

 
.'0

.2
0

 
$

9
.6

0
 

$5.54 
$

0
.1

6
 

$
7

.9
5

 
2

9
%

 
6

7
"-

$
6

.8
9

 
$

6
.0

7
 

$
5

.1
2

 
$

1
.9

6
 

02.21 
$

2
.9

9
 

3
5

%
 

4
3

%
 

-
$

8
.4

4
 

$
7

.1
8

 
$

5
.6

3
 

$
3

.4
3

 
.3

.7
6

 
.5

.1
6

 
3

8
"-

6
1

%
 

$9.21 
$

9
.6

2
 

$
8

.6
2

 
$5.19 

6
6

.4
0

 
$8.1'0 

6
0

%
 

8
8

%
 

$14.91 
$

1
2

.6
0

 
$

8
.8

4
 

$
1

.3
6

 
$1.61 

$
7

.3
0

 
3

8
3

%
 

4
9

%
 

lB
 

$
4

2
.7

0
 

$
3

3
.4

8
 

$
2

3
.2

6
 

$
1

8
.7

2
 

6
2

1
.4

9
 

6
1

7
.2

2
 

-2
0

%
 

4
0

%
 

$
7

.8
9

 
$

6
.6

3
 

$
5

.0
3

 
$2.17 

6
2

.4
2

 
$

3
.6

3
 

5
0

%
 

4
6

%
 

.' 
$8.31 

$
6

.9
4

 
$

5
.3

4
 

$2.23 
6

2
.2

3
 

.3
.3

4
 

6
0

%
 

4
0

%
 

$
1

1
.1

8
 

6
9

.9
3

 
$

1
0

.4
9

 
.6

.4
6

 
.8

.1
0

 
2

5
%

 
7

2
%

 
$

6
.0

5
 

$
4

.6
9

 
$3.61 

$
2

.3
0

 
.2

.6
8

 
$

3
.6

9
 

4
3

%
 

6
1

%
 

-

$
6

1
.4

6
 

$68.31 
6

5
1

.7
8

 
$23.21 

6
2

0
.0

3
 

$
3

9
.9

8
 

5
4

%
 

6
5

%
 

$
7

.8
6

 
$

6
.1

1
 

$
6

.7
9

 
$2.07 

$
2

.3
0

 
$

3
.4

5
 

6
0

%
 

4
4

%
 

.'.6
0

 
6

1
.1

8
 

.1
.1

5
 

$
0

.5
3

 
$

0
.6

7
 

$
0

.8
5

 
4

9
%

 
6

3
%

 
$

4
.3

6
 

.4
.0

7
 ' 

.'0
.1

9
 

$6.41 
60.41 

$5.91 
-8

%
 

1
3

6
%

 
6B

 
$

6
.3

8
 

$
5

.8
8

 
$

6
.9

4
 

$7.81 
t8

.3
7

 
$

1
0

.2
9

 
2

3
%

 
161')6 

5
8

 
$

6
.4

0
 

$
4

.2
7

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
3

.7
6

 
.4

.2
7

 
$

6
.4

0
 

6
0

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
3

A
 

$
4

.6
4

 
$

4
.6

7
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$4.67 

6
4

.5
7

 
$

4
.6

4
 

2%
 

100')6 
3B

 
.3

4
.9

3
 

$
2

8
.3

6
 

$
2

4
.6

4
 

.,1
.6

9
 

613.01 
.'9

.6
8

 
60')6 

6
6

%
 

$
4

.3
5

 
$

3
.9

2
 

$3.51 
.'.3

0
 

6
1

.4
6

 
$

2
.1

9
 

5
0

%
 

6
0

%
 

$
6

.2
8

 
$

4
.6

2
 

.4
.0

4
 

$
1

.1
8

 
.'.3

2
 

.'.9
8

 
5

0
%

 
32')6 

$
1

0
.0

6
 

$
1

1
.4

8
 

.'0
.8

8
 

$
4

.9
5

 
$

5
.6

5
 

$
8

.1
6

 
4

4
%

 
81')6 

$
2

.9
6

 
$

2
.6

0
 

$
2

.4
3

 
$

1
.2

9
 

.,.4
5

 
.2

.1
7

 
5

0
%

 
7

4
%

 
$

4
.6

2
 

$
6

.2
0

 
$

4
.6

4
 

$
2

.2
8

 
6

2
.3

9
 

$
2

.9
9

 
2

5
%

 
65')6 

$
1

.7
5

 
$

1
.2

9
 ' 

.'.2
8

 
$0.54 

6
0

.6
0

 
$

0
.9

0
 

5
0

%
 

51 ')6 

P
age 8 



. f 
",.~ j!I'~ ,I .[ 

d.-
0

-
. 

_
. _

_
_

_
_

_
_

_
_

 _ 

:
. 7 L

 
J:-J~_=ll ~

 

C
od. 

8017 
iQi~ 
gQ~~ 
IQ~~ 
IQ~~ 
103~ 
IQ

39 
1Q~1 
IQ1~ 
g041 
iQ~Q 
8

0
6

1
 

ijQ~ 
I!~~ 
gH.~~ 
gl~~ 
.11~? 
1111 
111~ 
@~Q~ 
I~Q1 
·I~Q~ 
I~~~ 
8

2
2

1
 

i~~~ 
I~~~ 
I~~~ 
I~@~ 
IJ@1 
I!!~ 
IJ!~ 
I
~
O
O
 

I!O
O

 
!~~! 
I~~! 
li!~ 

304 

\-\,(1) 
\3

 
D

escription . --
--

.. 
-
-
-
~
 

---------_
 ...•... -

S
T

O
R

E
:N

O
C

/LA
U

N
D

R
Y

/S
H

O
E

 R
E 

S
TO

R
E

 W
H

O
LE

S
A

LE
 O

R
 C

O
M

B
 

S
TO

R
E

S
 M

E
A

T
 FIS

H
 O

R
 P

O
U

LT 
S

TO
R

E
S

 M
E

A
T

 FIS
H

 O
R

 P
O

U
LT 

S
TO

R
E

S
 C

LO
TU

 W
E

A
R

 A
P

P
 O

R
 

S
TO

R
E

S
 M

E
A

T
 G

R
O

C
 P

R
O

D
 C

O
M

 
S

TO
R

E
S

 D
E

P
T R

ET A
IL IN

C
L S

 
S

TO
R

E
S

 FU
R

N
ITU

R
E

 W
H

O
LE

S
A

L 
S

TO
R

E
S

 A
U

T
O

 A
C

C
E

S
S

 R
E

TA
IL 

S
TO

R
E

S
 D

R
U

G
 S

TO
R

E
S

 W
H

O
I.E

S
 

§.TO
R

E
S

 FIV
E

 A
N

D
_TE

N
 C

E
N

T 
G

R
O

C
E

R
Y

 S
TO

R
E

 -
C

O
N

V
E

N
IE

N
C

E
 

B
E

A
N

 S
O

A
"!IN

G
 O

R
 H

A
N

D
LIN

G
 

C
lIP

P
N

G
 D

LE
R

S
 TE

X
TILE

 FA
B

 
S

TO
R

E
S

 H
ID

E
 O

R
 LE

A
TH

E
R

 D
E 

IR
O

N
 O

R
 S

TE
E

L M
E

R
C

H
A

N
T

S
 I 

C
O

N
T

R
A

C
T

O
R

S
 M

A
C

H
IN

E
R

Y
 D

E
A

 
P

LM
B

R
S

 S
P

L Y
 D

LR
S

 N
O

 M
FG

 I 
FA

R
M

 M
A

C
ti D

LR
S

 A
LL O

PER
 I 

IC
E

 H
A

R
V

E
S

T
IN

G
 &

 D
E

A
LE

R
S

 
B

LD
G

 M
A

T
 Y

D
S

. S
E

C
O

N
D

 H
A

N
D

 
YEG

. P
A

C
K

IN
Q

!4
0

I C
A

N
N

E
R

IE
S

 
U

A
 Y

 G
!lA

IN
 O

f! fE
E

D
 D

E
A

LE
R

S
 

C
O

N
C

R
E

TE
 R

E
A

D
Y

 M
IX

 D
E

A
LE

R
 

B
LD

G
 M

A
T

 D
LR

S
 N

O
 S

E
C

 U
A

N
D

 
-
-
-
-

~
O
A
L
 ~
E
~
C
I
 ~
!
!
!
~
-
'
N
C
L
L
O
C
A
L
 

S
A

S
U

 D
O

O
R

 O
R

 FIN
IS

H
E

D
 M

IL 
JU

N
K

 D
E

A
LE

R
S

 IN
C

LU
D

IN
(J D

R
 

B
TLE

 D
LR

S
 S

E
C

 H
A

N
D

 N
O

 C
O

L 
IR

O
N

 S
TE

E
L S

C
R

A
P

 D
E

A
LE

R
S

 
S

TA
B

LE
,B

A
E

E
D

IN
G

 F
A

R
M

S
/R

ID
 

O
U

TFITTE
R

S
, G

U
ID

E
S

 A
N

D
 O

R
IV

E
R

S
 

C
TLE

 D
LR

S
 N

O
T

 O
P

E
R

 FA
R

M
 R

 
S

TO
R

A
G

E
 W

A
R

E
H

O
U

S
E

S
 C

O
LD

 
S

TO
R

A
G

E
 W

A
R

E
H

O
U

S
E

S
 G

E
N

L M
 

FU
R

N
ITU

R
E

 M
O

V
IN

G
 IN

C
L S

TO
 

G
R

A
IN

 E
LE

V
A

 TO
R

S
 O

P
E

R
 IN

C
L 

. 

. ..--..., I 

B
O

A
R

D
? 

1.X
I.S

 

N
C

C
. 

N
C

C
I 

FY
 9

3
 

FY
 9

2
 

-
-
-
-
.
 

~
~
.
 

$3.61 
$

9
.6

7
 

$
7

.6
6

 
.'4

.7
8

 
$

1
1

.9
7

 
.'7

.8
2

 
.,3

.4
, 

$
7

.0
7

 
$

6
.8

3
 

$
9

.8
5

 
" 'S.O

O
 

-
$

1
.1

9
 

$
6

.3
9

 
$9.81 

'8
.8

0
 

-

$
6

.3
3

 
$

4
.9

5
 

$
7

.2
9

 
$

6
.3

9
 

$
4

.2
5

 
.4

.1
9

· 
.'0

.0
6

 
.,1

.4
8

 
$

1
4

.2
3

 
.,1

.4
5

 
.'3

.2
3

 
$

1
2

.0
2

 
$

2
9

.6
0

 
.2

3
.4

1
 

$
1

7
.1

9
 

$
1

6
.0

3
 

.'0
.8

1
 

.'1
.6

8
 

--
.'0

.8
1

 
$

8
.7

4
 

.'1
.7

6
 

.,1
.6

1
 

"1
.3

3
 

.'6
.8

1
 

$
3

1
.8

0
 

$
2

6
.6

3
 

.'7
.6

6
 

"4
.9

4
 

-----
.. 

$
1

4
.6

8
 

.'3
.3

0
 

'1
8

.2
1

 
.1

6
.2

2
 

.-'6
.0

7
 

.'2
.9

6
 

$
3

2
.1

1
 

$28.11 
.'4

.6
3

 
.,1

.8
3

 
$

2
4

.2
1

 
$

2
3

.6
4

 
$

2
7

.9
0

 
$

2
6

.8
0

 
. -.-$

3
1

.3
8

 
$

3
8

.8
2

 
$

6
6

.2
5

 
.6

1
.7

4
 

'2
8

.1
4

 
$

2
9

.6
8

 
$

2
5

.4
4

 
.'8

.7
1

 
$

1
6

.1
6

 
.'4

.6
G

 
.'8

.2
9

 
"6

.4
8

 
$

3
1

.4
2

 
$

3
1

.7
2

 

-
-

"3
.3

6
 
_
H
~
8
~
~
 

-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-P

ago 8 

, 
~
 

N
C

C
. 

S
F R

A
TE

S
 E

FFE
C

TIV
E

: 
F

oot 
\ 

%
 N

C
C

I 
FY

 91 
0

1
/9

1
 

01192 
01192 

%
C

H
G

 
NolO_I 

.'.4
8

 
.1

.6
9

 
.,.7

5
 

4
%

 
4

8
%

 
.3

.3
7

 
.6

.8
1

 
$

4
.6

8
 

$
4

.6
8

 
$S

.87 
6

0
%

 
7

1
%

 
$

9
.8

8
 

$
6

.2
2

 
$6.97 

.'0
.4

6
 

6
0

%
 

7
1

%
 

$11.21 
.,2

.,2
 

$
1

2
.9

6
 

$
1

6
.1

6
 

2
2

%
 

8
8

%
 

$
6

.7
9

 
$

2
.5

9
 

.2
.8

8
 

$
4

.3
2

 ~
O
%
 

6
1

%
 

'8
.2

1
 

$
4

.1
3

 
.4

.7
4

 
.6

.0
4

 
6

%
 

6
1

%
 

$
4

.3
3

 
$

2
.9

9
 

.3
.3

2
 

$
4

.2
6

 
2

8
%

 
6

9
%

 
$

6
.7

7
 

$5.81 
.•

 6
.4

8
 

$
9

.3
9

 
4

5
%

 
9

6
%

 
.3

.8
1

 
$2.05 

.2
.2

8
 

$
3

.4
2

 
6

0
%

 
6

4
%

 
-

$6.21 
$2.74 

.3
.0

4
 

.4
.3

7
 

4
4

%
 

6
0

%
 

$3.61 
$

1
.6

6
 

$1.86 
$

2
.7

7
 

6
0

%
 

6
5

%
 

-
$

1
0

.8
8

 
$

4
.9

8
 

$
6

.6
6

 
.7

.1
6

 
2

9
%

 
71%

 
lO

A
 

.'0
.7

6
 

$5.81 
.5

.8
1

 
$0.71 

6
0

%
 

6
1

%
 

$10.91 
$

2
.9

2
 

.3
.2

4
 

$
4

.8
6

 
5

0
%

 
3

7
%

 
$18.01 

$
4

.1
6

 
. $4.65 

$
6

.9
1

 
5

0
%

 
2

4
%

 
.'4

.8
3

 
$7.82 

'8
.7

4
 

.1
1

.1
9

 
3

6
%

 
6

9
%

 
.'0

.0
5

 
$4.84 

'4
.8

4
 

$
6

.6
9

 
1

5
%

 
6

2
%

 
$

7
.8

0
 

$3.86 
.4

.3
2

 
$

6
.1

4
 

4
2

%
 

5
7

%
 

-
$

8
.9

4
 

'4
.9

1
 

'5
.2

1
 

$
7

.1
6

 
3

7
%

 
6

1
%

 
.'6

.4
9

 
$4.61 

.6
.1

3
 

.7
.6

9
 

6
0

%
 

4
4

%
 

.2
9

.6
1

 
.'5

.3
9

 
.'7

.0
8

 
$

2
2

.1
4

 
3

0
%

 
7

0
%

 
.'2

.1
1

 
$9.49 

.'0
.6

4
 

.'2
.8

1
 

2
2

%
 

7
3

%
 

-
-
-

$
1

4
.9

7
 

.,1
.0

2
 

"2
.2

0
 

.'6
.1

3
 

2
4

%
 

1
0

3
%

 
.'6

.1
5

 
$8.27 

.9
.4

9
 

'7
.9

8
 

-1
6

%
 

4
4

%
 

.'2
.3

2
 

$
8

.0
8

 
.9

.2
7

 
.'1

.4
4

 
2

3
%

 
7

1
%

 
.2

4
.5

1
 

$4.49 
.4

.9
8

 
.1

.4
1

 
5

0
%

 
2

3
%

 
.'1

.7
7

 
$9.52 

.'0
.6

7
 

$
1

2
.1

6
 

1
5

%
 

8
4

%
 

.2
6

.6
2

 
$

1
0

.8
7

 
$

1
1

.3
6

 
$

1
4

.6
0

 
2

9
%

 
6

0
%

 
$

3
1

.4
5

 
.'9

.4
1

 
$

2
1

.6
0

 
$

3
2

.4
0

 
6

0
%

 
1

1
6

%
 

.. 

$
3

8
.1

5
 

$
2

0
.5

2
 

$
2

3
.3

8
 

$
2

9
.8

1
 

2
8

%
 

8
0

%
 

$69.91 
$

3
7

.1
9

 
.4

1
.6

3
 

$
4

9
.6

5
 

2
0

%
 

8
8

%
 

-
'0

.0
0

 
$26.41 

'.2
9

.6
8

 
$

2
8

.1
4

 
-3

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
4

A
 

.'8
.3

7
 

.,3
.2

6
 

.'6
.0

2
 

$
1

9
.2

4
 

2
8

%
 

7
6

%
 

"3
.0

8
 

$6.11 
$6.80 

$
1

0
.0

9
 

4
8

%
 

6
0

%
 

.'6
.9

8
 

"2
.0

8
 

$
1

2
.6

0
 

.'1
.0

4
 

3
6

%
 

9
3

%
 

.3
7

.3
0

 
"6

.4
8

 
.'8

.7
0

 
$

2
1

.1
6

 
1

3
%

 
6

1
" 

-
_

H
tfi6

. 
$6.92 

__ t7.6!1 
$

8
.9

7
 

_
Jlj(. 

6
7

%
 

-
-

-
-

.
.
.
 

--
.. -



--
,do 

:}~~ 
~3ao 
I}@

! 
i~@~ 
!}@~ 
1383 
.---
!@

Q! 
!@~~ 
!@Q~ 
!@

Q? 
I!!@

 
(1~~ 
!11~ 
~11} 
'!1~ 
H
i
~
 

111~ 
11~~ 
l
~
 

)
8
0
~
 

~gH~ 
Ill! 
ll~! 
lI}Q

 
~@~1 
~83~ 
H
~
}
 

l@~1 
W
~
 

U
!f 

II !ll!@
 

1l!Q
! 

1911 
I!!!~ 

u.:.. 

i.
 

I -
\ Y, 

/C
1

-:, 

. 
. 

\-\ \') \ ~
 

O
escrlptlon 

~
 -_._-

-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
_

. 
G

A
S

O
LIN

E
, O

IL O
R

 lP
G

 D
E

A
LE

 
A

U
T

O
M

O
B

ILE
 !lE

P
A

IR
 

G
A

S
O

LIN
E

 S
T A

 T
IO

N
-R

E
T

A
IL-S

E
lF

 S
 

A
U

T
O

 B
U

S
 LIV

E
R

Y
 T

A
X

I C
O

 G
 

A
U

T
C

i S
TO

R
A

G
E

-G
A

R
A

G
E

 P
A

R
K

 
A

U
T

O
 B

O
D

Y
 R

E
P

A
IR

IN
G

 M
T

ll 
E

N
G

IN
E

E
R

S
 A

R
C

H
ITE

C
TS

 C
O

N
S

 
O

IL G
A

S
 G

E
O

LO
G

IS
TS

 S
C

O
U

TS
 

-
-
-
-
-
-
_

. __ . 
g
E
O
P
U
Y
S
I
C
A
l
.
~
X
P
L
O
R
 S

E
IS

M
I 

G
E

O
P

' tY
S

IC
A

l E
X

fLO
R

 N
 0 C

 
FIE

LD
 B

O
N

D
E

D
 W
A
R
E
~
t
o
U
S
I
N
G
 

IN
S

P
 R

IS
K

S
 IN

S
U

R
A

N
C

E
 V

A
LU

 
S

A
LE

S
M

E
N

 C
O

LLE
C

TO
R

S
 A

D
JU

S
 

M
U

N
IC

IP
A

L S
TA

TE
 T

R
A

V
E

L 
S

T A
 TE H

O
S

P
IT

A
L. P

R
O

FE
S

S
IO

N
A

L I 
N

E
W

S
 A

G
E

N
T

S
.D

IS
T

R
 N

O
T

 R
E

T 
A

U
T

O
 B

O
A

T
 S

A
LE

S
 O

R
 S

E
R

V
 

C
A

B
O

R
 U

N
IO

N
S

 A
LL E

M
P

 IN
C

L 
M

A
Il.. O

R
 A

D
D

R
E

S
S

IN
G

 C
O

 
A

U
D

IT
O

R
S

 A
C

C
S

 F
A

C
T

O
R

Y
 C

O
 

C
l.E

R
IC

A
L O

F
F

IC
E

IlIB
/M

U
S

M
 

S
T

A
T

E
 C

LE
R

IC
A

L O
F

fiC
E

 E
M

P
LO

Y
E

E
 

C
O

N
V

A
LE

S
C

E
N

T
 N

R
S

a H
O

M
E

S
 A

 
M

U
N

IC
IP

A
L: N

U
R

S
IN

G
 H

O
M

E
 

ItO
S

P
IT

A
lS

 .V
E

TE
R

IN
A

R
Y

 IN
C

L 
D

E
N

T
IS

T
 O

R
 PI fY

S
IC

IA
N

 
.tO

S
P

IT
A

lS
 P

R
O

FE
S

S
IO

N
A

L E
M

 
S

T
A

T
E

 A
S

Y
L H

O
S

P
 SP S

C
H

S
 N

 
. 

fU
B

lIC
 ttL

 TH
 N

U
R

S
IN

G
 A

S
S

O
C

 
M

U
N

IC
IP

A
L H

O
S

P
 • P

R
O

fE
S

S
IO

N
A

L E
M

P
 

C
H

A
R

 IT
 A

B
LE

 R
EL O

R
G

N
 W

E
L

fA
 

C
O

M
M

U
N

IT
Y

 .. S
E
R
V
I
C
~
 W

O
R

K
E

R
S

 
C

O
llE

G
E

/S
C

H
O

O
l/C

H
U

R
C

H
 

S
T A

 TE
 C

O
LLE

G
E

. P
R

O
FE

S
S

IO
N

A
L A

N
 

TE
LE

P
H

O
N

E
 TE

LE
G

R
A

P
H

 C
O

 O
F 

B
U

ILD
IN

G
S

 O
P

E
R

A
TIO

N
 B

Y
 C

O
 

B
U

ILD
IN

G
S

 O
P

E
R

A
TE

D
 B

Y
 O

W
N

 

... -..... . . 
B

O
A

R
D

, .• :X
LS

 

N
C

C
I 

N
C

C
I 

N
C

C
I 

-
FY

 9
3

 
FY

 9
2

 
FY

 91 
6

1
3

.1
7

 
$

9
.6

9
 

'7
.4

6
 

6
1

1
.6

8
 

.'3
.4

4
 

.'2
.6

8
 

'7
.3

5
 

6
6

.7
8

 
$

6
.6

6
 

.'2
.2

8
 

.,1
.8

6
 

.'2
.4

4
 

' $
8

.6
4

 
$

7
.3

7
 

$
6

.6
6

 
$

9
.1

0
 

$1.61 . 
$

8
.2

3
 

$
2

.9
6

 
0

2
.2

6
 

'2
.3

8
 

$
2

.9
6

 
$

2
.2

6
 

$
2

.3
8

 
$

2
4

.6
1

 
t2

8
.4

9
 

$36.61 
$

9
.9

8
 

"0
.2

9
 

.'2
.8

6
 

$
8

.6
6

 
'7

.8
1

 
$6.01 

$
4

.7
3

 
$

4
.6

4
 . 

$
4

.1
3

 
$

1
.6

3
 

$
1

.3
6

 
$

1
.2

9
 

$
0

.7
3

 
$

0
.6

8
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

0
.6

9
 

$
0

.6
6

 
$

0
.0

0
 

6
1

0
.4

3
 

'9
.2

3
 

$
8

.8
5

 
$

2
.7

8
 

n
.0

6
 

$
1

.5
8

 
-

6
3

.0
2

 
'2

.8
6

 
'2

.4
0

 
$

6
.1

3
 

$
6

.6
7

 
$6.11 

$
0

.6
2

 
$

0
.6

0
 

$
0

.6
8

 
$

0
.7

6
 

$
0

.8
7

 
$

0
.9

4
 

.-
6

0
.7

0
 

$
0

.6
6

 
'0

.0
0

 
$

2
7

.8
6

 
$

2
6

.6
9

 
'2

5
.8

0
 

"7
.9

9
 

"6
.0

5
 

to.O
O

 
$

4
.9

9
 

$
4

.7
3

 
$

5
.2

7
 

. -----
6

1
.2

6
 

'0
.9

4
 

$
0

.7
3

 
$

6
.6

2
 

$
4

.8
0

 
$

4
.2

8
 

"6
.6

1
 

.,1
.6

6
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

1
3

.6
1

 
.,1

.0
0

 . 
"2

.0
4

 
'4

.2
6

 
'3

.9
4

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
6

.1
4

 
$

4
.7

7
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

8
.6

8
 

'7
.0

0
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

0
.3

5
 

6
0

.2
6

 
.0

.4
7

 
0

-

$
0

.2
2

 
$

0
.2

7
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

0
.9

2
 

'0
.9

6
 

$
1

.0
3

 
.1

3
.8

5
 

.'6
.1

0
 

.'6
.0

0
 

.'2
.7

4
 

L
.
-t
~
!
3
1
_
 

.• J
Q
~
2
 

P
a
g
~
 1

0
 

.
~
 

S
F R

A
TE

S
 E

FFE
C

TIV
E

: 
FOOlj 

0
7

/9
1

 
0

1
/9

2
 

0
7

/9
2

 
%

C
H

G
 

%
 N

C
C

I 
N

ote 
$

4
.7

4
 

0
6

.3
6

 
6

8
.0

4
 

6
0

%
 

6
1

%
 

$
6

.4
0

 
. 6

6
.9

2
 

'7
.3

9
 

7
%

 
6

4
%

 
lO

B
 

$
6

.6
2

 
07.31 

$
8

.7
8

 
2

0
%

 
1

1
9

%
 

'3
.7

6
 

0
4

.1
9

 
$

8
.2

8
 

6
0

%
 

6
1

%
 

$
3

.3
5

 
0

3
.7

2
 

$
6

.2
0

 
4

0
%

 
6

1
%

 
$4.71 

0
6

.3
2

 
6

7
.1

4
 

3
4

%
 

7
8

%
 

$
1

.1
3

 
6

1
.2

8
 

.'.9
1

 
4

9
%

 
6

6
%

 
$

2
.0

0
 

6
2

.2
2

 
$1.91 

-1
4

%
 

6
6

%
 

lB
 

$
6

.0
9

 
6

6
.7

9
 

0
1

0
.1

8
 

6
0

%
 

4
2

%
 

$
1

.7
9

 
6

1
.9

9
 

$
6

.3
6

 
1

6
9

%
 

6
4

%
 

1
8

 
$1.11 

6
1

.2
4

 
.'.8

8
 

6
0

%
 

2
2

%
 

$
1

.8
8

 
0

2
.0

9
 

$
3

.0
9

 
4

8
%

 
6

6
%

 
$0.71 

$
0

.7
2

 
6

0
.7

8
 

8
%

 
4

8
%

 
$

0
.4

6
 

00.61 
$

0
.6

8
 

1
4

%
 

7
9

%
 

S
A

 
$

0
.4

9
 

6
0

.6
6

 
$

0
.6

9
 

2
3

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
3

8
 

$
6

.9
4

 
6

7
.7

3
 

'9
.7

1
 

2
6

%
 

9
3

%
 

$
1

.6
6

 
6

1
.7

6
 

02.31 
3

2
%

 
8

3
%

 
$

2
.6

3
 

6
2

.8
3

 
0

3
.3

8
 

1
9

%
 

1
1

2
%

 
$

0
.4

4
 

0
0

.4
9

 
0

0
.7

3
 

4
9

%
 

1
2

%
 

$
0

.6
0

 
0

0
.6

0
 

$
0

.7
6

 
6

0
%

 
1

2
1

%
 

$
0

.3
9

 
. 6

0
.4

4
 

6
0

.6
6

 
2

6
%

 
7

3
%

 
-

$
0

.4
9

 
6

0
.6

6
 

0
0

.7
0

 
2

6
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

3B
 

"3
.1

1
 

"6
.0

6
 

$
1

7
.9

9
 

2
0

%
 

6
6

%
 

.'3
.1

1
 

.1
6

.0
6

 
.'7

.9
9

 
2

0
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

4
8

 
$

3
.0

9
 

6
3

.4
7

 
0

4
.6

8
 

3
6

%
 

9
4

%
 

$
0

.8
6

 
6

0
.9

7
 

".0
6

 
8%

 
8

3
%

 
$

3
.7

3
 

6
3

.9
4

 
6

6
.0

2
 

2
7

%
 

7
1

%
 

$
1

1
.3

8
 

"1
.6

6
 

.,6
.6

, 
4

2
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

3
A

 
$

8
.4

6
 

'9
.1

3
 

0
1

3
.6

9
 

6
0

%
 

101 %
 

-
$

3
.7

3
 

6
3

.9
4

 
.4

.2
6

 
8%

 
1

0
0

%
 

4C
 

$
4

.6
8

 
. ' •• 7

7
 

0
6

.1
4

 
8%

 
1

0
0

%
 

2 
','7

.0
0

 
$

8
.6

8
 

2
3

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
4

0
 

to
.3

4
 

0
0

.3
6

 
0

0
.4

8
 

3
3

%
 

1
3

1
%

 
7 

$
0

.2
7

 
0

0
.2

7
 

$
0

.2
2

 
-1

9
%

 
100'" 

3B
 

$
0

.2
8

 
00.31 

$
0

.4
6

 
4

8
%

 
6

0
'" 

$6.71 
·.7

.3
3

 
$

8
.9

0
 

2
1

%
 

6
4

'" 
$

5
.6

9
 
~.O.~f) 

-
$

6
.0

6
 

.. 
--§

'" 
4

8
'" 

-
-
-
~
~
 
-
-

_
.
-

i-i. '.~ . 

~ :~\~~'.:> 
" 



:odo 

19H~ 
19~~ 
@Q1Q 
I0

4
J
 

1
0

5
2

 

1
0

6
0

 

1P.1!1 
10
8~ 

1
9

1
9

 
1

0
8

8
 

1
~89 
19~~ 
11

0
0

 
, IIQ

! 
11Q~ 
11Y~ 
11~1 
!1~1 
!H~~ 
I
H
~
 

I
n
~
 

11
8

0
 

11~~ 
11

8
6

 

i!9
 

m
 

0
3

 

. ~~4 
lQ 

, iH
 

I~ 1
2

 
",~~ 

14 21 

~~~ 

-I 2
6

 
601 

\~ \?-'1~ 

H
0

 \3
 

D
escription 

-
-
-

A
M

U
S

E
 P

A
R

K
S

 E
X

U
IB

 M
U

S
IC

IA
 

B
LD

G
S

 D
W

G
 C

O
M

M
 B

Y
 O

W
N

E
R

 
U

O
S

P
IT

A
LS

 A
LL O

TH
E

R
 E

M
P

LO
 

M
U

N
IC

IP
A

L
 1I0S

P
IT

A
L -

A
LL O

TH
E

R
 E

M
P

 
H

O
T

E
l/M

O
T

E
L. C

A
M

P
/D

U
D

E
 R

A
N

 
C

l-U
B

S
 C

N
TY

 G
O

LF FIS
H

IN
G

 Y
 

C
LU

B
S

 N
 0 C

 IN
C

L C
LE

R
IC

A
L 

E
X

E
R

C
IS

E
IH

E
A

L IU
 O

R
 B

A
TH

 I 
R

E
S

T
A

U
R

A
N

T
. B

A
R

. H
O

U
S

E
H

O
LD

 
FIR

E
W

O
R

K
S

 E
X

H
IB

IT
IO

N
 IN

C
L 

B
ILLIA

R
D

 H
A

LLS
 N

O
 B

O
W

LIN
G

 
B

O
W

LIN
G

 LA
N

E
 

C
O

LLE
G

E
/S

C
IIO

O
L: A

P
P

R
. TR

A
 

C
O

llE
G

E
S

 A
LL O

TH
E

R
 E

M
P

LO
Y

 
P

A
R

K
S

 N
 0 C

 A
LL E

M
P

LO
Y

E
E

S
 

S
T

A
T

E
 C

O
LLE

G
E

, A
LL O

TH
E

R
S

 
~
T
A
T
E
 V

O
-T

E
C

lt S
TU

D
E

N
TS

 
TH

E
A

TR
E

S
 A

LL O
TH

E
R

 E
M

P
S

 
TH

E
A

TR
E

S
 P

LA
Y

E
R

S
 E

N
TE

R
T A

I 
A

 TU
LE

TIC
 T

E
A

M
 -

N
O

N
 C

O
N

T 
A

T
H

LE
T

IC
 T

E
A

M
 -

C
O

N
T

A
C

T
 

A
M

U
S

E
M

E
N

T
 P

A
R

K
S

 E
X

H
IB

IT
IO

 
A

T
H

L T
M

S
 P

A
R

K
S

 C
A

R
E

 O
P

E
R

A
 

C
A

R
N

IV
A

LS
 C

IR
C

U
S

E
S

 A
M

U
S

 D
 

C
E

M
E

TE
R

Y
 O

P
E

R
A

TIO
N

S
 IN

C
L 

S
TR

E
E

T S
E

W
A

G
E

 C
LE

A
N

IN
G

 
G

A
R

B
A

G
E

 A
S

H
E

S
 R

E
FU

S
E

 C
O

LL 
O

A
R

B
A

G
E

IR
E

FU
S

E
 C

O
LLE

C
TIO

N
-M

E
C

H
 

-!. , 

M
U

N
IC

iP
A

L TN
S

P
 C

N
TY

 E
M

P
LO

 
S

T
A

T
E

 E
M

P
LO

Y
E

E
S

 S
P

E
C

IA
L H

 
S

T
A

T
E

 A
D

M
IN

IS
T

R
A

T
IV

E
 O

R
 N

O
N

-P
R

 
M

U
N

IC
IP

A
L TN

S
P

 C
N

TY
 S

TA
TE

 
S

T
A

T
E

, E
M

P
LO

Y
E

E
S

 S
P

E
C

IA
L H

 
S

T
A

T
E

 A
LL O

TH
E

R
S

 
M

U
N

IC
IP

A
L R

E
LIE

F W
O

R
K

E
R

S
 

6T
 A

 TE
 R

E
LIE

F W
O

R
K

E
R

S
 

P
A

IN
T

IN
G

 S
H

O
P

 O
N

LY
 IN

C
L 0 

-

-
-
-

.,---...~ 

B
O

A
R

D
, • i,X

l.S 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

t 
FY 9

3
 

FY
 9

2
 

FY
 91 

$
1

1
.1

9
 

"0
.4

9
' 

.'0
.9

3
 

$1.01 
6

6
.4

9
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

1
0

.4
3

 
6

1
0

.4
4

 
.,1

.5
3

 
$

6
.8

2
 

.5
.6

8
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

1
0

.4
9

 
6

1
1

.8
8

 
.,1

.0
9

 
$

6
.3

3
 

'6
.2

6
 

$
6

.9
2

 
$

8
.1

0
 

$9.41 
$

9
.7

6
 

$
3

.3
6

 
$

3
.1

1
 

$
3

.3
2

 
$

6
.9

4
 

$
6

.6
9

 
$

6
.9

9
 

$
3

6
.8

7
 

6
3

0
.4

6
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$6.61 

$5.42 
$

5
.4

6
 

$
4

.3
8

 
$

4
.0

8
 

$
5

.1
0

 
$2.41 

6
2

.1
6

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
6

.3
0

 
6

4
.9

6
 

$
1

0
.3

3
 

$
1

1
.2

5
 

.'0
.9

6
 

.,1
.9

3
 

$
7

.1
3

 
6

4
.8

9
 

.0
.0

0
 

$
4

.7
9

 
$

4
.7

0
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

4
.4

2
 

6
4

.2
4

 
$4.14 

$
4

.7
6

 
$4.66 

$
3

.9
7

 
$

3
9

.4
7

 
$

3
8

.3
9

 
$

2
9

.8
7

 
$

4
6

.7
2

 
$

4
0

.3
6

 
$

3
1

.0
4

 
$

2
6

.8
7

 
$

3
1

.2
4

 
$

2
5

.9
4

 
$

9
.8

5
 

$
9

.8
4

 
$

7
.5

7
 

$
5

0
.9

2
 

$
4

8
.9

4
 

$
6

0
.7

4
 

$
1

3
.5

8
 

.'2
.8

9
 

$
1

3
.9

7
 

$32.61 
6

2
4

.1
4

 
$

1
8

.5
7

 
$

2
6

.8
7

 
$20.41 

$
2

4
.7

5
 

$
1

3
.4

4
 

$10.21 
$

1
2

.3
8

 
6

6
.7

9
 

6
6

.0
0

 
$

1
1

.4
6

 
$

2
.6

7
 

$2.47 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
3

.8
8

 
'4

.8
4

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
6

.7
9

 
'6

.8
2

 
.'2

.2
1

 
$

6
.7

2
 

$6.91 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
6

.5
0

 
$

6
.8

3
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

4
.2

8
 

$4.11 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
3

.7
9

 
$

3
.9

0
 

$
0

.0
0

 
$

1
1

.1
9

 
_ $1().28 

$
9

.3
6

 

P
ag., 11 

S
F R

A
TE

S
 E

FFE
C

TIV
E

!: 
0

7
/9

1
 

0
1

/9
2

 
01192 

$
6

.5
2

 
6

7
.2

4
 

6
9

.0
9

 
$

5
.8

4
 

.8
.4

9
 

.7
.0

1
 

$
4

.9
5

 
6S

.68 
$

0
.0

6
 

$
4

.9
5

 
'S

.8
8

 
6

6
.0

2
 

$
6

.0
5

 
.6

.9
4

 
$

0
.9

9
 

.3
.0

5
 

.3
.0

8
 

.4
.5

9
 

$
6

.1
0

 
.6

.1
0

 
.6

.4
5

 
$

2
.0

0
 

.2
.1

8
 

$
2

.6
6

 
$

3
.9

7
 

6 •. 6
5

 
$

6
.1

2
 

$
2

7
.4

4
 

.3
0

.4
6

 
6

3
6

.8
7

 
$

2
.3

2
 

6
2

.6
1

 
$

3
.8

0
 

$
4

.2
3

 
6

4
.2

3
 

6
4

.1
0

 
.'.9

7
 

.2
.1

8
 

$
2

 .• ' 
$

5
.6

6
 

·6
6

.4
9

 
6

0
.3

2
 

.,1
.4

6
 

.,2
.8

3
 

.'5
.9

0
 

.4
.8

4
 

'4
.8

9
 

.7
.1

3
 

".7
0

 
6

4
.7

0
 

$
4

.7
9

 
$

1
.2

8
 

'1
.4

3
 

$
2

.1
4

 
$3.21 

6
3

.6
7

 
$

4
.3

0
 

$
3

9
.7

3
 

644.31 
$

4
7

.8
8

 
$

3
9

.7
3

 
'4

4
.3

1
 

$
6

3
.1

7
 

$
1

6
.9

3
 

.'6
.9

3
 

$
1

4
.7

6
 

$
1

.9
0

 
6

2
;1

0
 

$
3

.1
6

 
$

3
0

.8
3

 
.3

4
.2

3
 

$
4

4
.6

7
 

$
6

.4
7

 
.7

.2
2

 
$

9
.6

2
 

$
1

9
.3

4
 

.'9
.6

6
 

6
2

4
.0

8
 

$
1

8
.4

4
 

.2
0

.6
7

 
$

2
0

.8
9

 
.'4

.3
3

 
6

1
4

.8
7

 
6

1
6

.9
7

 
$

5
.1

3
 

6
6

.1
3

 
.6

.3
1

 
$

2
.4

7
 

6
2

.4
1

 
.2

.6
7

 
$

4
.8

4
 

6
4

.8
4

 
$

3
.8

8
 

&
7.06 

',.7
.9

6
 

$
8

.4
5

 
$

5
.2

0
 

6
6

.9
7

 
$

6
.7

2
 

$
5

.8
3

 
.6

.8
3

 
$

6
.6

0
 

$
5

.9
0

 
.6

.9
0

 
$

7
.4

9
 

$
3

.9
0

 
.3

.9
0

 
$

3
.7

9
 

$
4

.1
6

 
.4

.6
2

 
$

6
.9

3
 

%
C

H
G

 
26%

 
8%

 
42%

 
20%

 
3

0
%

 
5

0
%

 
6

%
 

1
7

%
 

13%
 

1
8

%
 

4
8

%
 

-3%
 

11%
 

28%
 

24%
 

46%
 

2%
 

6
0

%
 

20%
 

8%
 

20%
 

-13%
 

50%
 

3
0

%
 

33%
 

23%
 

1%
 

7%
 

6%
 

8%
 

-20%
 

6
%

 
13%

 
11 %

 
27%

 
-3%

 
50%

 

,,­, 

%
 N

C
C

I 
8

1
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

7
7

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
8

8
%

 
7

3
%

 
8

0
%

 
7

6
%

 
1

4
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

6
9

%
 

9
4

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
1

3
2

%
 

1
4

1
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
4

8
%

 
9

0
%

 
1

2
1

%
 

1
1

6
%

 
6

5
%

 
3

2
"-

8
8

%
 

7
1

%
 

7
4

%
 

7
8

%
 

1
1

9
%

 
7

9
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

1
0

0
"-

1
2

4
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
1

7
6

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
6

2
%

 

F
oot 

N
ote 

4F
 

.C
 

2 

4E
 

' I 

7 

3B
 

3B
 

1
A

 
6B

 
3

A
 

3B
 

6
8

 -
3

A
 

3
8

 
6 

3
8

 



iQ
!!!! 

'~06 
It19 
H

!! 
D

!! 
..un 
-'ID

 
-J[~~ 
-1149 
.llt! 

11!f 0
0

 
10 

.JI~ 
I@

O! 
!~~~ 

-
~
.
 

D
escription 

~
-
-
-
---

A
U

T
O

 P
A

IN
T

IN
G

 
R

A
D

IO
 T

V
 llO

U
S

E
H

lD
 A

P
P

U
 I 

H
O

U
S

E
 FU

R
N

IS
H

IN
G

S
 IN

S
T

 D
R

 
A

U
T

O
M

O
B

ilE
 U

P
H

O
LS

TE
R

IN
G

 
C

O
N

C
 TO

W
E

R
/E

LE
V

A
TO

R
 IN

S
T

A
LL RE' 

M
O

B
ILE

 C
R

A
N

E
 S

E
R

V
IC

E
 

B
ILL P

O
S

TIN
G

 IN
C

L D
R

IV
E

R
S

 
A

P
V

E
R

T
IS

IN
G

-S
IG

N
 P

A
IN

T
IN

G
 

S
IG

N
 M

FG
 E

R
E

C
T R

E
P

A
IR

 M
A

l 
B

A
R

B
E

R
 S

H
O

P
S

 B
E

A
U

T
Y

 P
A

R
LO

 
T

A
X

ID
E

R
M

IS
T

S
 

M
O

T
IO

N
 P

IC
TU

R
E

 
IN

E
W

 711/921 
FU

N
E

R
A

L D
IR

E
C

T C
R

E
M

A
TO

R
Y

 
-.. 

H
O

R
S

E
 R

A
C

IN
G

-lIS
E

N
E

D
 O

W
N

E
R

. O
N

E
R

IlR
 

C
H

R
IS

T
M

A
S

 ,TR
EE G

R
O

W
IN

G
 &

 H
A

R
V

E
S

TIN
G

 

--
-
-
_

.
_

-
-

-
-
-
-

. 
p@

n:@
l'!t o

f N
~
C
I
 ()r9th~LBiltl!l~ 

_____ 
_ _

_
 

_ ___________ 

~
,
 

B
O

A
R

D
1. 1

.X
lS

 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
N

C
C

I 
FY

 9
3

 
FY

 92, 
FY

 91 
."

.3
8

 
610.01 

$
8

.6
0

 
$

6
.8

7
 

$
6

.6
2

 
$

8
.2

7
 

$
2

8
.2

2
 

.2
3

.9
2

 
.2

2
.3

0
 

$
6

.0
7

 
6

6
.6

3
 

$
4

.6
7

 
$

6
5

.6
3

 
$

4
6

.7
7

 
$

0
.0

0
 

$
3

8
.3

4
 

'2
8

.4
8

 
$

2
7

.4
8

 
.6

4
.6

4
 

.6
6

.6
6

 
$

6
0

.2
6

 
.3

7
.6

0
 

$
2

6
.7

7
 

$20.11 
$

2
0

.6
3

 
620.01 

$
1

8
.8

7
 

$
2

.6
7

 
6

2
.6

7
 

$
2

.3
6

 
.8

.0
0

 
.8

.2
1

-' 
$

8
.2

6
 

$
4

.4
2

 
".1

8
 

$
1

.1
6

 
$

6
.0

6
 

'4
.4

6
' 

$
3

.4
3

 
$

4
9

.6
6

 
$41.63--

$
0

.0
0

 
$

3
0

.4
4

 
'3

0
.1

8
 

.2
3

.2
2

 

--
-
-
-
-
_

.
-

-
_

.
_

-
-
-
-

.. -
-
~
-
.
~
-
~
-
~
-

Pago la 

SF R
A

TE
S

 E
FFE

C
TIV

E
: 

0
7

/9
1

 
$

6
.5

3
 

$3.71 
$

2
0

.2
8

 
$

2
.9

2
 

$
4

2
.1

4
 

$
2

6
.0

7
 

$4.01 
.'3

.6
0

 
$

7
.5

5
 

$
2

.0
4

 
$

0
.8

4
 

$
0

.6
3

 
$

2
.6

2
 

$
3

7
.1

9
 

.'7
.4

6
 

_
_

 6
8

%
 01192 -

0
7

/9
2

 
%

 C
H

G
 

6
e

.1
4

 
$9.21 

5
0

%
 

.
•
 3.9

6
 

$6.01 
2

7
%

 
.2

2
.8

0
 

$34.21 
6

0
%

 
.3

.2
5

 
$

4
.8

7
 

6
0

%
 

.4
6

.7
7

 
$

6
6

.6
3

 
4

0
%

 
.2

9
.2

4
 

$
2

9
.0

0
 

·1 %
 

.4
.4

6
 

.6
.6

9
 

6
0

%
 

.'3
.6

0
 

$
2

0
.2

6
 

6
0

%
 

. 6
8

.4
5

 
"3

.0
2

 
6

4
%

 
6

2
.2

8
 

$
2

.7
7

 
2

1
%

 
6

0
.9

3
 

.'.3
9

 
4

9
%

 
'0

.6
7

 
$

2
.1

4
 

2
7

6
%

 
.2

.6
8

 
$

4
.0

2
 

6
0

%
 

'.4
1

.6
3

 
$

4
9

.6
5

 
2

0
%

 
"9

.7
7

 
.2

6
.4

6
 

3
4

%
 

6
6

" 
7

0
%

 

CXH<,:~i!r 
:). 

. ~
-
-
-
-
-
.
-
:
!
"
-... --: 

.'-~.~;~::: 

";',''i' i 
"1", 

, ;.':",1: ': 

'f f. 
'-l$

' :-c13 
~e, 13. _ 

~
 

F
oot 

%
 N

C
C

I 
N

ote 
8

1
%

 
7

3
%

 
1

2
1

%
 

8
0

%
 

1
0

0
%

 
2 

7
6

%
 

10C
 

1
2

%
 

6
4

%
 

6
3

%
 

1
0

8
%

 
1

7
%

 
4

8
%

 
10E

 
6

6
%

 
1

0
0

%
 

4C
 

8
7

%
 

10F
 , .. I 



-:XHIBIT ~ 

)A TE \ - ~ \?; ~ <1 ) 
H;0 l~ 

Lel s all I lope 
leaders recall 
the last game 

'(Y\;~\~o.f\ I- 3- '\3 

O ur leaders always talk a good game 
when they rIX the worm .', . 
compensation I)'llem.· 

Take the last lime they fIXed il. for 
example. 

They decided to give Ihe state-run program 
a fresh start - it would be granled a new . 
identity and immunity from prosecution. It was 
reorganized as a start-up business - essenlially 
debt-free, but with working capital. cuslomers 
and a near monopoly on certain lines of 
business. 

This new fund would be a "non-profit. 

JIM 
LUDWICK 

independent public 
corporation." R.y Conger, 
a prominenl Montana 
expert on workers 
comptnsation. was chosen 
by the governor to be Ihe 
first chairm.n of Ihe 
bo.rd. Conger and others 
stressed Ihe importance of 
having rates Ihat would be 
high enough 10 cover the 
cost of cI.ims; previously, 
the st.le program had gone 
broke while ch.rging rales 
Ihal were held down for 
polilical reasons. To 
further protecl the 
soundness of Ihe new fund. 

Ihe plan called for Ihe _e insunncc 
commissioner to keep an eye on it - reviewing 
ils rates 10 make sure Ihey were adequ.le. 

Guess whal h.ppened. 
Bdore Ihe reorganizalion gol off Ihe 

ground. an actuary working for the insurance 
commissioner was quoted in neYr'spapcrs 
Ihroughoul Monlan •• 1.lking .boUI Ih. big 
increases in ral.S Ihat would be needed 10 make 
the program vi.bl •. Days lat.r. Ihe legislalur. 
chang.d Ihe reform package, r.moving the 
insurance commissioner from lhe picture. 

AI Ih. sam. time, the provision Slating 
Ihal th. fund would be a "non-profit, 
ind.p.ndenl public corporation" was .ras.d 
from th. stalutes. 

Cong.r didn'l make it, eilher. He start.d 
talking about lhe chang.s th.t would be 
nceded. and the increases in rates that· would be 
r.quir<d to make Ihe progr.m legitim.t •. H. 
was removed. Gov. Stan Stephens cited 
"philosophiC31 diff.rences" between Conger 
and oth.,,; Cong.r said the gov.rnor .sk.d for 
hi' r.signalion due 10 complainls Ihal Cong.r 
"was going to make so many waves." 

But that's not all, 
w. now know Ihat wh.n the n.w fund was 

.stablish.d, ils r.les were w.y too low - jusl 
lik. in Ihe 1980s, when Ihis same pr,clice drove 
Ih. old fund bankrupl and led to Ihe use of a 
payroll ta.x to cover Ihe bills. "Hindsight shows 
that the rat.s .slablish.d for the firsl ye.r were 
not ad.qu.t .... said Patrick Sweeney, the head 
of Ih. st.le fund. wh.n We discussed Ihis issue 
a f.w weeks ago. Rates h.ve be.n incr.ased 
more than 70 percent since the new fund was 
eSlablished, bul Ih. fund still is burdened by 
liabililies thai w.re not adequat.1y support.d by 
the slart-up rat.s, Sweeney laid. 

So, I.ss Ihan Ihree years after Ihe state-run 
busin.ss gOI a fresh st.rt, it finished 1992 about 
$42 million in the hoi •. Or, in Ihe words of .n 
aCluary who described th. situation in a I.tt.r 
i.i.di. ;I\: 11,.\.CII,li wivh. :.:: ;:;1(. OOCi;J. tii: hl;W 

fund would need $42 million in order to 
achieve a stJrp'.~~~ of zero. 

Th. lofty goal of • surplus of "zero" -
which now would cost $42 million - would not 
be good .nough, said Ihe letter from actuary 
Martin lewis. Slate IIw sU!!l1.sts Ihal "the fund 
is required to have an explicll risk margin 
includ.d in Ihe rales." Lewis said. The risk 
m.rgin should assure "with .ome degree of 
confidence grealer than SO percent" that the 
fund's income from a g/veri period of time will 
be enough 10 cover the Lossel. he ,,\d, In the 
long run. "the effect of Includinl , risk margin 
in the rale is to build surplus," I..e'IriI said, 

". That's because ", IIrJClluJ1)\u value of 
.:... .......... .;..,..:.:.-... ' :....-'-LM ...... ~--............ - ..... -;..;.----..... .:...--~l.zero is virtually certain 10 result iii i deficil for 

,some years .... 11 IS dear Ihat the ftmd will 
: continue 10 post derlCits IS long IS Ihe goal is 
zero surplus." Lewis said. 

I In that conlext. our leaders Ire returning 
10 th. capitol 10 review their work. And many 
of Ih.m .re lalking a &ood lame. 

Jim Ludwick i.J ,~ MiJ3ouIUm', bwinas tdiJor. 
HiJ cO/LImn apfHan tach witk on tht Sunday 
Rurj"'·.H "ell'!" 

I 
I· 
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ERD "CHEAT SHEET" OF WORKERS' COMPENSATION TERMS 

"OLD FUND" 
All claims, payments and liabilities to state Fund claims 
prior to 7/1/90. On that date the state Fund was split into 
"old" and "new", and all old claims went into the old 
category, while all claims after that date are handled by the 
"new fund". 

"NEW FUND" 
All claims and activities related to claims filed with the 
State Compensation Mutual Insurance Fund from 7/1/90 forward. 

"UNFUNDED LIABILITY" 
The amount of money the State Fund should have, but does not 
have, to pay all current claims. The unfunded liability is 
the projected total cost of all claims, minus the assets on 
hand to pay those claims. Both the old fund and new fund have 
unfunded liabilities, estimated at $426 million and $42 
million respectively. 

"PLAN 1 or SELF-INSURERS" 
Self insurers are those businesses that have been approved by 
the Employment Relations Division to "self-insure" for 
workers' compensation. They act as their own insurance 
companies, paying claims, setting aside reserves 'for future 
liabili ties, and so on. There are approximately 55 self 
insured employers. 

"PLAN 2" 
Private insurance carriers. There are over 200 private 
insurance companies licensed to "write" workers' compensation 
insurance in Montana. In actual fact, very few do. Plan 2 
carriers are licensed by the insurance commissioner in the 
State Auditor's Office. 

"PLAN 3" 
The State Compensation Mutual Insurance Fund, or the "state 
Fund". Relates to the "old fund" and "new fund" explained 
above. 

"PERMANENT PARTIAL DISABILITY, or PPD" 
PPD benefits are paid to workers who have an industrial 
injury, have reached maximum healing from that injury, but are 
still limited to some extent by that injury. PPD benefits 
are paid to these individuals up to a maximum of $174.50 per 
week. 

"PERMANENT TOTAL DISABILITY, or PTD" 
A worker who has an industrial ~nJury, has reached maximum 
healing, but is still totally disabled, and unable to work. 
PTD benefits are 66 2/3% of the workers pre injury wage, or up 
to a maximum amount of $349.00 per week, whichever is lower . 



"TEMPORARY TOTAL DISABILITY, or TTD" 
Temporary total benefits are paid to a worker with an 
industrial injury when that injury prevents the worker from 
working. Temporary total benefits are 66 2/3% of the worker's 
pre injury wage, or payable up to $349.00 per week, whichever 
is lower. 

"TIME LOSS or INDEMNITY" 
These terms indicate the benefits associated with lost wages 
due to a workplace injury. 

"MEDICAL BENEFITS" 
These benefits represent payment made by the insurer to 
medical providers for treatment of a worker's injury. 

"MANAGED CARE" 
A strategy for controlling medical costs related to a workers' 
compensation claim by "managing" the care a worker receives -
attempting to ensure that proper treatment is given, and 
eliminating unnecessary treatment and cost. Managed care 
organizations are organizations set up to provide these 
services to others. 

"PALLIATIVE CARE or MAINTENANCE CARE" 
,These terms indicate the type of medical care given to 

"maintain" an injured worker at the optimum level qf health. 
It is care to maintain, rather than to improve a' -medical 
condition. . 

"MAXIMUM MEDICAL IMPROVEMENT" 
When an injured worker has made as much medical improvement as 
is possible, he or she has reached maximum medical 
improyement. MMI is certified by the worker's physician. 

"OCCUPATIONAL DISEASE or OD" 
Similar definition to injury, but not limited to a single 
incident or event - rather it is an accumUlation of happenings 
or conditions over more than one work shift that result in 
disability. 

"IMPAIRMENT RATING" 
A medical determination of a worker's physical impairment, 
typically given as a percentage figure. 

"LUMP SUM" 
Ei ther payments or settlements. A payment that represents the 
combined amounts of a number of weeks of benefits owing or 
due; in essence, an agreement to make payments in a "lump" 
rather than stretched out over time. Always related to 
indemnity benefits. 

t .' 



I 

r~e ~~ rcV/Rl 
> $1 ~II .. 'P~-{O/f. w J <.) f/WvU \.~ f U State 

( FY89 Fund 

9 Payroll t~:;CI Select Percent 
Oefn ($ nills> Rate Rate Oifferenc 

I lC05 
1165 
2702 

I 2710 
27::::1 
:;:915 

4740 
5183 
519~ 

5191 
S~O:::: 

5se6 
I 5507 

5545 
6217 
7219 
72:=:0 
7:::80 
7540 
7603 
7610 
80CE. 
8oG8 
8010 
8017 
8018 

80::::9 
8C~4 

811E. 
8227 
82'=:2 
8·35'3 
8:::80 
SE·Ol 
8742 
8749 
8:310 
8:329 
88::::2 
E8:=::::: 
EBE8 

Coal \'1i n i ng 
Mining NelS 

Logging 
Sa .... ;'!\il1s 

~olding, Planning 
IJenEel~ i.-:f g . 

t1ac.h i ne Shops 
Oil Refining 

P1u~bing 

E lee t r' i ca 1 lH t· in q 
P;ppliance Instl 

Caq:entry t\CC 
Road Pa'i i n g 

R03d Clearing 
Res. C:lrp::ntry 

E:·:cavat ion 
Trucking \'~CC 

Pal~ ce 1 Ce 1 i '1el~'1 
Dr i "lel~S SE 

PO',.Je;r CO'3 
Phone Cos 

TV / Radio 
Grocer'l StorES 

Clothing StOI~ES 
Hal~c;' ... al~e StorE's 

Reta i 1 tJ:JC 
l·J . .,o 1 e:;:l1 e tJJ: 

t1::at S: Gt· ocer y 
Dc:pt. Stores 

Furnitu~e StorES 
Far~ Mac.hinEry Dlrs 
Co~tractorsl Yard:; 

Lw"bet· Yard:; 
Gas 01 t·s 

Auto Repair 
EnginEers, Arc.hitec.ts 

Outsice Sale~en SE 

9315 Bldg 

Auto Salesr.len 
Clerical SE 

t~ursing hO.T.ES 
Physicians 
~~ospitals 

Colle<;es 
Op::r ato:'" /O·,.Jners 

H:lspitCils A'J 
H:ltels 

RestaurCl.nts 
Colle<;Es AO 

9340 
9352 
£:079 
9101 

$28.2 
$2::: . 7 
$22.5 
$41 .0 
$10.9 
$11 .8 
$11 ~ 1 
$21 1 
f17.2 
$1::::.9 
$1::::.E. 
$11 .9 
$11 . :::! 
$15. :3 
$20.8 
$ 11 1 
$50.5 
$15. 5 
$ .,.-. 
~.:I . 1 

$11 .8 
$1:3.4 
$17.2 
$17.8 
$27.4 
$28.0 
$E.O.:::: 
$21 .E. 
$49.2 
$18.2 
$12.6 
$10. E. 
$10.8 
$21 .2 
$12. .-. .:-
$85. E. 
$:::1 .6 

$2E.7.4 
$ .=." .=. .,.. ~ • ,_I 

$515.9 
$37.9 
$-'''''' II. 5 

$1::::0. 5 
$284.8 

$15. ::: 
$2e .. 5 
$85.6 

$15E..0 
$4:3.7 

$2,446. 1 

$7. =8 
$8. 17 

$84.62 
$'-' -. .:. =, . 59 
$18.9::: 

$7.59 
$11 .08 
$9.09 

$23.65 
$14.91 

$:::: . ::)2 
$48. 2:=: 
$41 18 
$:::1 .95 
$28. c)c - -' 
$:3:::.62 
$::::8. ::;:4 

$9. 16 
$9. £8 
$8. ::: 1 
$E .. 05 
$1 .E.O 

$10.C6 
$2.95 
$4. E.2 
$::3.65 
$9. E.7 
~9.85 
$7. 19 
$9.81 

$11 .75 
$18.21 
$ 1 E .. 07 
$1:3. 17 
$11 5E. 

$2.95 
$1 . E.:=: 
$2.78 
$0.75 

$27.8;;:. 
$1 .26 
$6. ::12 
$0. EE. 

$12.74 
$10.43 
$10.49 

$1:: .. 94 
$11 .67 

$2.25 -70. :;% 
$8.70 E .. 5% 

$49.0;) -48.8% 
14:::: . 0:3 28. 10

' I .. 

$15.::::2 -19. 1% 
$6.£.9 -11 .4% 

$10. 51 -5. l°l .. 
$5.78 -:36.4% 

$12.65 -46. 5<' 1; 

$7.67 -49.6% 
$::::. ::::9 5 ·=.Ol 

• '_110 

$::::4. £:8 -27 . I'~~ 
$20. 45 - 50 . :=;~{, 
$:';'7.07 -15. ::::% 
$20.:::2 -28.9;{' 
$24.94 -25.8% 
$26.26 -:::: 1 50l 

,0 

$10.22 1 1 . E.% 
$5.62 -4:::.7% 
$'=-,_I • 51 -57.8% 
$3.87 - ::: -:: .. O;~ 

$0.89 -44.4% 
$8.57 -14 .. 8% 
52.28 -22 .~7':~ 
5'-' .:1. 14 -::::2.0% 
$1 .84 -49.E.% 
$7.21 -25. 4<' /-; 

$5.2;J -4f .. :::'1'; 
$4.47 -:=:7.8% 
$9.S6 O. 5"1 

" 
$7.52 -:::6.0% 
$8.39 -54.0% 

$12.01 -25. ::::% 
$8.44 -35. 9}~ 
$7.7E. -:=:2.9% 
$2.01 -:31 ,-.:/ . =", 
$0.82 -49.1'% 
$2.43 -12. E.% 
$0.59 -22 . 7'~ 

$ 18 .8·;J -;::2 . 2)~ 
$1 10 -12.7% 
$5.27 -19 . 2;~ 
$0. SO -24.2% 
$6. ::::E· -50. 1% 
$8.46 -18.9% 
$9.44 -10.0% 
$5.::::8 -22. 5% 
$8.74 -25. 1% 

-27.0% 



EX~·'··~'l ~ .1~di'.,- " . 

CATE_ 1- t'3 -:-.OJ ~ 
State 

l_. __ ~'2. \;3-~. 

D"fn~ 
Fund 

",j-' 

NeCI Selec:t Perc:ent 
Class Rate Rate Differenc: 

e810 Clel"ic:al SE $515.9 $0.75 SO.58 -22.7% 
8868 Colleges $284.8 $0.66 $0.50 -24.2% 
8742 Outsid2 SClle~,=n SE $267.4 $1.6':: $0.82 -49.7% 
9;}7',;l Restaurants $ 15-=· . 0 $6.94 $5. :::8 -22.5% 
88:::3 Hospitals $1:::0.5 $6.52 $5.27 -19.2% 

8::60 Auto Repai I~ $85.6 $11 . SEt $7.76 -::;2.9% 
8832 Physic:iClns $77.5 $1.26 $1 . 10 -12.7% 
8017 RetClil tD: $60. ::: $:=:.E.5 $1.84 -49.6% 
7219 Tr'uc:king tJ::J: $50.5 $33. :::4 $2f,.26 -:31 .5% 

80:::3 Meat S. GrocEry $49.2 $9.85 $5.29 -46. :3% 
9101 Colle~Es ~.O $43.7 $11.67 $8.74 -25.1% 
2710 Sa· ... r.1i lIs $41.0 $::::::.58 $4:::.03 :;:8.1% 
8829 Nursing homes $:::7.9 $27.8<::. $18.89 -:::2.2% 
9052 H::ltels $35.6 $10.49 $9.44 -10.0% 
8501 Engine2t"s) At'chitects $31.6 $2.95 $2.01 -81 . 91~ 
87·l8 Auto Salesmen $:::0.3 $2.78 $2.4::: -12.6% 
le-05 Cc~l j'1ining $:;:8.2 $7.58 $2.25 -70.:::% 
6010 Ha r~ C:'..Ja r~ e StO(,ES $28.0 $4. E.2 $:::.14 -:::2. G% 
8008 Clothing Stores $27.4 $2.95 $2.28 -2'2.7% 
9040 H:lspitCils AO $2i::= .. 5 $10.4::: $8.46 -18.9% 

, 

1165 11ining !,~[,C $2:=:.7 $8.17 $8.70 6.5% 
7::130 DI~ i \/ers SE $23.1 $9. 1;'8 ~5.62 -4:::.7% 
2702 Logging $22.5 $84.62 $48.CO - 4:=: . :=I~'o 
8018 Whole5ale tn~ $21.6 $9.67 $7.21 -25.4% 
82.32 Lut:lber' YCirds $21.2 $16.07 $12.01 -25. :::% 
4740 Oil ReFining $21.1 $9.0~ $5.78 -:::5.4% 
SEAS Res. Car~entry $20.8 $28. SE. $20. :::2 -28.9% 
80::'9 Cept. StorEs $18.2 $7.19 $4.47 -:37.8% 
6e-e6 G("ocel~y StOI"ES $17.8 $10.eE. $8.57 -14.8% 
7610 TV / Radio $17.2 $1.60 $0.89 -44.4% 
5183 Plur.'l~ing $17.2 $23.65 $12.E.5 -46.5% 
7230 Parcel Oal i vet~y $15.5 $9.1E, $10.22 11.6% 
5507 Road Clearing $15. :3 $:::1.95 $27.07 -15.3% 
9015 Bldg O~erator/Cl.ine("s $ 15 . ::: $12.74 $6.::'6 -50.1% 
51';'0 ElEc.tl~ i cal l.Jil"ing $1:3.9 $14.91 $7.67 -48.6% 
5191 AppliCince Instl $1:3. E. $::::.22 $:::.39 5.3% 
7603 Phone Cos $13.4 $6.05 $3.87 -:::6.0% 
8044 F u t· nit u r' e Stores $12. E. ;9.81 $9.86 0.5% 
8:3S0 Gas Dlrs $12. ::: $1:::.17 $8.44 -35.9% 
540:3 Car ~entl~'I :\CC $11.9 $48.23 $::;:4. E:8 -27.7% 
7540 POI ... el~ Cus $11.8 $8.31 $3.51 -57.6% 
2915 Vene::?r I'"lfg. $11.8 $7.89 $6.99 -11.4% 
3E,"=:2 t-ICI ch i ne Shops $11.7 $11 .08 tl0.51 -5.1% 
55{)S Road Paving $11 . ::;: $41.18 120.45 -5{).3% 
E.217 E:·~cavation $11.1 S:::3 . 62 $24.94 -25.8% 
2731 i~ol di ng } Planning $10.9 $18.9::: $15.82 -19.1% 
8227 Contl~ac.to('s I Yards $10.8 $18.21 $8. :::8 -54.0% 
8116 FCirM Machinery Dlrs $10. E. $11.75 $7.52 -36.0% 

$2 J 446.1 -27.0% 



Class 

le05 
7540 
8227 
5506 
9015 
8742 
6017 
5190 
5183 
808.3 
7610 
7::80 
2702 
8039 
4740 
7603 
811E. 
88S0 
8::80 
8929 
8010 
af.01 
7219 

SE,45 
5110::: 
6217 
a018 
a"1-::'''' "::",_1":" 

9101 
c2E8 
8008 
8310 
9079 
88:::3 
2731 
·;C~O 

5507 
803f. 
83::2 
87·i8 
:;:915 
~'052 

3E.32 
8044 
5191 
1165 
72:=:0 
2710 

FY8·;J 
Payroll 

Defn ($ mills) 

Coal th n i ng $:;:8.2 
Po· .... er Co:; $11.8 

ContrClctot's' Y Cl t' d~ $10.8 
Road PClving $11 .:3 

8ldg Operatcr/Cwners $15. ::: 
Outside Sale.T.en SE $267.4 

Retail l\:[C $E.O . ::: 
Electr'icCll Wiring $1:::.9 

Plul7loing $17.2 
t1aat Ii:. Grocery ~49.2 

T',I I Radio $17.2 
DI~ i \/et~S SE $2:::: . 1 

Logging $22.5 
Dept. Stol"ez $18.2 
Oil ReFining $21.1 

Phoi1e C05 $18.4 
Farr.l 11ac hi r.er'l Dlrs $10.6 

Gas Dlrs $12.3 
Auto Repai I~ $85.6 

Nursing ho.T.e5 $ :=:7. I;' 
HClrd,.,lClre Stores $2a.0 

Engine2t··s I Architects $31.6 
Trucking ~~CC $50.5 

Res, Caq::entl"l $20,8 
Carp2;ltry tJ'JC $11 .9 

E:-:cClvClt ion '$ 11 . 1 
~J:iO 1 es:\ 1 e tn: $21.6 

LU.T,ber Yards $21.2 
Colle<;es P.O $43.7 

Colle~es $:;:84.8 
Clothing Store:; $27.4 

ClericCll SE $515.9 
Re5taur'ants $15': .. 0 

f-!cspitals $1 :::0.5 
I~o 1 din g I Planning $10.9 

t-~Gspitals hO $26.5 
Road Clearing $15. :3 

Grocery Store5 $17.8 
PhysiciCln5 $77.5 

P;uto Sales.T,en $::;:0. :=: 
Veneel~ :·1fg. $11.8 

Hotels $::;:5.6 

Machine Shops $11 .7 
Furniture Stores $12.6 

AppliClnce Instl $13.6 
11ining NOC $23.7 

Pa~cel De 1 i '/e~y $15.5 
Sal,.:r.lills $41.0 

$2,446. 1 

StClte 
Fund 

r~:CI Select 
Rate Rate 

$7.58 $2.25 
$8. :31 $:::.51 

$18.21 $8.33 
$41 18 ~23.45 
$12.74 $ E. . :::E. 

$1 · E·::: $0.82 
$:::. f.5 $1 .84 

$14.91 $-i'.E.7 
$2·:;:.65 '$12.E.5 

$9.85 $5.29 
$1 · ::.0 $0.89 
$9. ';,8 $5. E.2 

$84.62 $.:j8.eO 
$7 .. 19 $f! .47 
$9.09 $5.78 
$E .. 05 $:::.87 

$11 75 $7.52 
'$ 1:::: . 17 $8 . .!i4 
$11 · SE. $7.76 
$27.8<::". $18.89 
$4.62 $ .=. '-' . 14 
$2.95 $2.01 

$::;'8. ::;:4 '$2E .. 2E. 

$28. SE. $20, :::2 
$48.23 $3"r.89 
$3:::. E.2 1:24.94-

$9.67 $7.21 
$1 E .. 07 $12.01 
$11 .67 $8.74 

$O.fE. $0.50 
$2.95 $2.28 
$0.75 $0.5'3 
$6.94 '$ 5. :::3 
$f .. 52 $5.27 

$18.9::: $15. :32 
$10.4::: $8. ~6 
$31 .95 $27.07 
$10.0'; $8.57 

$1 ,.,.-
. ~t:. $1 . 10 

$2.78 $2.4::: 
$7.59 $6. ';9 

$10.49 $9 . .:j4 

$11.08 $10.51 
$9.81 $9.86 
$:3.22 $3 .3·~ 
$8.17 $8.70 
$9. 16 $10.22 

$::::3.58 $43.03 

-70 . :=I~~ 
-57.8% 
-54.0% 
-50. 8,}~ 
-SO. 1 % 
-49.7% 
-49. f.% 
-49.6% 
-4E..5% 
-46. ::;:},; 
-44.4% 
-4::: . 71;~ 
- 4:::: . ::;~{, 
-:::7.8% 
-::;:-':·.4% 
-:::-=1 . o'}~ 
-:=:E .. O% 
-:35 . ,;~~ 
-:=:2 . I;~~ 
-::::2.2% 
-32.0% 
-31.9% 
-31 .,5% . 

-~8 . 9~~ 
-27.7% 
-25.8% 
-25.4% 
-25.8% 
-25.1% 
-24.2% 
-22.7% 
-22 . 7)~ 
-22.5% 
-19.2% 
-19. 1 01 

" 
-18.9% 
-15.:3% 
-14.8% 
-12.7% 
-12.6% 
-11 4'" . " 

-10.0% 

-5. 10
' /0 

0.5% 
5.8";" 
6.5% 

11.6% 
28. 1% 

-27.0% 
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TESTIMONY OF STATE AUDITOR MARK O'KEEFE ON HB 13 BEFORE THE HOUSE 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON WORKERS' COMPENSATION, JANUARY 18, 1993 

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am Mark O'Keefe, 
state auditor and insurance commissioner. 

We're taking no position on House Bill 13 at this time. The 
sponsor, Representative Benedict, however, asked that I testify 
at this hearing to give our view of some of the provisions in the 
bill. So I'm li~iting my testimony to the bill's potential 
effects on the insurance department and the proposed role of the 
insurance commissioner in examining the State compensation Mutual 
Insurance Fund on a yearly basis. 

During my campaign for state auditor, I was asked what the 
insurance commissioner could do for the workers' compensation 
insurance problem in Montana. I always said the insurance 
commissioner, who has statutory authority to supervise, 
rehabilitate and liquidate insurers, should be part of the work­
comp solution, not part of the problem. I told Montanans that if 
the state insurance commissioner, in the course of his duties of 
reviewing private insurers, did find solutions that could 
possibly help solve our work-comp problem, he should pass those 
recommendations on. So, with this bill, I must ask myself, and 
the Legislature should do the same: Is this proposal making the' 
insurance commissioner part of the problem or part of the 
solution? That's the ultimate test. 

Here are some issues you ought to think about. 
Several sessions ago, lawmakers created the new state Fund 

to try to run it in an actuarially sound manner and more like a 
private business. The Legislature even gave the state insurance 
commissioner the role of reviewing rates to make sure they were 
adequate. But an actuary working for the commissioner was quoted 
in newspapers saying big rate increases would be needed to make 
the new fund financially sound. Lawmakers later removed the 
insurance commissioner from the new fund's picture. 

So this proposal isn't new. Politics has always been a part 
of the new State Fund. The previous governor, citing 
"philosophical differences," removed the state Fund's first board 
chairman after the chairman talked about the changes and rate 
increases needed for the fund. 

The new fund now has an estimated unfunded liability of $42 
million, and the board's actuary and the state fund president 
have said double-digit rate increases will be needed to put the 
fund on solid footing. So we're back at ground zero . 

Mitchell Building/PO Box 4009/Helena, Montana 59604-4009/(406) 444-2040/1-800-332-6148/FAX: (406) 444-3497 
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House Bill 13 would give the state insurance commissioner 
authority to examine the state fund on a yearly basis. After 
reviewing the fund, if the commissioner determines that, if it 
were a private insurer, it would be subject to supervision, 
rehabilitation and liquidation, he shall report those findings to 
the governor and legislature. 

The commissioner shall review rates established by the board 
to determine if they are excessive, inadequate or unfairly 
discriminatory. The bill says the commissioner will have the same 
authority over the state fund's rate setting procedures as the 
commissioner has over private insurers' rate-setting procedures. 

The bill excludes the state Fund from parts of Title 33 that 
deal with reports, fees and taxes; investments; and supervision, 
rehabilitation and liquidation. The insurance commissioner, then, 
would just review the fund's rates and report to the Legislature 
and governor. 

Rates, more than likely, will have to go up. That's no 
surprise. 

In fiscal year 1989 for classes with a payroll of $10 
million or more, state Fund premium rates on average were 73 
percent of those recommended by the National Council on 
Compensation Insurance, a national work-comp rating organization. 

On July 1, 1992 state Fund rates were about 70% of NCCI 
recommended rates, having risen from 58 percent of NCCI as of 
July 1991 and 65 percent of NCCI in January 1992. So the trend in 
rates is upward and will continue that way until the new fund 
charges rates to cover liabilities and build adequate'reserves. 

The State Fund board has raised rates five times since the 
new fund was created two-and-a-half years ago. There's no secret 
that rates for the new fund in most classes are low, and that 
they'll have to be raised to cover liabilities and build a 
reserve. 

Now comes the question: Why are we doing this? 
Actuaries never agree. The chances of the State Fund's 

actuary and the insurance commissioner's actuary agreeing on 
rates is -- well, you need an actuary to figure out the odds on 
that one. But they're not good odds. 

Finally, I'll talk about cost. 
Our analysts say the fiscal note that we provided in the 

early days of my administration could be on the light side. Their 
assumptions included a provision for an outside actuary to 
conduct an annual review of the State Fund's rates at an initial 
estimate of $55,000. But they anticipated only one rate review a 
year. 

The trend in the last several years of the new fund has been 
two rate adjustments per year -- all upward. 

Our analysts also contend there is a great probability that 
we could expect two rate hearings per year at which the State 
Fund would object to the contracted actuary's findings on rates. 
These hearings also were not included in our agency's original 
fiscal note. 

The additional annual costs for these extra items are 
estimated to cost between $20,000 and $25,000. Testimony by a 
contracted actuary would cost between $5,000 and $6,000 per 



hearing. The additional rate review by the contracted actuary is 
estimated at $5,000 to $10,000. The costs of an outside hearings 
officer are estimated at $2,500 per hearing. 

So total costs for Fiscal Year '94 would be $80,000, and 
$60,000 for fiscal year '95. 

It's this Legislature's decision what they want to do with 
the State Fund. 

From my perspective, though, this bill adds cost and doesn't 
put me in a position of helping solve the problem. You can make 
the state Fund private, give me more responsibility in overseeing 
the fund or take me out of the bill. I don't see the provisions 
in this bill relating to my office as helping solve the problem. 

Thank you. 

~":'.~~":: j ~ _ 3 . __ _ 
. ~. :: ___ _ ~_l~~ ~ -:- 9 ~ 

\--\0 \~ 
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1720 NINTH AVENUE' P.O. BOX 5119 
HELENA MT, 59604 • (406) 442-1911 

TESTIMONY OF THE MONTANA HOSPITAL ASSOCIATION 

HOUSE BILL 13 

REVISING WORKER'S COMPENSATION LAW 

The Montana Hospital Association supports the Legislative efforts to improve the 
administration and performance of the State Compensation Mutual Insurance Fund. 
The unfunded liability is of grave concern to hospitals. Hospitals are a labor 
intensive industry. Payroll costs represents over one-half of all hospital expense. 
Hospitals have been subjected to huge increases in premiums and the .28 percent 
payroll tax. Payments made to hospitals by worker's comp insurers have been 
essentially frozen at 1986 levels. Still, the unfunded liability grows. 

MHA supports the provision in House Bill 13 which places the state fund under the 
authority of the insurance commissioner. 

House Bill 13, however, makes two changes MHA cannot support. While House Bill 
13' strives to assist the state fund in operating more like an insurance company, the 
bill also reduces public access to the state fund. House Bill 13 first proposes to 
exempt the state fund from the Montana Administrative Procedures Act. This change 
ends the primary opportunity for public participation and comment on the operation 
of the state fund. MAPA requires the state fund to publicize their policies and rates, 
requires the fund to solicit public input and consider their comments prior to taking 
action. Ending this process is a bad idea. 

Montanans are being told they will have to pay some $600 million in increased 
premiums and taxes to bailout the state fund. It is the public's right to be involved 
in how the state fund is operated and how it sets rates. With few exceptions, every 
state agency is able to propose and adopt rules and policies within the scope of the 
Montana Administrative Procedures Act. 

MBA urges this committee to reject changes in the law which reduce public 
access to the state fund. 

MHA also opposes ending the state fund's relationship to the National Council on 
Compensation Insurance, or NCCI. MHA believes NCCI provides a reasonable 
standard for classifying employees and setting insurance premiums. While there may 
be other similar ways to classify employees and set rates, this bill does not identify 
them. House Bill 13 appears to say to the state fund, "Do whatever you want". 

MBA urges this committee to reject changes to end the relationship with 
NCCI. 
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